Displays of Adaptive Body Image by Others: Examining Their Influence on College Women's Body Image

by

Kathryn Miller

A thesis

presented to the University of Waterloo

in fulfilment of the

thesis requirement for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Psychology

Waterloo, Ontario, Canada, 2021

© Kathryn Miller 2021

Examining Committee Membership

The following served on the Examining Committee for this thesis. The decision of the Examining Committee is by majority vote.

External Examiner Jennifer Mills, Ph.D.

Supervisor Allison Kelly, Ph.D.

Internal Members David Moscovitch, Ph.D.

Uzma Rehman, Ph.D.

Internal-External Member Sharon Kirkpatrick, Ph.D.

Author's Declaration

This thesis consists of material all of which I authored or co-authored: see *Statement of Contributions* included in the thesis. This a true copy of the thesis, including any required final revisions, as accepted by my examiners.

I understand that my thesis may be made electronically available to the public.

Statement of Contributions

Kathryn Miller was the sole author for the General Introduction, bridging sections and the General Discussion, which were written under the supervision of Dr. Allison Kelly and were not written for publication.

This thesis consists in part of two manuscripts written for publication. Exceptions to sole authorship of material are as follows:

Research presented in Study 1:

This research was conducted at the University of Waterloo under the supervision of Dr. Allison Kelly and was based on secondary data analyses of data that were collected as part of a larger study broadly examining the relationship between self-compassion and body image (Kelly & Stephen, 2016). Kathryn Miller contributed to formulation of the research questions and data analytic plan in consultation with Dr. Allison Kelly, who conducted data analyses. Elizabeth Stephen was responsible for data collection. Kathryn Miller wrote the draft manuscript to which all co-authors contributed intellectual input.

Citation: Miller, K.E., Kelly, A. C., & Stephen, E. (2019). Exposure to body focused and non-body focused others over a week: A preliminary investigation of their unique contributions to college women's eating and body image. *Body Image*, 28, 48-52.

https://doi:10.1016/j.bodyim.2018.12.003

Research presented in Studies 2 and 3:

This research was conducted at the University of Waterloo under the supervision of Dr. Allison Kelly. Kathryn Miller designed both studies with consultation from Dr. Allison Kelly. Iulia Banica, contributed to the preparation of ethics materials. Kathryn Miller, Bethany Nightingale, Iulia Banica, Emily Shiu, Laura Obdeyn, Olivia Hartman, Madeline Crichton, and Benjamin

iv

Southern, contributed to collecting the data. Kathryn Miller conducted data analyses and drafted the manuscript, to which Dr. Allison Kelly contributed intellectual input.

Citation: Miller K.M., Kelly A.C. (In preparation). Interpersonal displays of adaptive body image: What type is most beneficial to hear in the face of a body image threat?

As lead author of these three studies, I was responsible for conceptualizing study design, data analytic planning, and/or carrying out data analyses and drafting and submitting manuscripts. My co-authors provided guidance and/or input during each stage of the research and provided feedback on draft manuscripts.

Abstract

The negative impact of interacting with others who display maladaptive body image has been well documented. Only recently have researchers started to examine adaptive body image, thus the interpersonal impact of displays of adaptive body image is largely unknown. The overarching goal of the current dissertation is to examine how displays of adaptive body image in others might influence one's own body image. In Study 1, the goal was to naturalistically examine the unique effects of exposure to others who were body focused (i.e., who talked about dieting, were focused on exercising and working out, and who were preoccupied with their bodies) and nonbody focused (i.e., who focused little on body image, and who ate intuitively) on college women's body image and eating. Ninety-six female university students tracked the frequency of their interactions with body focused and non-body focused others, and reported on their personal body image and eating, each day over the course of a week. Multilevel modeling revealed that higher average levels of exposure to non-body focused others over the week uniquely predicted greater intuitive eating, greater body appreciation and less dietary restraint, whereas higher average exposure to body focused others predicted these outcomes in the opposite direction. Daily levels of exposure to body focused others did not predict eating and body image, but daily exposure to non-body focused others did. On days when women reported more exposure to nonbody focused others than their personal average level over the week, or than their previous day's level, eating and body image were better. In Study 2, the goal was to experimentally examine whether different types of adaptive coping reactions to a body image threat would impact an observer's body image when faced with personal body image distress. One hundred and fiftyeight female university students underwent a body image distress induction and were then randomly assigned to listen to a vignette in which a peer described reacting to a distressing body

image event using self-compassion, self-esteem enhancement, or distraction to reduce their distress. There was no effect of condition on any of the outcome variables. However, participants reported significantly higher body acceptance and body image focused self-compassion after hearing their assigned audio clip, regardless of what type of coping reaction they heard. The goal of Study 3 was to understand the active components of Study 2's coping vignettes that accounted for the beneficial body image outcomes the study's participants experienced across the experimental conditions. As the goals and methodology of Study 3 follow directly from the results of Study 2, Studies 2 and 3 are included in the same manuscript in this thesis and are intended to be published as a single manuscript. To isolate the components of these experimental conditions, three vignettes were used depicting someone a) experiencing body image distress with which she coped adaptively, as in Study 2's three conditions (Adaptive Body Coping condition), b) expressing body image distress but not displaying adaptive coping (Body Distressed condition), and c) denying experiencing body image distress and simply relating well to their body (Body Contented condition). Participants were 207 female university students and the same procedures were used as in Study 2. Those randomly assigned to the Adaptive Body Coping condition experienced significantly greater body image related self-compassion and body acceptance than those in the other two conditions; they also experienced significantly less body image distress than those in the Body Contented conditions, and less body image distress than those in the Body Distressed condition (trend level). Furthermore, those in the Body Distressed condition experienced greater body image related self-compassion than those in the Body Contented condition. These findings are among the first to suggest that witnessing others display adaptive body image can have a beneficial impact on one's body image, both in one's daily life and in moments of acute body image distress. Furthermore, the impact of witnessing certain

types of adaptive body image displays may be more or less helpful for one's body image depending on the context. Within this dissertation, we will also examine the implications of these findings from both a theoretical and clinical perspective.

Acknowledgements

There are a number of people without whom this thesis would not have been completed, and who have my extreme gratitude and appreciation. First of all, to my supervisor Dr. Allison Kelly, your unwavering support, patience and compassion have been fundamental to this work. Knowing that you would give any question I was struggling with the full force of your attention and insight was a comfort throughout this process and you continue to model the type of flexible. supportive, and warm supervision style I someday hope to successfully emulate. To my thesis committee, Dr.'s Uzma Rehman and David Moscovitch you have been there since my Master's work and I am so grateful for the insight and support you have continued to provide through my doctoral work. To my clinical cohort, I still thank whatever twist of fate put us at UW in the same program in the same year. You guys truly made grad school some of the best years of my life, despite living away from all my friends and family, never mind the endless stats advice, reassurance, and instrumental support you provided in the crafting of this thesis (who knew you had to have an internal-external supervisor? Thanks Beth!). A big thank you to my labmates and lab-coordinators for all the help in developing and executing my methodology. I am sure you got sick of hearing my voice during the development and refinement of those darn vignettes! I am sure there is a moment every doctoral student faces in the writing of their dissertation where they teeter precariously on the brink of sanity. Thank you to my partner Fil for saving me from mine, which surprisingly, proved to be formatting tables in Word. I am so grateful you had my back during this and any other obstacles that arose. It's been a long road but thank you for walking it with me. To my undergrad/high school friends (Emma, Mira, Hannah) thank you for your positivity and outlandish boosting of my self-esteem, (although I know self-esteem is contingent) it still helped more than you know. Finally I want to thank my parents, Dawn and

David, and my siblings Rachel and Matt. It's been a long road, and you have literally been there since day one. I think the biggest reason I am completing this degree, and specifically this research, is a deep curiosity and drive to understand people and their relationships. This drive is something you have instilled in me by surrounding me with a family, both nuclear and extended, who cares about each other deeply and shapes each other through that bond. Observing and being part of those dynamics made me realize how fundamental these relationships and interactions are to our sense of self, and....well....here we are today. Thank you everyone, more than I can say.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	xii
General Introduction	1
Negative, Maladaptive Body Image	2
Positive, Adaptive Body Image	6
Interpersonal Influences on Body Image	11
Thesis Objectives	29
Study 1: Exposure to Body Focused and Non-Body Focused Others Over a Week:	A Preliminary
Investigation of Their Unique Contributions to College Women's Eating and Body	Image34
Introduction	
Study Objectives and Hypotheses	39
Methods	40
Results	45
Discussion	54
Limitations	58
Conclusions	60
Study 2 &3: Interpersonal Displays of Adaptive Body Image: What Type is Most F	
Hear in the Face of a Body Image Threat?	61
General Background	64
Study 2 Introduction	68
Study Objectives and Hypotheses	
Methods	71
Results	
Study 2 Discussion	
Study 3 Introduction	87
Methods	
Results	
Study 3 Discussion.	
Discussion of Study 2 & 3	
Limitations	
Conclusions	
General Discussion.	
Summary of Findings	
Synthesis of Findings.	113
Theoretical and Empirical Contributions	
Clinical and Practical Applications	
Limitations	
Conclusions	
References	
Appendix	169

List of Tables

Table 1. Zero-Order Correlations, Intraclass Correlations (ICCs), and Means and Standard Deviations (SDs) of Study Variables	48
Table 2. Fixed Effects for Models Predicting Intuitive Eating, Dietary Restraint, Body Appreciation and State Body Image for Between- and Within-Persons Effects	52
Table 3. Fixed Effects for Models Predicting Intuitive Eating, Dietary Restraint, Body Appreciation and State Body Image Based on Changes in Exposure From the Previous Day	53
Table 4. Zero-Order Pearson Correlations Between Study 2 Variables	81
Table 5. Means (and Standard Deviations) of Study 2 Variables at Baseline	82
Table 6. Zero-Order Correlations Between Study 3 Variables	96
Table 7. Means (and Standard Deviations) of Study 3 Variables at Baseline	97
Table 8. Multiple Comparisons and Mean Differences in Dependent Variables (Study 3)	100

General Introduction

Imagine someone who is chronically dissatisfied with their body. Now imagine they have been marooned on a desert island alone for the rest of their life. Would they still remain concerned about losing those last ten pounds?

This is an interesting question to consider, and highlights the inherently interpersonal nature of body image. Body image is a multifaceted construct that comprises cognitions, feelings, beliefs, and behaviours related to one's own body (Cash & Smolak, 2011; Thompson, Heinberg, et al., 1999). Although body image has long been considered an intrapersonal construct, research has firmly established that beauty ideals are transmitted socio-culturally (Cafri et al., 2005), and that the maladaptive body image attitudes and behaviours associated with pursuing these ideals are also socially transmissible (Keery et al., 2004; Tiggeman, 2012). Only recently have psychologists started to consider more positive ways of relating to the body and how these may serve to protect against the negative impact of pursuing culturally endorsed standards of weight and shape. In the current dissertation, I extend these endeavours by examining whether and how positive body image attitudes and behaviours may also be socially transmissible. First, I review the theoretical, empirical, and clinical literatures that inspired my research studies. Two manuscripts then present findings from 1) an observational daily diary study that examined how exposure to adaptive and maladaptive body image in others uniquely contributed to college women's body image from day to day and over a week, and 2) two experimental studies that examined the impact of exposure to a peer's adaptive body image attitudes on college women's experiences of coping with body image distress. I conclude by discussing the empirical and theoretical contributions of this research as well as by proposing clinical applications and areas for future research.

Negative, Maladaptive Body Image

There are various cognitive, affective, and behavioural constituents that comprise negative, or maladaptive, body image¹ (Cash & Smolak, 2011). The cognitive component entails evaluating one's body negatively or critically, for example, "I look bad" or "My body is gross." Such negative evaluations can involve various cognitive processes, including unfavourable appearance comparisons, body image preoccupation, and body image investment (Mitchison et al., 2017). Unfavourable appearance comparisons include comparing one's body to a societal standard of the ideal weight and shape for one's gender and deeming oneself to be inferior, as well as comparing oneself to a peer and considering them to be more attractive (Meyers & Crowther, 2009). Body image preoccupation is characterized by the tendency to place undue mental emphasis on one's body weight and shape, for example, thinking about one's weight or shape often and wondering or worrying about gaining weight. Body image investment entails placing high levels of importance on one's physical appearance as a source of self-worth and value (Mitchison et al., 2017). It can involve beliefs that being thin or muscular is important for happiness, to be successful, to be accepted, and so on. High body image investment may stem from beliefs related to one's self-worth being contingent on meeting personal and/or societal standards of beauty; for example, "If I am not thin enough, then I am a failure, I am weak, and I will be rejected by others" (Cash, 2002). Taken together, these various negative cognitive processes surrounding one's body and appearance trigger negative emotional states including

_

¹ Negative body image has been referred to in various ways within the research literature including "body image distress", "body image dysfunction", "body image disturbance", "maladaptive body image" and "body dissatisfaction." Thus, these terms will be used interchangeably in the current dissertation to denote the cognitive, affective and behavioural body image processes that result in decreased physical and psychosocial well-being.

guilt, shame, self-loathing, self-consciousness and other forms of negative affect such as anger and sadness (Cash, 2002; Leahey et al., 2011).

Correlates and Outcomes of Negative Body Image

Negative cognitive processes related to one's body and appearance, and the negative emotions these processes trigger, elicits what Cash and colleagues refer to as adjustive, selfregulatory activities (Cash et al., 2004). These are behaviours aimed at coping with and reducing body image distress. Unfortunately, adjustive self-regulatory activities typically provide shortterm relief from body image distress, but ultimately maintain and reinforce negative body image beliefs, evaluations and feelings. Such coping behaviours include the avoidance of situations that make body image salient, such as looking in the mirror or shopping for clothes, and attempts to correct or compensate for perceived flaws, for example by dieting, exercising for weight loss, or wearing a lot of makeup (Cash et al., 2005). Encompassed in these self-regulatory activities are behaviours such as body checking, which is defined as repeated checking of aspects of one's body in a range of ways (Fairburn et al., 1999). This type of checking behaviour can include, but is not limited to weighing oneself, measuring parts of one's body, engaging in social comparison related to weight and shape, or trying on specific clothing items for the purpose of checking one's weight and shape. Body checking may stem from maladaptive body image-related cognitive-affective processes such as body dissatisfaction, body image investment and body preoccupation; however, it also serves to maintain these processes by magnifying perceived body flaws and increasing focus on one's appearance (Shafran et al., 2007; Smeets et al., 2011). Therefore, adjustive, self-regulatory activities form part of a vicious cycle that further increases body image distress and maladaptive body image preoccupation (Fairburn et al., 1999). Indeed, the maladaptive body image cycle outlined above is also associated with a number of undesirable long-term psychological and behavioural outcomes, such as higher negative affect, increased depression, anxiety, and low self-esteem (Cash & Fleming, 2002; Kostanski & Gullone, 1998).

In addition to the aforementioned self-regulatory behaviours that stem from acute body image distress, negative body image is associated with more extreme and often life-threatening behaviours including various forms of disordered eating. The latter can include chronically restricting calorie intake below one's physiological needs, fasting, binge eating (i.e., compulsively eating large amounts of food at one time and feeling unable to control one's eating), and purging behaviours such as vomiting and using laxatives and/or diuretics to compensate for eating (Thompson, Heinberg, et al., 1999). Body image distress thus increases the risk of developing a clinical eating disorder (Stice et al., 2011; Stice & Shaw, 2002) wherein these eating disturbances become frequent and severe enough to cause significant harm to mental and physical health. Indeed, eating disorders are associated with increased risk of heart failure, osteoporosis, hypokalemia (a potentially fatal electrolyte imbalance), amenorrhea, and diabetes, and also compromise cognitive functioning and quality of life (Mitchell & Crow, 2006). Other serious and functionally impairing sequelae of body image distress include compulsive exercise and increased steroid use in men (Darby et al., 2007; Homan, 2010; Stice, 2002; Pope et al., 2017). Negative body image in women has also been linked to higher engagement in risky sexual behaviours such as intoxication during sexual activity and unprotected sex (Gillen et al., 2006; Littleton et al., 2005), as well as lower sexual desire and decreased sexual satisfaction (Calegero & Thompson, 2009a; Sanchez & Kiefer, 2007; Woertman & van den Brink, 2012). Body dissatisfaction has also been linked to other maladaptive health behaviours including increased smoking and substance use, increased use of tanning beds, poor disease management and decreased engagement in preventative health behaviours such as cancer screening (French et al.,

1994; Ridolfi & Crowther, 2013). Body image disturbance is widespread and notoriously difficult to address, as studies show that 45-65% of women report being dissatisfied with their bodies and weight (Cash & Henry, 1995; Fiske et al., 2014), and the mortality rates associated with eating disorders are higher than all other mental disorders (Arcelus et al., 2011). Notably, body dissatisfaction has been termed a "normative discontent", reflecting the fact that relating to one's body in a maladaptive way is both common and accepted within Westernized society today (Rodin et al., 1985). Evidently, body image distress is a pervasive problem that can have serious and long-lasting psychological, physical, and functional ramifications.

Negative Body Image Across Demographics

Research shows that certain populations are more susceptible to suffer from negative body image. In terms of how it varies across demographic groups, negative body image (operationalized as body dissatisfaction) has consistently been found to be higher in women than men (Esnaola et al., 2010), with more than 50% of women reporting body image dissatisfaction, and approximately 30% of men (Al Sabbah et al., 2009). However, recent studies suggest that body image dissatisfaction may be increasing among men (Heinberg & Kraft 2008) and may present in more varied ways including a drive for muscularity and desire to gain weight/muscle mass in addition to the desire to lose weight (Cohane & Pope, 2001; Jones & Crawford, 2005; Smolak & Stein, 2006). Research suggests that this may be in part due to increasing sociocultural pressure placed on men to adhere to masculine appearance ideals of a muscular lean body (Gillet & White, 1992; Leit et al., 2001; Mishkind et al., 1986). Studies also show differences in body dissatisfaction related to sexual orientation such that gay men report significantly higher levels of body dissatisfaction than heterosexual men (Drummond, 2005; Carper et al., 2010; Silberstein et al., 1989; Yelland & Tiggemann, 2003). There is conflicting research regarding body image

dissatisfaction in lesbians, with some studies showing slightly higher body satisfaction, and some showing no significant differences compared to heterosexual women (Peplau et al., 2007).

The small amount of research examining body image in gender minority individuals suggests that transgender individuals experience higher levels of body dissatisfaction compared to cis gender individuals (Algars et al., 2010; Vocks et al., 2009), however body image tends to depend on a number of variables including what stage of gender confirmation an individual is at and genotypic sex (Bandini et al., 2013). Furthermore, body dissatisfaction appears to improve with use of hormone therapy (Lindgren & Pauly, 1975).

Studies of body dissatisfaction across ethnicities have yielded somewhat mixed results, with some studies suggesting that Black women and Asian women are less dissatisfied with their bodies than white women and Hispanic women (Altabe, 1998; Cash & Henry 1995; Rucker & Cash, 1992). However, other research has found no significant differences across ethnicities, particularly when socioeconomic status is controlled for, which authors suggest points to the influence of class on body image rather than race, with higher socioeconomic status associated with increased body dissatisfaction (Caldwell et al., 1997; Demarest & Allen, 2000). Ethnic differences in body image for men have been found to be largely nonexistent (Barr, 1995; Cachelin et al., 1998; Mintz & Kashubeck, 1999).

Positive, Adaptive Body Image

Given the intractable nature, prevalence, and sometimes life-threatening consequences of negative body image, there has understandably been a large focus within the field of body image research on understanding the factors that cause and maintain it. However, as noted by Tylka (2011), such a circumscribed focus may lead to practical applications and interventions that reduce body dissatisfaction and yield neutral body image, rather than leading to ones that

actively promote positive and adaptive body image. Only recently has the field acknowledged that adaptive body image is not merely the absence of body image dysfunction, and that there is a need to explore factors that not only protect against negative body image but also foster constructive ways of relating to one's body (Smolak & Cash, 2011). This "positive body image" movement has gained traction in recent years.

The term "positive body image" can refer to evaluating one's physical appearance positively – that is, liking the way one's body looks (Webb et al., 2015). However, the construct of positive body image is comprised of multiple other factors, some of which are relatively independent from how much one likes one's appearance. Indeed, according to the literature, positive body image is a multifaceted construct that consists of intersecting internal experiences (e.g., inner body acceptance and appreciation) with external experiences (e.g., interpersonal context, media, culture) (Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015). As research on positive body image is relatively new, scholars within the field acknowledge that there are likely additional facets of the construct that have yet to be identified and quantitatively studied (Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015). Nonetheless, the following components have emerged across studies as common factors that make up positive body image

1) Body acceptance and body appreciation. Body acceptance is the ability to accept one's body even if one is not completely satisfied with all aspects of it. Body appreciation is the ability to appreciate and respect one's body for its unique physical features as well as the functions it performs for example, being able to hold one's child, or expressing joy through dance (Avalos et al., 2005; Holmqvist & Frisén, 2012; McHugh et al., 2014; Pope et al., 2014; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015; Wood-Barcalow, et al., 2010).

- 2) Broadly conceptualizing beauty. Broadly conceptualizing beauty is the belief that a wide variety of characteristics can contribute to beauty, including external physical attributes as well as internal traits such as confidence, humour or kindness (Holmqvist & Frisén, 2012; Parker et al., 1995; Wood-Barcalow, 2010).
- 3) Filtering information in a body-protective manner. This body-protective mental filter is the propensity to interpret information in a manner that protects one's body image from negative and dysfunctional societal messages, for example, recognizing that the bodies presented in magazines and on television are an unrealistic and unachievable standard for most women to live up to; (Frisén & Holmqvist, 2010; Holmqvist & Frisén, 2012; McHugh et al., 2014; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015; Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010)
- 4) Body image flexibility. Body image flexibility is the ability to accept and tolerate perceived body flaws or feelings of insecurity about one's body without letting these thoughts and feelings interfere with engaging in personally meaningful pursuits and activities (i.e., going to the beach because one loves to swim despite feeling self-conscious in a bathing suit); (Sandoz, et al., 2013; Webb, 2015)
- 5) Inner positivity. Inner positivity represents the affective and behavioural manifestations of respecting and appreciating one's body for instance confidence, eating according to internal signals and cravings rather than dieting, exercising for health rather than to control weight or shape, and giving one's body the appropriate rest and care it needs (Avalos et al., 2005; Tylka, 2011; Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010).

As evident from these various components of positive body image, positive body image is not contingent on liking one's physical appearance or feeling pleased with one's weight and/or shape. Rather, it is the ability to respect and appreciate one's body, and treat it accordingly,

regardless of whether it matches societal standards of thinness and beauty. The most common operationalization of positive body image is reflected in the Body Appreciation Scale (Avalos et al., 2005; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015). The Body Appreciation Scale was developed and refined based on a broad definition of body appreciation that encompasses many of the aspects of positive body image including: a) a favourable opinion of one's body regardless of physical appearance, b) acceptance of the body in spite of perceived physical flaws or imperfections, c) respect for the body that includes attending to its needs and engaging in healthy behaviours, and d) protection of the body by rejecting unrealistic body image ideals portrayed in the media.

Correlates and Outcomes of Adaptive Body Image

Williams and colleagues (2004) used cluster analysis to compare women's scores on body dissatisfaction, body image emotional experiences, and quality of life tied to body image. Results revealed three distinct clusters of outcomes that authors categorized into "positive body image," "normative body image discontent," and negative body image. Unlike those with negative body image or normative body image discontent, women with positive body image reported a distinct pattern of relatively low body dissatisfaction, a lack of emotional distress related to body image, and endorsement that body image contributed positively to their overall quality of life. Further studies have found similar results that suggest positive body image contributes to various other body image constructs (i.e., eating behaviour, body image coping, body satisfaction) over and above the influence of negative body image. Studies that partial out body appreciation's shared variance with body dissatisfaction demonstrate that greater body appreciation is uniquely associated with greater intuitive eating (the ability to eat according to one's hunger and fullness signals and cravings rather than in an effort to control weight (Avalos & Tylka, 2006; Tribole & Resch, 1995; Tylka, 2006; Tylka & Kroon Van Diest, 2013) and less

eating disorder symptomology, as well as greater appearance satisfaction, less appearance investment, less appearance fixing (attempts to fix one's appearance to minimize perceived flaws, such as dieting or exercising to lose weight, wearing makeup to hide perceived defects, wearing clothes that hide one's body), and greater use of adaptive coping (Avalos et al., 2005; Gillen, 2015; Tiggeman & McCourt, 2013; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015; Williams et al., 2004).

In addition to having more adaptive body image and eating, additional studies show that women with positive body image (operationalized as body appreciation) also tend to have lower depressive symptoms, higher optimism, self-esteem, and psychological wellbeing above and beyond what could be explained by variance in negative body image (Avalos et al., 2005; Gillen 2015; Swami, Hadji-Michael, et al., 2008; Williams et al., 2004). Positive body image also appears to contribute uniquely to other more general behaviours that are adaptive, such as increased use of sun protection, engagement in screening for skin cancer, better oral hygiene practices, and better sexual functioning and satisfaction (Andrew et al., 2016a; 2016b; Dumitrescu et al., 2008; Robbin & Reissing, 2018). Finally, a study by Tiggeman and McCourt (2013) assessed the correlation between positive body image (operationalized as body appreciation), body dissatisfaction, and age, cross-sectionally in women across the lifespan (age 18-75). They found that the negative association between positive body image and body dissatisfaction decreased with age. In other words, for late adolescent and young adult women, the higher the level of body dissatisfaction the lower the level of positive body image; however, older adult women demonstrated an increased ability to appreciate and respect their bodies even while being dissatisfied with their body's appearance or weight. Thus, it appears that controlling for negative body image, positive body image is uniquely associated with numerous indicators of adaptive functioning that are specific to body image and also more general. Furthermore, it is indeed possible to experience some level of body dissatisfaction while still appreciating one's body and engaging in constructive eating and body related behaviours.

Adaptive Body Image Across Demographics

With regards to demographic differences in positive body image, men tend to have higher body appreciation than women (Kroon Van Diest & Tylka, 2010; He et al., 2020; Swami, Stieger, et al., 2008; Tylka, 2013). Also paralleling the research on body dissatisfaction, heterosexual men have higher body appreciation than gay men (Alleva et al., 2018). Although replication is needed, research on ethnic differences in positive body image show differing patterns of body appreciation across ethnicities compared to negative body image. Swami and colleagues (2009) found that Hispanic women had the highest levels of body appreciation followed by black women, white women and south Asian women.

Interpersonal Influences on Body Image

Attempts to understand how body image develops and subsequently becomes adaptive or maladaptive are ongoing. Due to the complex nature of the construct, one thing that the field agrees on is that there are likely many factors that contribute to an individual's body image including biological/genetic, developmental, cultural, personality and spiritual factors (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010). The unique contribution each of these factors makes is likely to vary in significance across individuals. One factor that has consistently emerged as relevant in predicting body image is one's social environment.

Social Development of Maladaptive Body Image

The research examining interpersonal influences on maladaptive body image presents compelling evidence that spans qualitative, correlational and experimental studies demonstrating

the significant and often detrimental impact that social environment can have on people's body image. The Tripartite Influence Model of Body Image (Thompson, Coovert, et al., 1999; Thompson, Heinberg, et al., 1999) posits that interpersonal factors influence an individual's level of body dissatisfaction which in turn predicts disordered eating behaviours. Evidence in support of this model has emerged across various populations, and the model remains one of the seminal theories for understanding the development of maladaptive body image. The model identifies three primary interpersonal factors that influence body image: peers, parents and media. Media factors are thought to exert influence by communicating information related to appearance norms and the thin ideal. A plethora of research has suggested that exposure to appearance media is detrimental to the body image of the individual viewing it, as it promotes increased social comparison and thin ideal internalization (Grabe et al., 2008; Groesz et al., 2002; Mills, Shannon, & Hogue, 2017; Keery et al., 2004). However, the ways in which peers and parents can exert influence over an individual's body image is more multifactorial and can be delineated into a number of additional sub-components. For example, peer and parental factors are thought to exert influence on body dissatisfaction in three ways i) feedback, such as teasing or criticism about weight, ii) modeling of dieting and body image concerns, and iii) investment in the thin ideal.

Indeed, research has shown that direct feedback, teasing, and criticism from others regarding one's body is understandably associated with greater body dissatisfaction, dysfunctional eating and weight loss efforts, and greater pressure to conform to thin ideals (Herbozo et al., 2013; Menzel et al., 2010; Meyers & Rosen, 1999; Mills & Miller, 2007). Interestingly, positive appearance feedback seems to have mixed effects on body image outcomes. Correlational research suggests that receiving more frequent positive appearance

feedback is associated with less body dissatisfaction and better appearance evaluation (Herbozo & Thompson, 2006a; 2006b). However, research also suggests that receiving positive appearance feedback is related to negative body image outcomes such as increased body surveillance and subsequently greater body dissatisfaction and body shame (Calegero et al., 2009; Tiggeman & Boundy, 2008). Authors hypothesized that, despite the positive valence of appearance feedback, receiving appearance compliments may increase investment in appearance as a source of self-worth and serve as evidence that one's appearance is being noticed and evaluated. This may then lead the complimentee to more closely monitor their own body weight/shape, thus magnifying perceived flaws and negative body-related thoughts and feelings.

Although certain forms of direct feedback, such as criticism about one's appearance may be detrimental, research suggests that such direct feedback is relatively less common than more subtle forms of social influence, (Wertheim et al., 1997). More indirect forms of interpersonal influence often take the form of modeling. That is, individuals are influenced by the body image attitudes and behaviours displayed by those around them; these can include dieting, fat talking (i.e., talking negatively about one's own weight or shape) (Nichter & Vuckovic, 1994), exercising for weight loss, as well as more general reinforcement of cultural appearance norms such as expressing sentiments that align with the thin ideal, for example, "Oh wow, my cousin lost 10 lbs and looks so amazing. I wish I had that kind of willpower!". Given how prevalent these types of behaviours and conversations are within western society (Becker et al., 2013; Martz et al., 2009; Shannon & Mills, 2015), it is important to understand how body image attitudes and behaviours are transmissible across individuals.

Social Development of Adaptive Body Image

Unsurprisingly, given the relative newness of the positive body image construct, there are far more studies examining how interpersonal factors can negatively impact body image as compared to studies that examine whether and how interpersonal factors can positively influence body image. However, a seminal study by Avalos and Tylka (2006) established a theoretical model that highlights interpersonal influences as a pivotal factor in the development of adaptive body image. The acceptance model of positive body image and intuitive eating (Avalos & Tylka, 2006) presents a model whereby greater perceived body acceptance by others encourages greater body appreciation and a functional body image orientation which refers to focusing on what one's body can do rather than on how it looks. This functional orientation to body image also directly contributes to higher body appreciation and greater intuitive eating. As such, it appears that when an individual feels that their body is unconditionally accepted by others, this felt acceptance orients them to focus on the aspects of their body that they appreciate as well as how it functions to support their activities in daily life, and this allows them to eat in a way that is attuned to their cravings and bodily sensations, including hunger and satiety. This acceptance model of positive body image has been shown to account for approximately 60% of the variance in body appreciation (Avalos & Tylka, 2006; Augustus-Horvath & Tylka, 2011). Empirical evidence in support of this acceptance model of body appreciation and intuitive eating has emerged across a number of populations (Andrew et al., 2016c; Augustus-Horvath & Tylka, 2011; Oh et al., 2012) and is currently the only theoretical model that has explicitly found that certain interpersonal factors can have a positive influence on body image.

Theoretical Framework to Understand Social Transmission of Body Image

There appears to be compelling evidence from experimental, observational and qualitative accounts that negative body image may be transmitted across persons. Longstanding research in social psychology offers a possible explanation for how this may occur. Classical operant conditioning suggests that the acquisition and subsequent enactment of new behaviours occur through associative learning processes, such that the propensity to display certain behaviours is modified through the use of punishment and reinforcement (Skinner, 1965, 2019). Bandura (1971, 1977) expanded upon this idea to suggest that human behaviour is learned through processes of social reinforcement or punishment. He posited that when presented with a given situation, an individual responds in a certain way, and the likelihood of responding similarly in a future situation is predicated on whether the behaviour is punished or reinforced by the individual's environment. Bandura also suggested that rather than using trial and error to directly test every possible response in a given situation, learning can occur by observing this process of punishment/reinforcement take place in those around us. This phenomenon has been termed observational learning or vicarious reinforcement. Research suggests that many important social constructs are propagated through observational learning such as language, morals, religion, education and other cultural constituents (Cowan et al., 1969; Rosenthal & Whitebrook, 1970; Rosenthal et al., 1970). Importantly, it appears that this vicarious learning can occur even without the learner being consciously attuned to the link between a behaviour and reinforcement (Hefferline et al., 1959; Hefferline & Keenan, 1963; Kennedy, 1970, 1971; Sasmor, 1966). In terms of vicarious learning of body image attitudes and behaviours, one may observe a family member or peer engage in weight loss behaviours and receive reinforcement in the form of admiration or praise for their efforts from others. Observing this type of reinforcement may

motivate beliefs and cognitions that encourage the learner to engage in weight control behaviours themselves in order to receive the same social rewards, whether or not s/he is aware that this is what s/he is trying to achieve.

Social learning theory additionally suggests that self-reinforcement processes may explain how values, attitudes, beliefs and self-concepts that are transmitted via observational learning can come to persist over long periods of time in the absence of observed or direct reinforcement. Self-reinforcement processes occur when people's cognitive-affective responses to their own behaviour acts as punishment or reinforcement for that behaviour (Bandura, 1971; 1977). For instance, if someone gains weight or breaks a dietary rule, they may react with disgust, shame, self-criticism and disappointment, even in the absence of immediate negative consequences from others. Relatedly, if they eat a salad, go to the gym, or lose weight, they may feel pride, satisfaction, and happiness regardless of whether others notice or comment on their behaviours. These types of self-reinforcement processes can develop via initial external reinforcement or punishment, for example, someone's mother reacting with disappointment or criticism if her daughter eats a cookie, but with praise if she loses weight. However, these processes can also occur by observing and adopting the self-reinforcement processes that others use to try and achieve desired outcomes (Bandura & Kupers, 1964; Bandura & Whalen, 1966; Marston (1965).

Studies have also shown the importance of cognitive modeling, which is the verbalization of one's thought processes and actions, in instigating behavioural and attitudinal change related to problem solving and coping with anxiety (Michenbaum, 1971; Sarason, 1975; Schunk, 1995; Schunk & Zimmerman, 1997). Thus, observing others verbalize their body image related self-reinforcement processes may provide a "road map" for an observer to adopt the same attitudes

and behaviours, increasing the observers sense of self-efficacy in achieving the same outcome (Schunk, 1987, 1995; Schunk et al., 1987). For example, one might hear someone say, "Oh man, I've gained weight, I'm so disgusting. I'm going to cut out carbs for the next month! Whenever I do that, I drop ten pounds easily and feel so much better!" The observer might then adopt the model's use of self-disgust as a negative consequence to motivate behavioural change in anticipation of the reinforcing outcome of weight loss and self-confidence. Self-reinforcement and cognitive modeling processes may help to explain how body image-related attitudes and behaviours may be subject to social learning.

Indeed, it appears that social learning theory may help explain how those around them may influence a given person's body image. Peers and family members may serve as immediate reinforcers of the wider socio-cultural appearance ideals that currently emphasize the importance of looking thin and/or more "fit" to be accepted (Krcmar et al., 2008). Exposure to others who model investment in these appearance ideals may lead an individual to internalize the ideals for themselves. This internalization can subsequently give rise to self-reinforcement processes that manifest as body dissatisfaction and other dysfunctional body image attitudes and behaviours when one perceives one's body to be discrepant from the ideal body, even in the absence of immediate socially reinforcing or punishing consequences.

Empirical Support for the Influence of Social Learning Processes in Body Image. Although there is a dearth of empirical data directly testing social learning processes in regards to body image, there is empirical evidence that supports the idea that body image is subject to observational learning through social exposure. Stice (1998) found that the frequency with which young women received social reinforcement (i.e., messages from others regarding the importance of being thin) by parents and peers as well as the extent to which parents and peers

modeled weight control behaviours, bulimic symptoms and body/weight preoccupation correlated significantly with current bulimic symptoms and prospectively predicted onset of bulimic symptoms two years later in an initially symptom-free population. Notably, exposure to media modeling and reinforcement did not predict onset of bulimic symptoms. These findings are in line with the work by Krcmar et al. (2008) that explored how body image is shaped by interpersonal norms modelled by parents and peers, such as valuing thinness, engaging in weight control behaviours themselves, and making comments about participants' weight. They found that interpersonal norms fully mediated the relationship between appearance media exposure and body and weight esteem. This is notable given that much research has been devoted to examining the direct influence of media exposure on body image, as it suggests that appearance media may exert its influence on an individual's body image via "live" reinforcement of appearance ideals by those in his or her environment.

One may then wonder exactly how these thin ideals become reinforced. What are the reinforcing or punishing consequences that operate to keep people invested in changing their bodies to fit this often-unattainable ideal? Qualitative research by Wertheim et al. (1997) gives some indication, with young women citing the need to "keep up" with their peers in terms of their appearance. Indeed, the desire to be socially accepted, as well as fears of being socially rejected, appears to play a notable part in the self-reinforcement processes people develop with regards to weight and shape. Strahan et al. (2007) sought to explore the types of appearance related schemas that might mediate the relationship between exposure to media images and body dissatisfaction. Using an implicit association task paradigm, they found that that when exposed to stimuli that reinforce the cultural thin ideal, women associate being heavy or big with social

rejection. They also found that the stronger the association between being heavy and social rejection, the more women tried to restrict their eating when that schema was activated.

Studies by the same researchers also examined how eating behaviour changed when presented with information that provides an interpersonal challenge to thin ideal schemas. In one study, women viewed thin images and then either received information that the majority of their peers believed the images were unrealistically thin (i.e., a direct challenge to the thin ideal) or received no information at all. Those who were told that their peers did not buy into the thin ideal showed less restrained eating than those who were not given this information. Evidently when women in the study were presented with information suggesting that, at least in their immediate peer environment, they did not need to be thin to be accepted, they did not feel the need to strive for the thin ideal by controlling their eating (Strahan et al., 2007).

In line with these findings is an experimental study by Bair et al. (2014), wherein female college participants were either given information that their peers preferred relatively thin or heavy body ideals, or were given no information about peer body ideal preferences. Participants were then asked to indicate their own personal ideal body size. Results showed that those who were given information that their peers preferred a thinner body ideal were more likely to choose a thinner personal body ideal than those who were given information that their peers preferred a larger body ideal. Notably, the personal body ideals reported by the participants in the peer thin ideal condition did not differ from those who were given no information about peer ideals. This supports the idea that social exposure to norms that challenge the thin ideal may effectively shift personal body image ideals away from the current thin ideal, the latter of which appears to be the default ideal held by college age women.

These studies are notable in a number of ways. First, they support the findings that suggest that while media may be an overarching transmitter of sociocultural beauty ideals, those ideals may be either reinforced or superseded by immediate interpersonal factors (Dunkley, Wertheim, & Paxton, 2001; Krcmar et al., 2008; McCabe & Ricciardelli, 2005; Van Vonderen & Kinnally, 2012). This makes sense given that media messages only hold power insofar as they communicate a general social standard (i.e., thinness is good) and signify interpersonal consequences (i.e., social rejection or acceptance) if they are not met. Thus, it is understandable that an individual would respond preferentially to the cues of their immediate environment, as it is this social context in which they would actually experience positive or negative consequences.

In terms of how modeling may either reinforce or challenge thin ideal schemas, and how that may subsequently influence an observer's body image, the answer may lie in the idea that actions communicate powerful information about one's values – namely, what the person communicating considers to be good or bad, worthy or unworthy. Mentalization is the human ability to reflect on one's own or other's mental states in making sense of interpersonal behaviour (Liotti & Gilbert, 2011). These mental states include thoughts, feelings, motivations and values. When someone in one's environment models behaviour that suggests they buy into the thin ideal (i.e., by dieting, fat talking, expressing admiration for thinness or goals related to losing weight), an observer would be able to use mentalization to infer that this person values thinness as a positive trait, and conclude that they would be more likely to be rejected by this person if they were living in a larger body, and be admired and accepted by them if they were thin. This may then facilitate self-reinforcement processes in the observer that motivate striving for the thin ideal in order to avoid rejection and/or gain the reward of social acceptance or admiration. Conversely, if others in one's environment were acting in ways that were counter to

the thin ideal – for example, eating intuitively, demonstrating little preoccupation with their weight, or talking in an appreciative and accepting way about their body – the observer may infer that these others do not base a person's worth on body weight and shape. The observer will thus not use body shape or weight as grounds for acceptance or devaluation of themselves or others, preventing the activation of thin ideal oriented self-reinforcement processes. Furthermore, the process of vicarious reinforcement, as outlined in by Bandura (1971;1977), suggests that an observer may also witness the positive consequences of being less body preoccupied, such as the ability to eat less restrictively, feeling content or confident in one's body, moving one's body in ways that bring joy rather than exercising to burn calories or avoid weight gain; these observed positive consequences may then act as vicarious reinforcement for the observer to adopt a similar body image orientation.

The research outlined above suggests that observing how others relate to their own bodies may allow one to predict how accepting or judgemental those people will be towards one's own body, and that this inference may motivate one to adopt similar body image attitudes in an effort to avoid social rejection and/or to gain rewards observed to be associated with that body image orientation. The following quote from a qualitative study by Wertheim et al. (1997) that examined adolescent girls' reasons for watching their weight illustrates exactly this possibility: "My friend is really skinny and she is always going on about how fat she is...and I am a bit bigger than her and I think that if she thinks she is fat then maybe she thinks I am fat too...maybe other people will think I am fat." (p. 348.)

Empirical Research on the Social Transmission of Negative Body Image via Modeling

Although the mechanisms proposed by social learning theory have not been rigorously tested, a number of empirical studies support the idea that others' behaviours and attitudes influence one's own body image as the theory would predict.

Correlational Research. Studies consistently show a relationship between mothers' and daughters' levels of body dissatisfaction and eating attitudes, (Cooley et al., 2008; Kichler & Crowther, 2001; Pike & Rodin, 1991; van den Berg et al., 2010). This relationship may be partially explained by the fact that mothers who themselves are more preoccupied with weight and dieting are more likely to give their daughter direct negative feedback regarding their weight or explicitly encourage them to diet. However, there is also research to suggest that simply observing her mother's eating pathology and body dissatisfaction can contribute to a daughter's own dysfunctional body image and eating pathology independent of how much direct feedback the daughter receives from her mother about her weight. Kichler and Crowther (2001) found that maternal modeling, as measured by the mother's self-reported past and present dieting, eating attitudes and body dissatisfaction, was a significant predictor of daughter body dissatisfaction, even when accounting for the mother's negative weight-related feedback to the daughter. Cooley et al. (2008) found a similar pattern of results when using daughters' perceptions of their mothers' weight concerns as a predictor of daughter body dissatisfaction and eating pathology. Taken together, this research suggests that daughters who witness their mother express maladaptive body image attitudes and behaviours have more negative body image regardless of whether their mother also provided them with direct negative feedback about their weight or appearance, supporting the influence of maternal modeling in the formation of daughters' negative body image.

Although there is little research on body image attitudes and behaviours within romantic couples, one study suggests that body image may be transmissible from one partner to another (Oh & Damhorst, 2009). The researchers found that in married couples aged 60 and older, a husband's body dissatisfaction level was positively correlated with his wife's body dissatisfaction. However, the cross-sectional nature of the study means these findings may be due to similarity effects whereby people who were already similar to one another in terms of body image were drawn to one another. Furthermore, the study did not examine the presence of direct commentary or feedback body weight/shape between partners, which could have led them to become similarly body preoccupied over time. As such, it is unclear whether the correlation between partners' body image was due to modeling effects, other forms of social transmission such as direct feedback, or similarity effects. Nevertheless, the research demonstrating correlations between an individual's body image and the body image of various close counterparts (i.e., friends, parents) suggests it is quite possible that modeling may have contributed, even if only partly, to the observed relationship between spouses' body image.

Unlike the research on romantic partners, the interpersonal influence of friends' and peers' body image attitudes on an individual's body image has shown robust correlational relationships within the literature (Lieberman et al., 2001; Miething et al., 2018; Paxton et al., 1999; Webb and Zimmer-Gembeck, 2014; 2015). Social network analyses examining body image attitudes and behaviours within and across peer groups demonstrated that level of weight concern and the use of maladaptive weight control behaviours were shown to be more similar within a friend group than across different peer groups (Paxton et al., 1999). Furthermore, within an adolescent female friend group, a given individual's own body image concern, weight loss and dieting behaviour were predicted by how concerned she perceived her friends to be with

their body image and by how much the friends actually engaged in weight loss and dieting behaviours (Paxton et al., 1999). Indeed, direct comparisons of the relative impact of different types of social influence (i.e., direct feedback vs. modeling) support the idea that modeling of body image attitudes and behaviours play a pivotal role in shaping the body image of others. A meta-analysis recently showed that in terms of peer influence on bulimic symptoms, modeling had a stronger impact than encouragement to diet or weight/body-related teasing (Marcos et al., 2013).

Much of the research examining how peer and family body image attitudes affect one's own body image attitudes has been done at a trait level, examining how one's typical body image and/or eating behaviours relate to the average body image and eating patterns of those around them. However, there is also a limited amount of correlational research revealing situational interpersonal influences on body image and eating. A study using ecological momentary assessment demonstrated that recent exposure to fat-talk was associated with elevated body dissatisfaction, negative affect, body checking, and weight control/disordered eating behaviours (Jones et al., 2014). Additional research by Waring and Kelly (2020) examined how personal body image outcomes vary across different interpersonal relationships. They found that within relationships where the participant perceived the other to be more body preoccupied and less accepting of the participant's body, the participant was less appreciative of her own body, invested more in her appearance, and ate less intuitively.

Experimental Research. Empirical research lends support to the idea that displays of certain types of body image attitudes and behaviour can impact one's own body image at any given time across both parental and peer relationships, as well as one time interactions with strangers. A study by Handford and colleagues (2018) provided experimental support for the

correlational association between maternal modeling of body dissatisfaction and daughter body image disturbance. In this study, mother-daughter dyads viewed magazine images of thin women and mothers were instructed to make either self-critical comments about their own weight, shape and diet, or make no comments. Findings demonstrated that daughters who heard their mother make disparaging comments about their own weight, shape, and eating demonstrated more dysfunctional state body image and eating attitudes and ate significantly fewer sweets immediately after the magazine viewing activity than those whose mother made no comments.

Building on correlational research showing the detrimental impact of fat talk in ones daily life, studies have experimentally demonstrated the damaging effects of "fat talk" (Cruwys et al., 2016; Ousley et al., 2008; Salk & Engeln-Maddox, 2011; 2012; Shannon & Mills, 2015).

Tucker et al. (2007) conducted a study in which a confederate and a participant were asked to verbally rate their satisfaction with their body. The confederate always went first and answered in either a self-derogatory, neutral, or self-aggrandizing way. Results showed that participants tended to match their verbal ratings of body satisfaction to those of the confederate, suggesting that, at least outwardly, people's satisfaction with their bodies may be influenced by the body satisfaction/dissatisfaction displayed by those around them. Unfortunately, this study did not measure internal (i.e., private) body satisfaction, so it is unclear whether these results were driven by actual changes in the participants' body image or by social reciprocity norms.

A study by Stice et al. (2003) had a thin confederate either talk to the participant about a neutral topic or talk to the participant about how dissatisfied she was with her body and the extreme measures she undertook to try to lose weight. Results of this study showed that participants who heard the confederate fat talk had higher body dissatisfaction, however the researchers did not assess or control for whether the participant engaged in fat talk themselves.

Subsequent research is contradictory regarding the impact of hearing versus engaging in fat talk with some studies suggesting that simply hearing fat talk is detrimental to one's own body image (Corning et al., 2014; Stice et al., 2003), and other research finding that it is the act of engaging in fat talk that is detrimental to one's own body image (Arroyo & Harwood, 2012; Lin & Soby, 2017). Still other research suggests that fat talk may impact the body image of those who hear it differently depending on the listener's average level of dietary restraint. Research that presented participants with either a fat talk vignette or a neutral vignette found that for women who tended to be higher in dietary restraint, their body dissatisfaction was less negatively impacted by exposure to the fat talk vignette than for women who tended to be lower in dietary restraint (Compeau & Ambwani, 2013). Furthermore, for women who tended to be higher in dietary restraint, exposure to the fat talk condition was associated with less food consumption than the neutral condition, while the food consumption of those in the neutral condition was unaffected by which vignette was presented. The authors suggest that this may be due to the fact that women who are high in dietary restraint may already think negatively about their bodies, leading to a ceiling effect, whereas for those low in dietary restraint, hearing fat talk may have triggered negative feelings about the body that are otherwise less salient. Additionally, among women who already attempt to restrict their eating, hearing fat talk appeared to facilitate these goals. Evidently, for people who tend to have more negative body image attitudes or behaviours, hearing fat talk may not increase their already dysfunctional body image thoughts and feelings, but may increase their propensity to engage in negative weight control behaviours.

Qualitative Research. Qualitative research supports the idea that exposure to modelled preoccupation with body image and weight control behaviours may be a direct contributor to young women's own body image concerns and decisions to engage in weight control behaviours.

In the qualitative study by Wertheim et al. (1997) examining the reasons that adolescent girls watch their weight found that direct pressure from friends and family to be thin was less common than indirect social influences such as modeling of negative body image, and that young girls are sensitive to these influences as evidenced in the following quotes:"...oh they just say "I'm going to go on a diet" and you think ooooo that may be a good idea. It makes me think: I am the same size as them. If they go on a diet, I should too." (Wertheim et al., 1997, p.348).

Furthermore, Wertheim et al. (1997) found that for adolescent girls, the body image self-attitudes and behaviours that their peers display emerged as a stronger contributor to their own body image attitudes and behaviours than any direct verbal feedback that their peer gives them about their body, for example: "You feel like you have to keep up with them, be as skinny as them, so you think you're going to go on a diet, and they say you don't need to, but deep down you feel like you have to" (pp. 348-349).

It appears that receiving direct negative feedback about one's body and eating may be less common than exposure to others who model body image preoccupation. Furthermore, if an individual in one's social environment demonstrates investment in the thin ideal through his or her actions (e.g., dieting), that person sends an indirect message that it is important and desirable to be thin. Although this possibility has not been directly tested through quantitative studies, qualitative reports suggest that this message may supersede direct verbal messages from that same individual that discourage dieting and body image preoccupation. This research suggests that one's own body image preoccupation may do harm to the body image of others, independent of one's verbal efforts to discourage negative body image. This information may have particularly important implications for individuals such as parents, clinicians, and teachers, as they are who are regularly observed by more moldable others.

Indeed, qualitative research on positive body image confirms the difficulty of maintaining positive body image and the ease with which one can fall into body negativity when faced with others' negative body image (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010):

"If you're around people who are picking at themselves or saying "I look bad" or "I hate my thighs" you are going to be more inclined to pick at yourself more and look at areas that aren't perfect. If you're around people who don't talk about that sort of thing it's easier to have positive body image" (p. 110).

Such studies suggest that the negative body image of those around us may adversely influence how we generally relate to our bodies.

Empirical Evidence for the Transmission of Adaptive Body Image via Modeling

There is far less empirical research examining whether the modeling of adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours can result in social transmission to others. To my knowledge, only three studies – two qualitative and one correlational – have directly examined this possibility. Arroyo and colleagues (2020) surveyed women across the lifespan to examine how recalled maternal communication behaviours impact daughter's body image. Results showed that maternal modeling of adaptive eating, physical activity and positive body talk was significantly related to daughters' current body appreciation and adaptive weight-related behaviours (i.e., engaging in physical activity and eating intuitively).

A qualitative study by Wood-Barcalow et al. (2010) examined the components of positive body image in college women and found evidence that being surrounded by others who have adaptive body image facilitates the development of adaptive body image in oneself:

"I would just watch her (participant's sister) and see how she could be confident and interact with different people and how she felt about herself. It gave me a goal to work up to. I knew I could reach it because it had been done" (p.110).

Another qualitative study by Mafrici (2014) used a life history approach to examine peer influences on women's body image across the lifespan. This study revealed similar narratives, such that when women were surrounded by others who expressed confidence and comfort with their bodies it facilitated their own adaptive body image experiences:

"It helps that I have friends who don't have perfect bodies, who don't seem to care that they have cellulite or big bums or whatever...To see them so unconcerned about it really helps me out too, like they don't care and therefore I shouldn't care either...Definitely their comfort and confidence about who they are helps me out a lot...They're like, 'that's just me and I'm really happy about who I am.' And I feel I should be like them, like why should I care so much? I am happier with my body now. That I should not care so much makes me happy; it makes my body happy." (p. 139)

The quotes from these two studies suggests that, consistent with Social Learning Theory, women may be able to observe in others the benefits of being accepting and appreciative towards one's body, and upon making these observations, may attempt to emulate these positive body image attitudes and behaviours themselves; however, more empirical research is needed to support this compelling idea.

Thesis Objectives

Just as research suggests that exposure to others who model dysfunctional body image behaviours is related to more negative body image (e.g., are preoccupied, concerned or distressed by their own bodies, or who engage in behaviour that signifies body dissatisfaction such as

weight loss attempts), it is important to understand whether being exposed to those who model more adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours (e.g., display little preoccupation with their body, eat intuitively, express appreciation for the functions their body performs) is related to having a more adaptive body image orientation. As reviewed above, the social learning theory principles that help to explain the transmission of maladaptive body image from one person to another may similarly help to explain why and how adaptive body image may be transmitted from one person to another. That is, upon observing the rewards associated with positive body image attitudes and behaviours, one may consciously or unconsciously feel more inclined to adopt them for themselves, and in so doing, may reap the associated benefits such as greater wellbeing, more rewarding social relationships, and better physical and mental health. Empirical research that addresses this possibility would greatly broaden our understanding of the social transmission of body image and would have possibly groundbreaking practical implications by highlighting the potentially positive role that we can all have in adaptively shaping each other's body image.

In my doctoral dissertation, I sought to address this important gap in the literature by examining how the social modeling of adaptive body image may help to not only reduce negative body image, but actively nurture and enhance the factors that comprise positive body image such as body acceptance, appreciation, and intuitive eating. I did this using both observational and experimental methodologies. The observational methods helped to establish the ecological validity these ideas and characterize how adaptive influences manifest in day-to-day life and the experimental methods helped to identify the specific types of adaptive body image modeling that offers benefits to observers experiencing acute body image distress.

Although body image concerns span a diverse demographic range (Algars et al., 2010;

Drummond, 2005; Heinberg & Kraft, 2008), body image research has historically been conducted with women due to the relatively higher levels of body image and eating disturbances that women, particularly college-age women, have been shown to experience (Esnaola et al., 2010; Tiggeman, 2004; Tiggeman & Lynch, 2001). Given that the concept of socially transmitted adaptive body image is relatively novel, I chose to examine this phenomenon in college-aged women, a population in whom interpersonal transmission of negative body image has been well documented, and for whom adaptive interpersonal body image influences may be particularly beneficial.

Study 1

It is unclear whether interacting with others who display a more adaptive body image orientation affects individuals' body image and whether such interactions uniquely contribute to individuals' body image when controlling for the effects of exposure to body preoccupied others. Studies have shown that body image is negatively impacted by exposure to negative body image in others (e.g., Corning et al., 2014; Paxton et al., 1999; Lieberman et al., 2001; Stice et al., 2003), however studies have historically used cross sectional or experimental designs to establish this. Study 1 used a daily diary methodology to examine whether participants' daily interactions with others they perceived to be body focused (i.e., preoccupied with their weight/ shape, and who talked a lot about dieting/exercise) and non-body focused (i.e., those who were focused little on their weight/shape and ate intuitively) contributed uniquely to participants' body image. Such a design allowed for an examination of both the between- and within-persons relationship between exposure to non-body focused others and participants' body image and eating, while controlling for the contribution of exposure to body focused others. A between-persons relationship between exposure to non-body focused others and body image would indicate that

on average, individuals with higher average levels of exposure to non-body focused others in a week have better body image and eating. A within-persons relationship, established via this design, would suggest that a given individual experiences better body image and eating on days when she has more interactions with non-body focused others than what is typical for her.

Studies 2 and 3

The second set of studies used an experimental design to compare the impact of hearing different types of body image coping reactions on individuals' body image and coping in the face of a personal body image threat. In Study 2, we created three vignettes wherein a peer described how she coped with a body image threat. In line with social learning theory, we employed cognitive modeling, whereby the peer in each vignette verbalized her cognitive affective reactions to the body image threat, as well as what she did to ultimately reduce her distress and feel better about her body. Because self-compassion has been shown to both protect against negative body image outcomes and facilitate positive body image outcomes (Albertson et al., 2014; Kelly, Vimalakanthan, & Carter, 2014; Wasylkiw et al., 2012), we wanted to examine the unique benefits of hearing a self-compassionate coping reaction. As such, we compared the impact of hearing a self-compassionate coping reaction to a self-esteem enhancing and an affectively neutral coping reaction on body acceptance, body image self-compassion, and body image distress. Contrary to hypotheses, Study 2 revealed no effect of condition, however, participants experienced improvements in their body image across all three conditions. As such, the purpose of Study 3 was to understand which aspect of the coping vignettes from Study 2 conveyed body image benefits to the listener. Drawing on social learning theory literature related to "coping" versus "mastery" styles of cognitive modeling (Schunk, 1995; Schunk et al., 1987), new vignettes were created to isolate these components for comparison. This would allow us to

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

understand which of the following accounted for the benefits experienced across conditions in Study 2, and offers the greatest benefit to someone experiencing acute body image distress: a) simply hearing that another person experiences body image distress; b) hearing another person relate well to their body and express positive affect; or c) a combination of hearing someone express body image distress and cope with it effectively. As the goals and methodology of Study 3 followed directly from the results of Study 2 they were included in the same manuscript, which we intend to submit as one publication.

Study 1: Exposure to Body Focused and Non-Body Focused Others over a Week: A

Preliminary Investigation of Their Unique Contributions to College Women's Eating and

Body Image

The following chapter has been reproduced and adapted with publisher permission from: Miller, K.E., Kelly, A. C., & Stephen, E. (2019). Exposure to body focused and non-body focused others over a week: A preliminary investigation of their unique contributions to college women's eating and body image. *Body Image*, published 2019, Elsevier. The published version is available online at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2018.12.003

Abstract

This study investigated how exposure to non-body focused others (i.e., those who are not preoccupied with their body weight/shape or appearance) and exposure to body focused others uniquely affect young women's eating and body image over a week, within a day, and from one day to the next. For seven consecutive days, 92 female college students completed nightly online questionnaires about their daily experiences. Between-persons, multilevel modeling revealed that higher average levels of exposure to non-body focused others over the week uniquely predicted greater intuitive eating, greater body appreciation, and less dietary restraint, whereas higher average exposure to body focused other predicted these outcomes in the opposite direction. Within-persons, exposure to body focused others did not predict eating and body image but exposure to non-body focused others did. On days when women had more exposure to non-body focused others than their personal average level or than the previous day's level, eating and body image were better. Findings are the first to suggest that independent of exposure to body focused others, level of exposure to non-body focused others — within and across days — contribute positively to eating and body image.

Introduction

Body image is a complex multidimensional construct composed of thoughts, feelings, attitudes and behaviors related to one's body and weight (Thompson, Heinberg, et al., 1999). A plethora of research indicates adverse outcomes associated with poor body image including increased risk of psychopathology such as anxiety, depression and lower self-esteem (Johnson & Wardle, 2005; Kostanski & Gullone, 1998; Paxton et al., 2006; Wilson et al., 2013), as well as a greater risk of disordered eating (e.g., Goldschmidt et al., 2015; Neumark-Sztainer et al., 2006; Stice, 2002; Stice et al., 2011). Conversely, recent research suggests that positive body image is uniquely associated with greater self-esteem, optimism, proactive coping, intuitive eating (i.e., eating according to one's hunger/fullness signals and cravings), and less disordered eating (Avalos et al., 2005; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015).

Understandably, there has been a concerted effort in the field to determine what factors influence body image. Interpersonal factors, both familial and peer, have emerged as important in this regard as research shows a positive relationship between the body image levels of mothers and daughters (Kichler & Crowther, 2001; Rieves & Cash, 1996), married partners (Oh & Damhorst, 2009), and individuals in the same peer group (Paxton et al., 1999). Paxton and colleagues found that levels of body image concern and use of extreme weight loss behaviors (such as fasting, vomiting, and using laxatives) amongst teenage girls were uniquely predicted by how often girls talked about dieting and weight with their friends, how preoccupied with weight and dieting they perceived their friends to be, and how often their friends actually used extreme weight loss behaviors themselves. When looking within persons, Kelly, and colleagues (2016) found that unless college women treated themselves with more self-compassion than was typical for them, frequent interactions with body focused others on a given day were associated with

greater body image concerns, a lesser tendency to eat intuitively, and less body appreciation. Further evidence for the social influences on body image comes from the literature on "fat talk," which refers to talking negatively about one's own body or eating (Nichter & Vuckovic, 1994). Both correlational and experimental studies have shown that engaging in and also hearing fat talk are associated with increased body dissatisfaction, negative affect, and disordered eating (Cruwys et al., 2016; Ousley et al., 2008; Salk & Engeln-Maddox, 2011; 2012). These studies suggest that exposure to people who display attitudes and behaviors reflective of body preoccupation can have damaging effects on one's own body image and eating.

Although the problematic consequences and correlates of interacting with body focused others are well documented, no studies to our knowledge have directly examined the effects of interacting with others who simply place less importance on their body weight/shape – that is, non-body focused others. Although there is some research suggesting that interacting with those who espouse body satisfaction and acceptance leads women to feel more satisfied with and accepting of their own bodies (Rudiger & Winstead, 2013; Tucker et al., 2007), studies have found that college women consider positive body talk to be less typical, more surprising, and also less credible than negative talk about one's body (Barwick et al., 2012; Corning & Bucchianeri, 2016). Thus, it may be that rather than an overt display of body positivity, a more typical alternative to encountering body-preoccupied others is interacting with others who do not seem preoccupied with trying to control their body weight and shape. It remains unknown whether interacting with others who are not body-preoccupied might influence one's own body image attitudes and behaviors.

There is indirect evidence to suggest that interactions with non-body focused individuals may, in fact, be personally beneficial. In one study, participants heard a vignette in which

someone displayed a challenging response to fat talk that minimized the importance of focusing on one's physical appearance (e.g., "I think feeling happy and healthy is so much more important than focusing on how I look") or else a colluding one (e.g., "Yeah I've been thinking about going on a diet too. Maybe then I wouldn't feel so fat") (Ambwani et al., 2017). Those who heard the challenging response felt less negative affect and reported a lower likelihood of subsequently engaging in fat talk. Anecdotes from qualitative research further support the idea that not only is being around others who are focused on their body detrimental to one's own body image, but that interacting with non body focused others can be helpful for one's body image:

"If you're around people who are picking at themselves or saying "I look bad" or "I hate my thighs" you're going to be more inclined to pick at yourself more and look at areas that aren't perfect. If you're around people that don't talk about that sort of thing it's easier to have positive self-image" (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010, p. 110).

Thus, there is preliminary, albeit indirect, support for the notion that simply being exposed to others who are not focused on the appearance of their bodies may positively influence one's own body image.

Social Learning Theory (Bandura, 1977) might help to explain how exposure to body focused and non-body focused others might affect one's own body image and eating attitudes. The theory suggests that humans are likely to learn and enact a given attitude or behavior if they observe – consciously or not – someone else experience reinforcing consequences for displaying said attitude or behavior. Given the current culture's promotion of the thin ideal, individuals who are preoccupied with their body and/or pursue the thin ideal may receive certain forms of reinforcement, such as compliments on their body or for their dedication to a weight-loss regimen (Wertheim et al., 1999). An observer may notice this reinforcement, consciously or

unconsciously, thereby motivating her to adopt similar body-preoccupied attitudes and behaviors. Alternatively, one might interact with others who display less preoccupation with their appearance, and who therefore eat in a more intuitive and less restrictive manner. Here, an observer may notice the benefits of being less body focused, for example, the freedom associated with eating what one desires without guilt and anxiety and the ability to pursue meaningful relationships and activities without undue concern about one's appearance (Andrew et al., 2015; Sandoz et al., 2013; Schoenefeld & Webb, 2013). This reinforcement may then induce the observer to adopt a similar orientation toward her own body and eating to experience these same outcomes.

Although theoretical and empirical studies provide indirect and/or preliminary support for the idea that exposure to non-body focused others may be beneficial – just as exposure to body focused others is costly – no research to our knowledge has examined whether these forms of exposure are indeed unique contributors to people's body image and eating habits. Just as positive body image contributes uniquely to eating, wellbeing, self-esteem, and coping beyond the contribution of negative body image (Avalos et al., 2005; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015), exposure to non-body focused others might also contribute uniquely to body image and eating beyond the variance explained by exposure to body focused others. If this were the case, important theoretical implications would ensue about the role of social factors in eating and body image. There would also be important practical implications regarding not only what social contexts and groups to avoid but also which ones to seek out.

A correlational study would allow researchers to isolate the unique variance in body image and eating explained by exposure to body focused and exposure to non-body focused others. However, cross-sectional correlational designs frequently rely on retrospective recall over

a long period of time, which can result in biased and inaccurate recall (Schwarz & Sudman, 1994). We therefore sought to examine our research questions in the context of a seven-day daily diary study. First, such a design would result in more accurate reports from participants on their experiences by having them reflect on the last 24 hours only. Second, unlike cross-sectional correlational designs, obtaining daily data from participants for a week makes it possible to examine the extent to which average levels of each form of social exposure over a week contribute to body image and eating between-persons, and to examine the extent to which fluctuations in these forms of social exposure within a person from one day to the next contribute to her body image and eating. Identifying the levels at which relationships are present and absent has important theoretical and practical implications (Curran & Bauer, 2011). Finally, such a design would allow us to ascertain the directionality of the relationship between these forms of social exposure and body image and eating patterns to determine whether certain types of social interactions precede body image and eating patterns, and/or whether eating habits and body image influence the extent to which others are perceived to be body focused and non-body focused.

Study Objectives and Hypotheses

The main goal of the current study was to examine the unique contributions of exposure to body focused others and exposure to non-body focused others on college women's own body image and eating both between-persons, over the course of a week, and within-persons, from one day to the next and within a given day. At the between-persons level, we hypothesized that average levels of exposure to non-body focused others and exposure to body focused others over the week would contribute unique variance to body image and eating attitudes. We hypothesized 1a) that college women who on average had more frequent interactions with non-body focused

others over the week would generally report better overall body image and higher body appreciation, and more intuitive and less restrained eating. We also expected 1b) that those with a higher mean frequency of interactions with body focused others over the week would have worse overall body image and eating. At the within-persons level, we hypothesized that 2a) on days when participants had more exposure to non-body focused others than what was typical for them, their body image would be better and their eating would be less restrained and more intuitive. We also expected 2b) that on days when women had more exposure to body focused others than usual, body image and eating would be worse. Finally, we hypothesized 3) that changes in the frequency of these forms of exposure from one day to the next would predict participants' subsequent eating and body image (e.g., increased exposure to non-body focused others would be associated with subsequently more adaptive eating and body image), but that changes in their eating and body image would not predict the frequency of their subsequent self-reported exposure to body focused and non-body focused others.

Method

Participants

In order to meaningfully examine within-persons variability, participants who completed at least four of the eight surveys were included in the analyses. One hundred and eleven out of 143 participants met this criterion, 15 of whom were removed for failing to complete their surveys within the required window of time. Another 4 participants who had outlying BMI's (> 3 SDs from the mean; all happened to be above 40) were subsequently removed, leaving a final sample of 92 female undergraduates. Participant's age ranged from 17 to 25, with an average age of 19.7 (SD = 1.93). The ethnic composition of the sample was 50% Caucasian, 21% East Asian, 1.6% Southeast Asian, 4% Black/African, 9.7% South Asian, 1.6% Middle Eastern, 1.6% West

Indian/Carribean, 1.6% Aboriginal, 8.1% unknown. 52% reported that they were single, 37% in a relationship, and 11% casually dating. The mean number of surveys completed was 6.67 (SD = 1.2). Eighty-three percent of participants completed 6 or more surveys and 25% completed all eight, despite only being asked to complete seven out of eight. Data conformed to the missing at random assumption and study day did not predict the likelihood of missing data.

Procedure

This study was approved by the university's research ethics committee and all participants provided consent. Participants were made aware in study advertisements that they would be asked about their personal body-image experiences. However, in order to avoid demand characteristics, additional peripheral study variables were emphasized, and participants were not aware of the specific hypotheses of the study. The study was advertised through the university's research participant pool to all female undergraduate students enrolled in psychology courses. The study was called "A Daily Diary Study of Personality, Feelings and Body Image" and participants received additional research credit for a psychology course in compensation for their involvement. Each participant completed the study over an eight-day period. Each day at 4:00 pm participants were emailed a link to the complete the survey online via Qualtrics. Participants were given a 7-hour window of time (from 4:00-11:00 pm each night) within which to complete the survey to account for any evening demands or obligations that would have put constraints on participants' ability to complete the survey otherwise. Participants were instructed to complete at least seven out of the eight surveys that they were sent.

Measures

BMI. BMI was assessed via self-reported weight and height four to six days before the daily diary portion of the study. The mean BMI in the sample was 22.47 (SD = 3.28). All other

measures were completed on a nightly basis with participants reporting on their experience that day. As such, these measures were modified so that item wording assessed participants' thoughts, feelings and behavior "that day" rather than in the past, or on average.

Exposure to Non-Body Focused and Body Focused Others. To assess participants' frequency of daily interactions with body focused and non-body focused others, the research team created a five-item face valid measure. It should be noted that the brevity of this measure stems from the fact that the study was developed with other primary research questions in mind, limiting the number of additional items that could be added. Because we believed that participants were likely to have multiple interactions throughout a day, it would not be feasible to collect details about each specific interaction and interaction partner at the end of the day without substantially increasing the burden on participants, and/or compromising the accuracy of the data collected. As such, we asked them to provide an overall rating of the frequency of their interactions with certain types of people each day from 1 (not at all) to 5 (constantly). The question asked, "Today, how often did you interact with people who..." and then provided five statements. These statements were factor analyzed using Principle Component Analyses and the scree plot revealed two underlying factors as expected. A Promax rotation was first applied, and revealed two uncorrelated factors (r = .08) allowing us to apply a Varimax rotation, which subsequently revealed that the two factors explained 23.5 % and 17.1% of the variance. Items loading onto the first factor (Exposure to Body Focused Others) were: "were talking about dieting" (.87), "were focused on body image" (.94), and "were focused on exercise and working out" (.83). Items loading onto the second factor (Exposure to Non-Body Focused Others) were: "had 'normal' eating habits (i.e., people who eat flexibly without being restrictive or overly preoccupied with calories)" (.91) and "focus little on body image" (.91). None of the items

evidenced cross loadings of more than .20 with the other factor. The range of Cronbach's alphas across study days was .85 to .89 for Exposure to Body-Focused Others and .73 to .86 for Exposure to Non-Body Focused Others. Average frequency of exposure to non-body focused others over the week was 2.97 (SD = .87) and average frequency of exposure to body focused others over the week was 2.00 (SD = .83).

Body Appreciation Scale. Body appreciation was measured using the Body Appreciation Scale (BAS, Avalos et al., 2005). Body appreciation is the ability to value, respect and care for one's body regardless of its size or shape. This 13-item scale was modified to assess the past 24 hours and included items such as "Despite its flaws I accepted my body for what it was" and "My self-worth was independent of my body shape or weight". Participants rated these items daily on a scale from 1 (*never*) to 5 (*always*) according to how they felt about their body that day. The BAS demonstrates good construct and incremental validity as it is negatively related to body preoccupation and dissatisfaction (rs = -.79 and -.73 respectively), and positively related to favourable appearance evaluation (r = .68). Additionally, body appreciation contributes unique variance to indices of psychological wellbeing over and above other body image measures (Avalos et al., 2005). The range of Cronbach's alphas across study days was .95 to .96 in the current study. Mean weekly BAS across participants was 3.37 (SD = .76).

Body Image States Scale. Daily satisfaction with one's body was measured using the Body Image States Scale (Cash, Fleming, Alindogan, et al., 2002). This six-item scale is rated on a 9-point Likert scale that asks participants to endorse statements about their body satisfaction. Sample items from our modified scale included, "Today I felt extremely 'satisfied' to 'extremely dissatisfied' with my body size and shape" and "Today I felt that I looked 'a great deal better' to 'a great deal worse' than the average person". The scale has been shown to be

internally consistent, valid and stable (Cash et al., 2002). The Cronbach's alphas across the study days was .83 to .90. Mean weekly score across participants was 5.10 (SD = 1.11).

Intuitive eating. The 23-item Intuitive Eating Scale-2 (IES-2; Tylka & Kroon Van Diest, 2013) was used to assess the extent to which participants ate intuitively in accordance with their satiety signals and/or cravings, as opposed to dietary rules and/or weight goals. Each night participants completed the IES-2 according to their eating behavior that day by rating items such as "If I was craving a certain food I allowed myself to have it" and "I tried to avoid certain foods high in fat, carbohydrates or calories" (reverse scored) on a scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*). The IES-2 has shown good reliability and validity (Tylka & Kroon Van Diest, 2013). Cronbach's alphas ranged from .87 to .90 across days in the current study. Average intuitive eating over the week was 3.48 (*SD* = 0.48).

Dietary Restraint. A one-item measure taken from the Restraint subscale of the Eating Disorder Examination Questionnaire (EDE-Q; Fairburn & Beglin, 1994) assessed dietary restraint, in line with prior research using this item as a standalone measure (Kelly et al., 2016). The statement, "I have been trying to limit the amount and/or types of food I eat in order to influence my shape or weight (whether or not I have succeeded)" was rated by participants from 1 (*not at all*) to 5 (*frequently*) according to their eating habits that day. Mean scores on this brief measure across study days were strongly correlated with scores on the Restraint subscale of the EDE-Q (r = .67), which was administered 4-6 days before the daily diary stage of data collection. This correlation supports the item's validity as an indicator of dietary restraint. Average weekly dietary restraint across participants was 2.15 (SD = 1.02).

Results

Analytic Strategy.

Multilevel modeling, using PROC MIXED in SAS 9.3, was used to test our hypotheses. Multilevel modeling is the preferred approach when examining hierarchical data sets such as this one in which assessment days (level-1) were nested within participants (level-2). By using maximum likelihood estimation, multilevel modeling makes use of all available data, including from those participants for whom observations are missing, an inevitable occurrence when administering multiple repeated measures over time (Snijders & Bosker, 1999). Before carrying out our analyses, all predictor variables were centered. In order to examine Hypothesis 1, between-persons (level-2) predictors were created by taking the mean of participants' scores on the variable in question across days of the study. Between-persons exposure to body focused and non-body focused others therefore represented the average level of daily exposure to these people that each participant experienced over the course of the study period.

change in a participant's score on a given variable between the present day *t* and the previous day *t-1*. Difference variables were also created for the dependent variables – intuitive eating, body acceptance, dietary restraint, and body image. We used these difference variables to verify that it was not in fact changes in the various dependent variables from one day to the next that were contributing to more or less (actual or perceived) subsequent exposure to body focused and non-body focused others.

Hypotheses were tested with two series of multilevel models. Dependent variables were participants' raw scores on measures of body image and eating across all study days. In the first set of models, we examined how different social interactions might influence eating and body image within a given day and across a week. Fixed effects at level-1 were daily deviation in exposure to body focused others and daily deviation in exposure to non-body focused others. Level-2 fixed effects were the covariate BMI, mean exposure to body focused others, and mean exposure to non-body focused others. Including exposure to body focused and non-body focused others as simultaneous predictors allowed us to control for any shared variance between the variables, which may have represented participants' amount of exposure to other people more generally.

In the second set of models, we examined how changes in exposure to body focused and non-body focused others from one day to the next might influence eating and body image. The only level-2 fixed effect was the covariate BMI. Level-1 fixed effects were the two within-persons difference scores representing changes in a participant's level of exposure to non-body focused others from the preceding day and changes in her level of exposure to body focused others, as well as a covariate lagged variable representing levels of the relevant dependent variable on the preceding day. This model would enable us to determine whether the change in

exposure to non-body focused and/or body focused others a given participant experienced from yesterday to today contributed to her body image and eating today, controlling for her body image and eating yesterday.

Correlations and Intraclass Correlations

Intraclass correlations (ICCs) were computed for all study variables (see Table 1). ICCs represent the proportion of total variance in scores that can be attributed to between-persons differences (Koch, 1982). The ICCs for exposure to body focused others and exposure to non-body focused others were .50 and .44 respectively. These numbers indicate that level of exposure to these types of people varied roughly as much between-persons over the week as it did within a given person from one day to the next. Exposure to non-body focused others, in particular, showed slightly more temporal variability than stability. As reported elsewhere (Kelly et al., 2016), ICCs for criteria variables ranged from .56 (dietary restraint) to .77 (body appreciation), indicating that although all variables displayed more between-persons variance, scores on criteria variables still varied within persons from one day to the next.

Within- and between-persons correlations between study variables are presented in Table 1, where within-persons correlations reflect the relationship between daily deviations on day *t*. There was a small positive correlation between exposure to non-body focused and exposure to body focused others at both the between-persons and within-persons level, perhaps reflecting an overlap in frequency of weekly and daily social interactions more broadly. At the within-persons level, neither form of exposure was related to criteria variables. At the between-persons level, a higher mean level of exposure to non-body focused others was associated with higher mean levels of intuitive eating, over the week. A higher mean level of exposure to body focused others

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

was associated with lower mean levels of intuitive eating and body appreciation (p < .10), and higher mean levels of dietary restraint.

Table 1

Zero-Order Correlations, Intraclass Correlations (ICCs), and Means and Standard Deviations

(SDs) of Study Variables

	BMI	Exposure to non- body focused	Exposure to body focused	Intuitive eating	Dietary restraint	Body appreciation	Body satisfaction	ICC	Mean (SD)
BMI	_	09	.11	14	.33 **	24 *	31 **	_	22.47 (3.28)
Exposure to non-body focused	_	_	.23 *	.36 ***	08	.15	.13	.44	2.97 (0.87)
Exposure to body focused	_	.22 *	_	28 **	.36 ***	20 ^t	05	.50	2.00 (0.83)
Intuitive eating	_	.10	.06	_	49 ***	.62 ***	.46 ***	.66	3.48 (0.48)
Dietary restraint	_	.07	.00	10	_	46 ***	40 ***	.56	2.15 (1.02)
Body appreciation	_	.12	.07	.32 **	.03	_	.77 ***	.77	3.37 (0.76)
Body satisfaction	_	.15	03	.22 *	07	.43 ***	_	.57	5.10 (1.11)

 $^{^{}t}$ p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Note. Between-persons correlations are above the diagonal, within-persons correlations are below.

Multilevel Models Predicting Body Image Variables

Body Appreciation. At the between-persons level, mean exposure to non-body focused others (Hypothesis 1a) positively predicted body appreciation over the week, and mean exposure to body focused others (Hypothesis 1b) negatively predicted body appreciation at a trend-level, *p* = .07 (Table 2). Within-persons, daily deviations in exposure to non-body focused others (Hypothesis 2a) positively predicted body appreciation, but daily deviations in exposure to body

focused others (Hypothesis 2b) was not a predictor, p = .68. As shown in Table 3, preceding change in exposure to non-body focused others was predictive of that day's body appreciation at a trend level while exposure to body focused others was not a significant predictor (p = .51). Furthermore, changes in body appreciation from the preceding day did not predict that day's exposure to non-body focused others, $\beta = 0.04$, SE = 0.07, p = .59, or body focused others $\beta = -0.08$, SE = 0.07, p = .30 (Hypothesis 3). In sum, participants who on average had greater interactions with non-body focused others over the week also tended to have higher average levels of body appreciation. In addition, a given participant's body appreciation was higher on days when she was exposed to more non-body focused others than they usually were, and when their exposure to non-body focused others was higher than the previous day.

Body Satisfaction. There were no between-persons predictors of body satisfaction as assessed by our daily version of the Body Image States Scale (Hypothesis 1). At the within-persons level, daily deviation in exposure to non-body focused others (Hypothesis 2a) was a positive predictor but daily deviation in exposure to body focused others (Hypothesis 2b) was not a significant predictor, p = .60 (see Table 2). Therefore, participants reported better body satisfaction on days when they reported more exposure to non-body focused others than what was typical for them. In the second model (see Table 3), within persons change in exposure to non-body focused others from the preceding day was significantly predictive of that day's body satisfaction suggesting that increases in exposure to non-body focused others compared to the previous day was related to better body satisfaction. Changes in exposure to body focused others from the previous day did not significantly predict body image p = .86. Additionally, changes in body satisfaction from the previous day did not predict that day's exposure to non-body focused others ($\beta = 0.03$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, SE = 0.03, P = .33) or exposure to body focused others ($\beta = 0.02$, $\beta = 0.03$

.52), providing further evidence that it was differences in exposure to non-body focused others across days that influenced body satisfaction on a given day rather than the vice versa (Hypothesis 3).

Multilevel Models Predicting Eating Variables

Intuitive Eating. At the between persons-level, mean exposure to non-body focused others (Hypothesis 1a) was a positive predictor of intuitive eating and mean exposure to body focused others (Hypothesis 1b) was a negative predictor (see Table 2). At the within-persons level in the first model, there was a trend for daily exposure to non-body focused others (Hypothesis 2b) to positively predict intuitive eating, p = .05, whereas daily exposure to body focused others (Hypothesis 2b) was not a significant predictor (see Table 2). At the withinpersons level in the second model, preceding change in exposure to non-body focused others was a significant positive predictor of intuitive eating on a given day whereas preceding change in exposure to body focused others was not (p = .43) (see Table 3). Two follow-up multilevel models sought to shed further light on the directionality of these relationships and examined whether preceding changes in intuitive eating predicted exposure to body focused and non-body focused others. In these models, changes in intuitive eating from one day to the next significantly predicted exposure to non-body focused others $\beta = 0.25$, SE = 0.09, p = .005, but did not predict exposure to body focused others, $\beta = 0.10$, SE = 0.09, p = .27 (Hypothesis 3). Therefore, participants typically ate more intuitively if their average level of exposure to non-body focused others was high, and less intuitively if their average level of exposure to body focused others was high. On days when participants had more exposure to non-body focused others than usual and on days when this exposure was greater than the day before, their intuitive eating was also

greater. In addition, participants reported greater exposure to non-body focused others on days when their intuitive eating was greater than the day before.

Dietary Restraint. As shown in Table 2, at the between-persons level, mean exposure to non-body focused others (Hypothesis 1a) negatively predicted dietary restraint at a trend level, and mean exposure to body focused others (Hypothesis 2b) was a significant positive predictor of restraint. At the within-persons level, daily deviations in exposure to non-body focused others and in exposure to body focused others did not significantly predict restraint (Hypothesis 2a and 2b) (Table 2). In the second model, preceding change in exposure to non-body focused others was a significant negative predictor of dietary restraint, while preceding change in exposure to body focused others was not (p = .18) (Table 3). Additional multilevel models showed that changes in dietary restraint from one day to the next did not significantly predict exposure to non-body focused others, $\beta = -0.04$, SE = 0.03, p = .17, or exposure to body focused others $\beta = -$ 0.03, SE = 0.03, p = .29 (Hypothesis 3). Thus, participants who typically had higher levels of exposure to body focused others over the week tended to show more dietary restraint on average, and those who were generally more exposed to non-body focused others showed less. Additionally, participants reported engaging in less dietary restraint on days when their exposure to non-body focused others had increased from the previous day.

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

 Table 2

 Fixed Effects for Models Predicting Intuitive Eating, Dietary Restraint, Body Appreciation and

 State Body Image for Between- and Within-Persons Effects

	Fixed Effect	β(SE)	F	DF
Intuitive	Intercept	3.52(0.05)	_	90
Eating	Between Persons Predictors			
	Average non-body focused exposure	0.25 (0.05)***	22.39***	90
	Average body focused exposure Within Persons Predictors	-0.23 (0.06)***	17.38***	90
	Deviation non-body focused exposure	0.04 (0.02)*	5.72**	432
	Deviation body focused exposure	0.02 (0.02)	1.47	432
Dietary	Intercept	2.19(0.10)	_	84
Restraint	BMI	0.46(0.16)	8.32**	84
	Between Persons Predictors	- ()		
	Average non-body focused exposure	$-0.19(0.11)^{t}$	2.85	84
	Average body focused exposure Within Persons Predictors	0.48 (0.12)**	15.63**	84
	Deviation non-body focused exposure	0.00 (0.05)	0.00	406
	Deviation body focused exposure	0.06 (0.06)	0.96	406
Body	Intercept	3.35 (0.08)	_	83
Appreciation	BMI	-0.27 (0.13)*	4.38*	83
rr ·····	Between Persons Predictors	,		
	Average non-body focused exposure	0.18 (0.09)*	4.07*	83
	Average body focused exposure Within Persons Predictors	-0.18 (0.10) ^t	3.45 ^t	83
	Deviation non-body focused exposure	0.05 (0.02)*	5.27*	406
	Deviation body focused exposure	0.01 (0.02)	0.17	406
Body	Intercept	5.06 (0.12)	_	84
Satisfaction	BMI	-0.53 (0.19)**	7.53**	84
	Between Persons Predictors	,		
	Average non-body focused exposure	0.18 (0.14)	1.70	84
	Average body focused exposure Within Persons Predictors	-0.08 (0.15)	0.30	84
	Deviation non-body focused exposure	0.12 (0.05)*	5.12*	407
	Deviation body focused exposure	-0.03 (0.06)	0.28	407

^t p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Note. BMI was an initial covariate in all models but was removed when it was not a significant predictor of a given criterion variable, which was the case for intuitive eating. Deviation refers to the extent to which scores on a particular day departed from participants' personal average score over the week.

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

Table 3Fixed Effects for Models Predicting Intuitive Eating, Dietary Restraint, Body Appreciation and State Body Image Based on Changes in Exposure From the Previous Day

	Fixed Effect	β(SE)	F	DF
Intuitive				
Eating	Intercept	3.52(0.05)		82
	Lagged Intuitive Eating	-0.16(0.05)	9.25**	335
	Within Persons Predictors			
	Difference non-body focused exposure	0.02(0.01)	4.29*	335
	Difference body focused exposure	0.01(0.01)	0.64	335
Dietary				
Restraint	Intercept	2.14(0.11)		76
	Lagged Dietary Restraint	-0.29(0.05)	31.12***	314
	BMI	0.55(0.18)	9.08*	74
	Within Persons Predictors	0.00(0.10)	7.00	, .
	Difference non-body focused exposure	-0.08(0.03)	6.17*	314
	Difference body focused exposure	0.05(0.04)	1.83	314
Body Appreciation	Intercept Lagged Body Appreciation BMI Within Persons Predictors Difference non-body focused exposure	3.34(0.08) -0.24(0.06) -0.34(0.14) 0.03(0.02)	15.15** 5.74* 3.33 ^t	76 316 74 316
	Difference body focused exposure	0.01(0.02)	0.43	316
Body				
Satisfaction	Intercept	5.08(0.13)		76
	Lagged Body Satisfaction	-0.16(0.05)	9.94**	316
	BMI	-0.49(0.21)	5.35*	74
	Within Persons Predictors			
	Difference non-body focused exposure	0.10(0.04)	7.80**	316
	Difference body focused exposure	-0.01(0.04)	0.03	316

^t p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Note. BMI was an initial covariate in all models but was removed when it was not a significant predictor of a given criterion variable, which was the case for intuitive eating. Lagged variables represent scores from the previous day t-1. Difference scores represent the difference from day t and the previous day t-1.

In summary, levels of exposure to non-body focused others uniquely predicted intuitive eating, dietary restraint, and body appreciation at the between-persons level. At the within-persons level, a greater-than-usual level of exposure to non-body focused others uniquely predicted greater body appreciation, intuitive eating and better body satisfaction on that day. Furthermore, increased exposure to non-body focused others relative to the previous day was associated with greater intuitive eating, body appreciation, and body satisfaction, as well as less dietary restraint. Exposure to body focused others was uniquely predictive of less body appreciation and intuitive eating, and greater dietary restraint at the between persons level only. Within-persons, exposure to body focused others was not predictive of body image or eating within a day or from one day to the next. Finally, with the exception of intuitive eating, changes in eating and body image from one day to the next did not predict subsequent self-reported exposure to non-body focused or body focused others.

Discussion

The current study examined whether college women's level of exposure to body focused and non-body focused others – over a week, within a day, and from one day to the next – uniquely contributed to their body image and eating behavior. Results supported Hypothesis 1a and 1b such that exposure to non-body focused and body focused others each uniquely predicted body image and eating outcomes at the between-persons level, with exposure to non-body focused others predicting more adaptive body image outcomes. Our second hypothesis evidenced partial support such that participants' body image and eating were better on days when they encountered more non-body focused others than usual (Hypothesis 2a). However, contrary to Hypothesis 2b, more exposure to body focused others than usual was not related to body image

and eating within a day. Our third hypothesis was also partly supported. Changes in frequency of exposure to non-body focused others – but not body focused others – from one day to the next was predictive of subsequent eating and body image, whereas in general, changes in eating and body image from the previous day did not influence subsequent reports of exposure to body focused or non-body focused others.

These findings are the first to suggest that social interactions with non-body focused others (i.e., others who focus little on controlling their body and eating) contribute uniquely to college women's body image and eating when controlling for the contribution of interactions with body focused others. Moreover, results suggest that exposure to non-body focused others are important both between- and within-persons. At the between-persons level, women who had consistently higher levels of exposure to non-body focused others over the week also tended to have on average, more positive body image (i.e., greater body appreciation and body satisfaction) and importantly, this relationship was not accounted for by their level of exposure to body focused others. In addition, women who on average interacted more frequently with body focused others reported more maladaptive body image and eating (i.e., lower body appreciation and greater dietary restraint) even when accounting for their exposure to non-body focused others. This study is the first to our knowledge to demonstrate that both these forms of exposure contribute unique variance to women's eating and body image, and that a greater level of exposure to adaptive body image displays in others may benefit women's own body image.

At the within-persons level, results revealed that the frequency of college women's interactions with non-body focused others over the week displayed moderate variability from day-to-day, and that these fluctuations were associated with fluctuations in their personal body image and eating. Specifically, more daily exposure to non-body focused others than usual was

associated with women relating to their bodies, and eating, more adaptively than usual. We also found that increases in exposure to non-body focused others from one day to the next were associated with less restrained and more intuitive eating, and better body image, on the subsequent day. Of note, in nearly all cases, day-to-day changes in body image and eating did not influence participants' subsequent self-reported exposure to body focused or non-body focused others. Although replication is needed, these results suggest that over the days of the study, women's body image and eating did not lead them to perceive others' eating and body image attitudes in a certain way, or to affiliate more or less with certain types of people. Rather, the people that young women were interacting with led them to have certain types of body image and eating experiences.

The findings of this study extend previous research showing that body-preoccupied attitudes and behaviors in others are related to more maladaptive body image attitudes and eating behavior in self (Kelly et al., 2016; Oh & Damhorst, 2009; Paxton et al., 1999). However, the preliminary results of this study suggest that routine exposure to body focused others may be what is damaging to women's body image and eating, whereas day-to-day increases in this type of exposure may be less influential. Interestingly, though, exposure to non-body focused others was predictive of outcomes at both between- and within-persons levels. Given that the ICCs for exposure to non-body focused and body focused others were similar, (.44 and .50 respectively), the fact that the former contributed to outcomes within-persons and the latter did not cannot be explained by the magnitude of within-person variability women experienced in these forms of exposure. Instead, it seems that participants' eating and body image were only sensitive to day-to-day fluctuations in exposure to non-body focused others.

Although these findings should be replicated, it is interesting to speculate as to why dayto-day variability in exposure to non-body focused others emerged as important, whereas variability in exposure to body focused others did not. Social Learning Theory provides a possible explanation. Within the current culture women are socially reinforced for being thin (i.e., receive compliments, have more success romantically) and may face stigma for being heavier, which this theory would see as a punishment (Puhl et al., 2008; Puhl & Brownell, 2001). Indeed, women implicitly associate being heavy with social rejection/punishment and activating this association leads women to restrict their eating (Strahan et al., 2007). Given the prevalence of the thin ideal, it may be that even on days when women were interacting with fewer body focused others than usual, the associations of weight with social acceptance/rejection were still frequently activated by other means, i.e., by exposure to social media, diet culture, television and magazines. As such, fluctuations in levels of body focused social interactions may not have been enough to prompt changes in eating and body image. However, encountering more non-body focused others than usual, or than the day before, may serve to actively draw women's attention to the rewards associated with eating flexibly and being less preoccupied with one's body, and reinforce in them more adaptive body image schemas and eating behavior (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010). Relatedly, Strahan et al. (2007) found that exposure to media containing famous and successful female celebrities who were overweight was related to subsequently less restrained eating, and authors contend that this was because the images demonstrated to participants that success and happiness is not contingent on weight and appearance. While interesting to consider, no research has directly tested whether such Social Learning processes are indeed at play in determining ones daily and or average body image attitudes and behaviors, thus future research should test these underlying mechanisms. With the rise of movements promoting a broader

conceptualization of health and beauty (i.e., "Health at every size" and "Fat acceptance") it will also be important for future research to consider how these campaigns may shift media content and sociocultural beauty norms, as this type of activism could lead to societal level changes in women's schemas regarding the social implications of their weight and physical appearance.

Limitations

There were a number of limitations to the current study. First, the correlational nature of the data collected precludes us from making causal conclusions as to the relationship between interpersonal interactions and body image; nevertheless, analyses do provide evidence for the hypothesized temporal relationships between study variables. It should also be noted that because our dependent variables tended to be correlated with one another, the individual findings we report may not be completely distinct from one another.

Second, although the operationalizations of exposure to "body focused" and "non-body focused" others were face valid and displayed adequate internal consistencies overall, the scale has not been validated, and the factors have only three and two items respectively. Furthermore, the non-body focused measure had only "acceptable to good" reliability across days. Thus, this study should be viewed as a preliminary investigation of the current research questions regarding the influence of different types of social exposure on body image outcomes. Future research should endeavour to measure these forms of social exposure with better-validated items, and should seek to collect objective reports of other people's behavior and attitudes rather than simply participant reports. Similarly, although the single item measure of dietary restraint demonstrated good face and concurrent validity in the current study, it would be preferable to use a longer well-validated measure in future research.

Third, the study only lasted one week. There may be merit to employing longer assessment periods to understand the long-term contribution of exposure to non-body focused and body focused other, and whether within-person variability over a longer time period (e.g., from one month to the next) has similar or different consequences for one's eating and body image. Relatedly, it may be that awareness of different types of exposure may have changed over the course of the study. This interesting question was not examined in the current study, but merits exploration in future research.

Finally, there were limitations associated with using a daily diary methodology, such that participants had to reflect back on an entire day when reporting on their experiences. As such we were unable to assess momentary experiences or to obtain detailed information about each specific interaction/interaction partner. Indeed, it is also possible that on some days, certain participants completed their nightly survey before a relevant social interaction. While the present design is preferable over cross-sectional methods that rely on longer recall windows (e.g., a month), the temporal coupling between social interactions and body image and eating may occur over smaller increments of time. Furthermore, the present study was unable to reveal what types of conversations and/or characteristics of participants' interaction partners contributed to participants' body image and eating – for example, was it the other's dispositional level of body image and eating behavior and/or the body and eating attitudes the other displayed in the current or previous day's interaction? Furthermore, information on the participant's role in the interaction will be important to examine in future research so as to determine whether her body image and eating vary as a function of how active her level of involvement was in body focused interactions (i.e., having initiated the interactions versus merely observing them)." Future research should build on these preliminary findings to examine such questions using

ecological momentary assessment and/or longitudinal dyadic assessment. It will also be important to examine whether demographic variables such as the ethnicity, age and gender of participants and their interaction partners moderate these effects.

Conclusions

Although preliminary in nature, the results of this study highlight the importance of developing a broader body of research both experimental and correlational, examining how variation in levels of body/appearance related social exposure influences young women's body image. Results also offer precursory insight into how women may navigate their social context in a way that maximizes adaptive body image outcomes. Given that exposure to non-body focused and body focused others contributed *uniquely* to outcomes, women may experience benefits from trying to interact with more non-body focused individuals even if the frequency of their body focused interactions is high. Furthermore, the benefits of doing so may be readily experienced on that same day and even carry over to the next day. Promoting the inclusion of more non-body focused individuals in one's social sphere may be an integral part of protecting against maladaptive eating and body image patterns and of facilitating adaptive body image and eating.

Study 2 and Study 3: Interpersonal Displays of Adaptive Body Image: What Type is Most Beneficial to Hear in the Face of a Body Image Threat?

In Study 1, I used a daily diary methodology to establish that interacting with others who display adaptive body image, in the form of intuitive eating and low preoccupation with their body, was related to more adaptive personal body image and eating both within a day and on average over a week. This effect was independent of exposure to others who display maladaptive body image suggesting that exposure to others who relate adaptively to their bodies contributes uniquely and beneficially to one's body image attitudes and behaviours. This was among the first studies to provide empirical support for the idea that being around others with positive body image contributes to college women's ability to maintain an adaptive orientation to one's own body.

Although the findings from Study 1 offer important theoretical and practical implications for understanding the consequences of exposure to adaptive body image, several questions remain unanswered. First, although the daily diary methodology allowed me to establish the directionality of the relationship between adaptive body image displays in others and personal body image, the correlational design made conclusions about causality impossible. Therefore, it is not yet known whether exposure to adaptive body image in others cause better body image in observers. Second, participants in the daily diary study reported on their overall frequency of interactions with non-body focused others at the end of each day. It therefore remains unclear whether the cumulative effect of more frequent interactions with non-body focused others over a day and week confers better body image, or whether there are momentary benefits from this type of social exposure. Third, the items assessing adaptive body image in others were reported on by participants; it is therefore unclear to what extent participants' reports of others reflected actual

characteristics of the others versus subjective perceptions of the others. The fact that participants' body image on a given day did not temporally predict their perceptions of others' body focus suggests that participants' reports of others were not simply reflections of their own personal body image; nevertheless, it would be preferable to study the effects of exposure to others' adaptive body image in a more objective manner. For all of these reasons, I thought it would be useful in a next study to experimentally manipulate displays of body image in others to be able to examine the causal impact of objective exposure to adaptive body image at a momentary level.

Another goal moving forward was to examine how adaptive displays of body image in others may affect individuals when they are in a state of acute body image distress, not just as they go about their day-to-day life. Research shows that individuals tend to cope with state body image distress in a number of maladaptive ways (Cash 2002; Cash et al., 2005; Melnyk et al., 2004) and that increases in momentary state body dissatisfaction predict increases in a number of maladaptive behaviours and states including subsequent engagement in disordered eating and elevated levels of anxiety and depression (Heron & Smyth, 2013; Holmes et al., 2014; Srivastava et al., 2020). As such, I thought it would be important to examine whether the effects of social exposure to adaptive body image would benefit individuals' personal body image in moments of acute body image distress. Therefore, the focus of the next set of studies was on determining the momentary effects of hearing another person cope adaptively with body image distress on participants' reactions to their own body image distress. Because a range of adaptive coping responses in others could conceivably occur and be beneficial, an added objective of the subsequent study was to compare the effects of different coping responses on the observer. Consequently, the second manuscript of the dissertation presents two studies that experimentally

examined whether and what types of adaptive body image displays in others help individuals feel better about their bodies during episodes of acute body image distress.

Abstract Study 2 & 3

The present studies examined whether and what types of adaptive body image displays in others help individuals feel better about their bodies during episodes of acute body image distress. Study 2 tested this question by exposing 158 female undergraduates. Participants were first induced to experience state body image distress and subsequently heard a vignette in which a peer described reacting to a distressing body image event with one of three types of adaptive coping reactions to reduce their distress: self-compassion, self-esteem enhancement, or distraction. There was no effect of condition on body image outcomes. However, participants across conditions reported significantly higher body acceptance and body image focused selfcompassion after hearing their assigned audio vignette. The goal of Study 3 was to understand the active components of Study 2's coping vignettes that accounted for the beneficial body image outcomes. Using the same methodology, 207 female undergraduates listened to audio clips of an alleged peer a) experiencing body image distress with which she coped adaptively, as in the clips from Study 2, b) expressing body image distress but not displaying adaptive coping or c) denying experiencing body image distress and simply relating well to her body. Those who heard a peer cope adaptively with initial body image distress experienced significantly greater body image related self-compassion and body acceptance, and lower body image distress than those in the other two conditions. Findings are novel in suggesting that in moments of personal body image distress it may be most helpful for women to hear someone else's experience of coping adaptively with their own body image difficulties.

General Background

Body image disturbance is so ubiquitous within today's society that it has been termed a "normative discontent" (Rodin et al., 1985). It is related to a variety of maladaptive outcomes including depression, anxiety, and disordered eating (Neumark-Sztainer et al., 2006; Paxton et al., 2006; Stice & Shaw 2002; Wilson et al., 2013) and its causes appear as complex and multifaceted as the construct itself. These causes include external influences such as one's parents, one's peer group and media messages, as well as internal influences including genetic factors and personality traits (Keski-Rahkonen, et al., 2005; MacNeill et al., 2017; Thompson, Coovert, et al., 1999). Research also shows that although individuals may differ from one another in their average or typical level of body image, there is considerable fluctuation in how people relate to their bodies on a given day and/or in response to situations that threaten or negatively impact their body image (Haimovitz et al., 1993; Kelly & Stephen, 2016). Common body image threats include wearing a bathing suit, seeing a thin model on TV, receiving a critical comment about one's body, and comparing oneself to a thin peer (Groesz et al., 2002; Haimovitz et al., 1993; Herbozo & Thompson, 2006; Lamarche et al., 2012)

Research also suggests that individuals may face frequent situational threats to body image, much more so than situations that convey to the individual that his or her body is accepted. Lamarche et al. (2012) noted in their qualitative study examining body image threats that while women had difficulty recalling or identifying contexts in which they felt comfortable with their bodies, on average, they were readily able to identify contexts in which they experienced body image threats, and that these threats happened as often as multiple times a day.

Research also shows that when faced with body image threats, women tend to cope in ways that may serve to reduce anxiety and self-consciousness in the short term, but that

ultimately perpetuate dysfunctional relationships with their body. Across studies, the most common types of maladaptive coping responses are behavioural avoidance of situations where body weight or shape is salient and appeasement/appearance fixing. Examples of the former include avoiding swimming and clothes shopping; examples of the latter might include stating the intention to, and/or actually engaging in, behaviours to lose weight and/or change one's shape via dieting or exercise. Both avoidance and appearance fixing are associated with decreased body image-related quality of life and increased eating disturbance (Bailey et al., 2014; Cash et al., 2005; Lamarche et al., 2012; Smith-Jackson et al., 2011). As such, it appears that individuals encounter a variety of body image threats in their daily lives, and often employ coping strategies that maintain or exacerbate body image dysfunction, precluding the development of an adaptive and accepting relationship with their body. Thus, it is important to understand how and what types of variables may be protective for one's body image and facilitate more adaptive coping responses in the face of exposure to negative body image information and experiences.

One class of protective factors may be interpersonal. There is a plethora of research indicating that individuals' body image is affected by the body image of those around them. Correlational studies show that mothers' body dissatisfaction and disordered eating are correlated with their daughters', (Cooley et al., 2008; Kichler & Crowther, 2001; Pike & Rodin, 1991; van den Berg et al., 2010) and body image disturbance and disordered eating are correlated within friend groups of teenage girls (Lieberman et al., 2001; Miething et al., 2018; Paxton et al., 1999; Webb & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2015). Even romantic partners tend to share similar levels of body image dissatisfaction (Oh & Damhorst, 2009). Although these studies were correlational and typically assessed trait level body image, there is additional research indicating that the body

image attitudes and behaviours of others may have an impact on one's body image in a given moment. Experimental studies show that simply hearing others engaging in fat talk leads to a subsequent decrease in college women's body satisfaction (Stice et al., 2003) and qualitative studies suggest that being around others who tend to be self-critical of their bodies makes it more difficult for college women to feel positively about their own bodies (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010).

Although much of the research on interpersonal body image influences has focused on how others' maladaptive body image may lead to negative outcomes for individuals' own body image (i.e., increased body dissatisfaction), research increasingly suggests that adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours in others may influence individuals' own body image within a given day or situation. Qualitative studies have suggested that being around other women who display confidence, appreciation, and acceptance of their body serves as motivation to cultivate and maintain one's own positive body image (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010; Mafrici, 2014) Findings from Study 1 of my dissertation showed that college women who, on a given day, interacted more frequently than usual with others who were not focused on their bodies and who ate intuitively (according to hunger and fullness signals and cravings) also had better body image and eating on that day (Miller et al., 2019). Finally, an experimental study found that participants who read a vignette of a person who responded to a peer's fat talk with a challenging statement inspired by feminist theory (e.g., "I think feeling healthy and happy with who I am as a person is so much more important than focusing on how I look") reported being less likely to subsequently engage in fat talk than those who heard a colluding response (i.e., it's stressful because a lot of the girls who go to spinning class are super skinny. I wish I could look like that! But all my weight goes to my thighs and butt!" (Ambwami et al., 2017). However, this study did not

directly assess the impact of hearing a challenging response (i.e., a response that reflects adaptive body image) on the listener's body image, which is an important gap in the literature.

In sum, there is preliminary evidence suggesting that how individuals relate to their bodies may be influenced by how those around them relate to their bodies, and that this influence can be positive and/or negative depending on the type of body image relating others are displaying. Although the mechanisms by which this body image contagion might occur have not yet been tested, literature on social cognition and learning suggests that processes of vicarious reinforcement may be at play.

How Might Body Image Attitudes and Behaviours be Contagious?

Social Learning Theory suggests that the likelihood of emulating the attitudes, behaviours, and emotional responses that others display is predicated on whether those displays yield reinforcing (i.e., positive) outcomes (Bandura, 1977). This theory could explain how both positive and negative body image may be transferable across individuals. Although it may seem counter-intuitive that displays of negative body image could result in reinforcing consequences, the current cultural climate that glorifies thinness and weight loss efforts may in fact provide social reinforcement for negative body image. Indeed, there is research to suggest that fat talk may function as a form of social bonding (Nichter, 2000); furthermore, efforts to engage in weight loss behaviours and restrictive eating are often praised by others (Wertheim et al., 1999). Conversely, there are known benefits associated with possessing adaptive body image, independent of whether one's body resembles society's thin ideal; these include being able to eat intuitively, having more satisfying sexual experiences, and being able to engage in and enjoy valued pursuits and activities independent of one's body image (Avalos & Tylka, 2006; Robbins & Reissing, 2018; Sandoz et al., 2013). Observing these "rewards" tied to body acceptance and

appreciation may be reinforcing for the observer. Qualitative research has suggested as much, citing the sense of positivity, confidence, and interpersonal acumen of body positive others' motivation to relate more positively to their body (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010). Given the frequency of body image threats, and prevalence of negative body image attitudes and behaviour in today's society, Social Learning Theory suggests that although displays of negative body image attitudes and behaviours by others pose a threat to a given individual's body image, the interpersonal domain may also offer potential in being able to mitigate individuals' maladaptive responses to negative body image situations. That is, there may be certain types of body image attitudes and behaviours that individuals witness others display in the face of body image threats, and, the nature of these responses may have an impact on how adaptively versus maladaptively individuals cope with their own body image threats.

Study Objectives

The present research comprises two studies that sought to examine whether: 1) individuals experiencing a distressing body image situation can derive body image-related benefits – both decreases in body image dysfunction and increases in positive body image – from observing a peer cope adaptively with a body image threat; and 2) whether certain forms of adaptive coping are more beneficial to witness than others.

Study 2 Introduction

One type of self-relating that has been shown to be protective in the face of body image distress is self-compassion. Self-compassion represents a motivation to be sensitive to, and alleviate, one's own suffering (Dalai Lama, 1995; Gilbert, 2014). Self-compassion has typically been operationally defined as an orientation towards one's own suffering that is kind rather than judgemental, mindful and objective rather than driven by overwhelming emotion, and that

recognizes suffering as a shared human experience rather than feeling alone and isolated by ones' hardships (Neff, 2003). Much work has been done to distinguish self-compassion from self-esteem. Self-esteem refers to how positively one evaluates oneself, and these value judgements are typically derived from comparisons to internal and/or external standards (Crocker & Wolfe, 2001; Rosenberg, 1965). Importantly, self-compassion is not predicated on meeting certain standards, and in fact may be most helpful in times when one falls short of those standards (Leary et al., 2007). Self-compassion has been uniquely associated with a variety of positive mental health outcomes using both correlational and experimental methodology, including greater happiness, optimism, life satisfaction, adaptive coping, and general psychological well being (Neff, 2003; Neff et al., 2005; Neff et al., 2007; Neff & Vonk, 2009). Furthermore, it is negatively correlated with depression, anxiety, and other psychopathology (Barnard & Curry, 2011; MacBeth & Gumley, 2012; Neff, 2003).

Research in the area of self-compassion and body image has grown exponentially in recent years and with good reason. A number of correlational studies shows that a greater openness to developing self-compassion is associated with greater symptom improvement in eating disorder treatment (Kelly et al., 2013); that self-compassion predicts less eating guilt, weight and shape concern in non-clinical samples (Kelly, Vimalakanthan, & Carter, 2014; Wasylkiw et al., 2012); and that self-compassion attenuates the relationship between high BMI and eating pathology (Kelly, Vimalakanthan, & Miller, 2014). Similarly, preliminary clinical research on self-compassion interventions shows promising results, with eating disorder patients who received self-compassion-based interventions not only exhibiting greater increases in self-compassion, but also greater reductions in global eating pathology than comparison treatments (Kelly & Carter, 2015; Kelly et al., 2017). Additional research demonstrates the efficacy of self-

compassion interventions in non-clinical populations for improving health related behaviours and body image (Rahimi-Ardabili et al., 2018; Turk & Waller, 2020) In addition to alleviating body image dysfunction, the tendency to be self-compassionate is associated with indicators of adaptive body image such as greater body image flexibility, which is the ability to accept and tolerate negative body image related thoughts and feelings without allowing them to have undue impact on one's life, body appreciation, and intuitive eating, (Kelly et al., 2014; Albertson et al., 2015; Augustus-Horvath & Tylka, 2011; Avalos & Tylka, 2006; Oh et al., 2012).

Although it has yet to be examined within the domain of body image, there is preliminary evidence to suggest that displays of self-compassion may be transferrable across individuals. Miller and Kelly (2020) found that individuals who heard a self-compassionate reaction to academic distress, as compared to a neutral one, subsequently felt more self-compassionate, and displayed more objective self-compassion when thinking about a personally relevant academic struggle. Given that having a self-compassionate attitude may yield less dysfunctional and more adaptive body image, it is possible that witnessing another person experience these body image benefits from being self-compassionate may encourage the observer to adopt a similarly self-compassionate attitude when coping with their own body image distress. Thus, experimentally examining whether self-compassionate coping is contagious in the domain of body image could hold important implications for helping individuals relate to their bodies in a more adaptive way and better cope with body image threats they may encounter on a daily basis.

Study Objectives and Hypotheses

The primary objective of this study was to examine whether exposure to another person who displays self-compassion vis-à-vis a body image threat would result in individuals experiencing more adaptive and fewer maladaptive body image attitudes, when considering a

personal body image threat. A secondary objective was to characterize the unique effect of exposure to another person's self-compassion beyond simply exposure to another person's positive self-relating in general. It is typical within the self-compassion literature to include a self-esteem condition when attempting to empirically isolate the unique effects of self-compassion (e.g., Brienes & Chen, 2012; Seekis et al., 2017). As such, we included a condition in which individuals heard a self-esteem enhancing reaction to a body image threat. We also included a control condition in which participants heard someone cope with a body image threat by distracting themselves, which we considered to be a more emotionally neutral coping strategy. This condition would allow us to ensure that any effects of the self-compassion and self-esteem conditions were not due to simply hearing someone cope with a body image threat, which was a component of both conditions.

Our hypotheses were that after recalling a situation in which their personal body image was threatened (i.e., a situation that elicited discomfort, doubt, dissatisfaction or preoccupation with their own body image), participants who hear another person react self-compassionately to their own body image threat, as compared to those who hear someone react with self-esteem enhancement or distraction, would: (Hypothesis 1) display greater state self-compassion vis-à-vis their own body image distress (termed body image-focused state self-compassion); (Hypothesis 2) report greater state body acceptance; and (Hypothesis 3) report lower levels of state body image distress.

Methods

Participants and Overview of Procedure

Participants were female undergraduate students recruited from a research participant pool at a large Canadian university. Research shows that feeling similar to or identifying with

some characteristic of another individual can increase the likelihood of emotional contagion (Goldstein & Cialdini, 2007), thus the current study was restricted to women. We chose women rather than men because research shows that women tend to experience greater body image disturbance than men (Esnaola et al., 2010) and also tend to be less self-compassionate than men (Yarnell et al., 2015). Thus, limiting the study to women not only allowed us to control for these gender differences in self-compassion and body image but, any potential benefits to participant's self-compassion or body image resulting from partaking in the study may be more crucial and beneficial for women.

We wanted participants to be unaware of the true purpose of the study as many aspects of interpersonal contagion processes happen inferentially and automatically (for review, see Parkinson, 2011); for example, when people hear a friend engage in fat talk, they may not be aware that the fat talk is increasing their own body image dissatisfaction and distress. Thus, partial disclosure was required, and the study was described more broadly as an investigation of "Body image, thoughts and feelings." Participants were told that the purpose of the study was to examine how university students cope with body image struggles, and that they would be asked about their own body image as well as their thoughts on how other students cope with negative body image. Participants signed up for their in-lab timeslot (Part 2) in which the experimental manipulation would take place and received a link to complete Part 1 of the study online at least 3 days before this scheduled session. Part 1 consisted of self-report measures assessing trait variables, which were not the focus of the current analyses. Part 2 was completed in lab. Participants sat at a computer where they listened to one of three randomly assigned audio clips that contained the experimental manipulation. This part of the study was done in lab so that a research assistant could be present to verify that participants were able to listen to the audio clip

free from distraction or technological issues that might prevent the audio clip from playing. Compensation was one credit towards a psychology course for completing both parts of the study.

Participants. The initial sample consisted of 216 participants, but of these, 58 did not complete the second session, which was the basis for the current analyses. It can be assumed that attrition was not a function of experimental condition, as the experimental portion of the study did not take place until the second session. The final sample consisted of 158 female undergraduates with a mean age of 20.14 (*SD*=2.85). Ethnic composition was 41.9 % white/Caucasian, 45.8 % Asian, 2.6 % Middle Eastern, 3.2 % West Indian/Caribbean, 5.8 % black/African, and 0.6 % Hispanic. In order to ensure that there were no differences between completers and non-completers, an independent samples *t*-tests was run examining scores on trait body image, which we considered to be the most relevant trait variable assessed. Results confirmed that there were no differences in trait body image between those who completed both parts of the study and those who dropped out after the first part (*p*=.60)

Measures

Body Image-Focused Self-Compassion. Since body-related self-compassion was the main outcome variable of interest, we included a modified version of the SCS which was originally adapted by Breines and Chen (2013) to assess state-level attitudes towards a specific personal struggle. Their state SCS uses the same 5-point scale as the original SCS but consists of 16 items; it excludes SCS items that were not easily altered to assess momentary self-attitudes in the context of a specific distressing situation. We modified this scale slightly to orient participants to their recalled distressing body image situation. Sample items were: "A lot of people have negative body image experiences" and "I am trying to be kind and reassuring to

myself." Participants completed this scale immediately after recall and again after hearing their randomly assigned audio clip. Negative items were reverse-scored and then averaged with the rest of the items to create a total Body image-focused self-compassion score. Cronbach's alpha was .88 in the current sample.

State Body Image and Affect. State body image and affect were assessed using a series of visual analog scales (VAS). VAS are 100mm lines and participants may slide a marker anywhere along the line to indicate their response to a question or a statement, with item-specific verbal anchors at both 0mm and 100mm. Given the brevity of the audio clips, we felt that using VAS items would allow for a more immediate and accurate assessment of participants' momentary affective reactions, as well as increase compliance and minimize missing data. Indeed, research shows that VAS measures yield high compliance and may in fact be a more reliable and valid method of repeatedly measuring small but significant changes in acute mood states than verbal rating scales (Ahearn, 1997; Folstein & Luria, 1973; Kellner, 1971, 1972). Research has also shown that a single-item VAS measure is sufficient to assess a given mood state (Davey et al., 2007). Given that the aim of the experiment was to capture the momentary effects of exposure to others' coping reactions, we felt that including full-scale verbal measures of all three dependent variables at three different time points would be too time-consuming and taxing for participants and thus compromise the accuracy of their self-report. Using full scales might also contaminate implicit cognitive-affective reactions; for example, by asking participants to reflect on multiple items assessing body image, verbal rating scales may elicit conscious and explicit reflection on their body shame, which could worsen/intensify the feeling, or they could attempt to modify their feelings to feel better.

For the reasons reviewed above, we chose not to administer the validated Body Image States Scale (Cash et al., 2002) as a measure of state body image. The items of this scale are quite verbose (e.g., "Right now I feel I look a great deal better than the average person looks") and would be difficult to report on accurately on repeated occasions so close in time. Instead, we created VAS items that were face valid and amendable to quickly capturing momentary body image and changes therein. For all items, participants were asked to indicate their current thoughts and feelings towards their body by sliding a marker on the visual scale from 0 (not at all) to 100 (extremely). Given the research showing that positive and negative body image are distinct, we assessed these constructs separately. Participants were instructed to "slide the visual indicators to indicate how you are currently feeling right now."

State Body Acceptance. State body acceptance was measured using a single-item VAS that asked participants to rate their momentary feeling of body acceptance from "not at all" to "extremely".

State Body Image Distress. State body image distress was measured using an aggregate of 4 VAS items with the anchor points: "not at all/extremely *upset* with my body", "not at all/extremely *distressed* about my body", and "not at all/extremely *motivated to hide parts of my body*." Cronbach's alpha was .92 in the current sample.

Positive and Negative Affect. Six VAS items taken from the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (Watson et al., 1988) assessed positive and negative affect before and after recalling a personally distressing body image event to confirm the participant was in fact negatively emotionally impacted by the recollection of their negative body image situation.

Negative affect (NA) was computed by averaging scores on the "upset" and "distressed" VAS

items, and positive affect (PA) was computed by averaging scores on the "calm", "content", "happy" and "proud" VAS items. Cronbach's alphas for NA and PA were .73 and .88 respectively, demonstrating acceptable internal consistency.

Participant Engagement in the Study

Engagement and Attention. Participant engagement was measured by asking participants to use a single item VAS scale to respond to the question "how engaged and focused were you when completing this study, with anchor points of "not at all focused" and "extremely focused"

Distraction. Participant attention during the audio clip (experimental manipulation) was measured in two ways. The first was a single item VAS measure asking participants to respond to the question "How much attention did you pay during the audio clip?" with anchor points from "none" (0) to "a lot" (100). Secondly, given that participants may have been partially listening we asked participants to indicate what else they were doing while listening to the audio clip as a second metric for assessing distractibility by choosing amongst the following options: Checking email, checking Facebook, surfing the internet, texting, watching TV/movies, doing homework, nothing, "other" (with the option to specify what this other activity was).

Procedure

During the laboratory session, participants first reported on their momentary PA and NA (Time 1), then they underwent a body image distress induction. Recall tasks have previously been used successfully to induce negative mood and body image distress (Fitzpatrick et al., 2019; Ironson et al., 1992; Segal et al., 1999). As such, participants were asked to recall a time when they felt self-conscious or negative about their body including recreating as vividly as possible the thoughts feelings and reactions they experienced at the time. Participants then reported on

their PA and NA again (Time 2). This would allow us to assess whether recalling the negative body image event was in fact distressing. Then, relevant outcome variables (body image-focused self-compassion, body acceptance, body image distress) were measured at Time 2 (pre-manipulation). Participants were then informed that they would be asked to evaluate how other people cope with body image threats. To increase the study's ecological validity and more closely approximate what might happen in one's daily social interactions, we chose not to disclose that the audio clips were hypothetical scenarios. We deceived participants to believe that in a previous stage of the study, we recorded participants describing a time when their body image was threatened and their reaction to the situation. We explained that we had obtained consent from one of these participants to use their recording in the current stage of the study, and asked participants to pay close attention to the clip as they would be asked questions about it afterwards.

Participants were then randomly assigned to listen to one of three audio clips of someone describing a situation where their own body image was threatened and then sharing their reaction to this situation. After hearing the audio clip (Time 3, post-manipulation), participants again completed the state SCS and the relevant VAS outcome measures. Finally, participants completed measures of attention and engagement and were provided with an oral debriefing by the researcher that explained the true purpose of the study and why partial disclosure and deception were necessary.

Experimental Manipulation

The audio clips all followed the same structure and were approximately 3 minutes and 30 seconds in length. The clips were designed by the researchers and were intended to be face valid and theoretically consistent with literature on the components of self-compassion and self-

esteem enhancement, and body image. We further ensured that we depicted the positive cognitive and affective outcomes that have been empirically linked with each respective construct, as described below. We revised and edited the clips numerous times based on feedback from other researchers with expertise in self-compassion and body image, and based on ratings of the audio clips provided by five students with no familiarity with this area of research. Each clip began with the same female voice describing a scenario where she had recently returned home from her first semester away at college, and at a family dinner, her grandfather made a thoughtless remark insinuating that she had gained weight since being away and was eating too much at dinner. The clips then departed from one another in describing how the individual felt upon hearing the remarks and how she coped:

Self-Compassion Condition. In this clip, the person conveyed compassion for her distress, with a focus on trying to being caring toward herself and not ruminating on the past. We tried to reflect coping reactions that have been shown in past research to be related to self-compassion such as body image acceptance and flexibility (Kelly, Vimalakanthan, & Miller, 2014), health-promoting behaviour intentions (Sirois, 2015), intrinsic motivation to exercise (Magnus et al., 2010), and intuitive eating (Schoenefeld & Webb, 2013), e.g.,

"I reminded myself that it's understandable to feel insecure or hurt when someone makes that kind of comment... I realized I can't go back and change my eating from the last couple months and I am going to accept my weight given that fact... rather than beat myself up and feel lousy about my weight gain, I'd start trying to incorporate more veggies into my diet and do active things that I have always enjoyed but kind of fell by the wayside in the transition to university, like hiking and bike riding. I figure, as long as I focus on health as my long-term goal, my weight will fall wherever is naturally best for

me... I even bought myself a couple new pairs of jeans because it's important to me to feel comfortable regardless of whether I gain or lose weight...".

Self-Esteem Boosting Condition. Previous research indicates that reactions to self-esteem threats often involve compensatory self-enhancement, defensiveness and downward social comparisons (for a review, see Crocker and Park (2004)). Accordingly, this clip was designed to reflect these tendencies, presenting a reaction in which the person tried to defend her self-esteem and restore her feelings of self-worth, e.g.,

"I also couldn't help but notice that my grandfather isn't exactly slim himself, so he is really in no position to be commenting on other people's weight. ...I also reminded myself that there are many people, even some of my friends who are bigger than I am and a lot of them try way harder to diet and workout than I do so I obviously have a pretty good metabolism. ...I decided to go out and buy some new clothes that accentuate my good features...I think my grandfather was just being overly critical...I still get hit on at the bar all the time".

Distraction Control Condition. This clip presented a reaction in which the actor distracted herself from her negative feelings about her body in the situation, e.g.,

"I figured if I can take my mind off of it I will probably feel better...It worked pretty well, I found a quiet corner and by the time I had watched two or three episodes ...my grandfather's comment was no longer at the front of my mind."

Results

Analytic Strategy

We conducted all analyses in IBM SPSS Statistics 22. Hypotheses were tested using mixed factorial analyses of covariance (ANCOVAs) in which the main independent variable was

condition (i.e., hearing a self-compassionate, self-esteem preserving, or neutral control audio clip). In order to assess the relative effect of the self-compassion condition on outcome variables (state body-related self-compassion, state body image distress, and state body acceptance), we performed three ANCOVAs in which post-clip levels of the relevant outcome variable served as the dependent variables with pre-clip levels of that variable entered as a covariate. Raw pre-clip scores were used to allow for interpretation of the intercept as a measure of mean change over time in the outcome variables from pre to post-clip.

Preliminary Analyses

Descriptive Statistics and Correlations. Normality was assessed within each condition for each dependent variable. All outcome variables were normally distributed with the exception of state body image focused self-compassion within the "Control" condition, which demonstrated negative skew. Given the issues of compromised accuracy and interpretation associated with transforming data, Field (2013) recommends against using transformations unless correcting for a lack of linearity. Given that Levenes test was not significant for any of the outcome variables, we chose not to transform the data and instead rely on robust procedures. There were nine participants who demonstrated outlying values across the dependent variables as modeled by Tukeys boxplots. Upon examination of the raw scores, these appeared to be legitimate values obtained from participants. Excluding these participants from the analyses did not change the pattern of results, thus we chose to retain them. Table 4 presents Pearson zero order correlation coefficients between all study variables at pre-manipulation, as well as for positive and negative affect before and after recalling a personally negative body image event. As expected positive and negative affect after recalling a negative body image situation showed moderate-small significant correlations with the main outcome variables at pre-manipulation. In terms of the

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

main outcome variables, correlations were in the expected directions such that body image distress correlated positively with negative affect and negatively with positive affect, body image focused self-compassion, and body acceptance. All outcome variables correlated significantly and strongly with each other at pre-manipulation.

 Table 4

 Zero-Order Pearson Correlations Between Study 2 Variables

	Pre- recal I NA	Pre- recall PA	Post- recall PA	Post- recall NA	Pre- manipulation BI Distress	Pre- manipulation Self Compassion	Pre- manipulation Body Acceptance
Pre-recall NA	-						
Pre-recall PA	.36**	-					
Post-recall PA	.16	.70**	-				
Post-recall NA	.25**	.33**	.54**	-			
Pre-manipulation BI Distress	.23 [*]	.45 ^{**}	.67**	.62 ^{**}	-		
Pre-manipulation Self Compassion	.29**	.50 ^{**}	.61 ^{**}	.57**	75**	-	
Pre-manipulation Body Acceptance	.30**	.54**	.67**	.37**	67**	.62**	-

^t p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Baseline Differences Between Conditions. Table 5 presents means and standard deviations for all variables at baseline/pre-manipulation by condition. As seen in this table, one-way ANOVAs revealed that there were no significant differences in levels of pre-manipulation body image-focused self-compassion, body image distress or body acceptance across conditions, and no difference in pre-recall NA, or PA across conditions.

Pre- and Post-Recall Affect. Because the experimental manipulation was predicated on participants recalling a personal body image related situation that was distressing, we wanted to verify that the recall portion of the manipulation worked as intended to increase distress and lower positive affect. We conducted a repeated measures ANOVA to examine changes in participant's affect from pre to post recall using the composite measures of PA and NA described in the measures section. There was a significant effect of time on affect; NA increased significantly across conditions from pre- to-post recall ($F(1, 118) = 27.88, p < .001, \eta^2_p = .19$) and PA decreased significantly across conditions from pre to post recall ($F(1, 149) = 71.57, p < .001, \eta^2_p = .32$). Therefore, the recall induction seemed to sufficiently engage participants' emotions in the way it was intended. Furthermore, one-way ANOVAs confirmed that there was no effect of condition on post-recall levels of PA (F(2, 147) = .68, p = .51) or NA F(2, 144) = .18, p = .84), revealing that participants across conditions did not differ from one another in their affect levels immediately before the experimental manipulation took place.

Table 5

Means (and Standard Deviations) of Study 2 Variables at Baseline

	Self-compassion	Self-esteem	Control	Effect of Condition
Pre-manipulation NA ^a	44.43 (26.29)	41.57 (23.25)	43.61 (22.67)	F(2, 144)=0.18, p=.84
Pre-manipulation PA ^b	51.11(22.61)	55.35 (22.32)	55.75 (20.98)	F(2, 147)=0.68, p=.51
Pre-manipulation BI Self-Compassion ^c	3.43 (0.72)	3.61 (0.68)	3.60 (0.57)	F(2, 158)=1.12, p=.33
Pre-manipulation Body Acceptance ^d	49.60 (29.63)	51.29 (27.34)	51.76 (26.96)	F(2, 153)=0.09, p=.92
Pre-manipulation BI Distress ^e	54.60 (26.96)	52.60 (27.91)	48.75 (25.10)	<i>F</i> (2, 143)=0.60, <i>p</i> =.55

an=161, bn=150, cn=112, dn=156 en=146

Engagement and Attention. The average rating of self-reported engagement in the study was 83 out of 100 (SD = 15.96) and a one-way ANOVA revealed that there were no differences

in participant engagement across conditions, F(2, 156) = 1.74, p = 1.80. The mean rating of self-reported attention paid during the audio clip was 90 out of 100 (SD = 14.63) and a one-way ANOVA again revealed no differences across conditions, F(2, 156) = 1.74, p = 1.78. Thus, it appears that participants felt highly engaged when completing study tasks and believed that they paid very close attention to their assigned audio clip. Fifteen participants reported being distracted during the audio clip as evidenced by their endorsement of one or more behaviours from our distraction measure (texting, mind wandering etc.); however, the pattern of results in central analyses remained the same when these individuals' data were excluded from analyses and so we chose to retain them.

Main Analyses

Body Image-Focused State Self-Compassion (Hypothesis 1). Results from the first ANCOVA indicated that when controlling for pre-clip body image-focused self-compassion, there was no effect of condition on post-clip body image –focused state self-compassion (F (2, 153) = .26, p = .78), contrary to hypothesis 1. The test of the intercept revealed that there was a significant change in body image-focused self-compassion across conditions from pre to post audio clip, t(153) = 7.93, p < .001, with participants' scores on the modified state SCS increasing by an average of 1.23 out of 5 (SE = 0.16).

Body Acceptance (Hypothesis 2). The second ANCOVA indicated that when controlling for pre-clip levels of body acceptance, there was no effect of condition on post-clip body acceptance (F(2, 150) = 0.80, p = .45), contrary to hypothesis 2. The test of the intercept revealed a significant effect of time on body acceptance such across all conditions, there was a significant increase in levels of body acceptance from pre to post clip, t(150) = 9.56, p < .001, with scores increasing by an average of 32.65 out of 100 (SE = 3.42).

Body Image Distress (Hypothesis 3). Results from the third ANCOVA indicated that controlling for pre-clip levels of body image distress, there was no significant effect of condition on post-clip levels of body image distress (F(2, 137) = 0.95, p = .39), contrary to hypothesis 2. Furthermore, the test of the intercept indicated that across conditions, participants levels of body image distress did not change significantly from pre-to post audio clip, t(137) = 0.66, p = .51, with scores increasing by an average of 2.09 out of 100 (SE = 3.15).

Summary of Results

In summary, there was no effect of condition on any of the outcome variables, contrary to our hypotheses. However, participants reported significantly higher body acceptance and body image focused self-compassion after hearing their assigned audio clip, regardless of whether they heard a self-compassionate, self-esteem enhancing or distracting coping reaction to body image distress. Participants' level of body image distress, however, did not change significantly from before to after hearing the audio clip.

Discussion

The present study examined whether hearing someone cope with a body image threat self-compassionately would facilitate adaptive coping with a recalled personal body image threat. We hypothesized that exposure to a self-compassionate response would yield greater state body image-focused self-compassion and body acceptance, and less body image distress, than exposure to a self-esteem enhancing response or a distraction-based response. However, contrary to this prediction, there was no effect of experimental condition on outcomes. Rather, across all conditions, participants experienced an increase in body image-focused self-compassion and state body acceptance from the time they recalled their distressing body image situation to after they heard the reaction of the individual in their assigned audio clip.

These changes over time could be simply due to the passage of time from participants' recalled event and not due the audio clips they heard. Unfortunately, the study did not contain a pure control condition that only involved the passage of time as our primary interest was in the self-compassionate coping condition and disentangling its effects from other positive coping reactions. Furthermore, a "pure" control condition without a body image coping response would have required participants to sit and do nothing for about 3 minutes which would have been difficult to ask of them without a clear rationale. Furthermore, the rationale presented across the other conditions was that we were interested in reactions to hearing other students' coping reactions. A different rationale would therefore have been needed to be provided in such a pure control condition, thereby making this condition different from the other ones in two ways (i.e., presence/absence of a coping reaction and rationale) and limiting the conclusions that could be drawn. Nevertheless, future research should examine the possibility that body-related self-compassion and body acceptance naturally increase as time passes following the recall of a personal body image threat.

Another explanation for the positive changes participants experienced across study conditions is that the content in each of the three coping reactions was therapeutic for the listener. The fact that the conditions did not differ from one another in the outcomes they yielded suggests that features shared by the three audio clips may have produced the observed changes in body-related self-compassion and body acceptance. In considering the content of the three clips, they all contained two general components – a description of a personally distressing body image situation and adaptive behaviour via the choice to use a coping strategy in response to body image distress rather than ruminating and remaining upset. Therefore, it could be that the

benefits participants experienced from pre to post clip were due to 1) the first component alone, 2) the second component alone, or 3) a combination of the first and second component.

Regarding the first possible explanation, it could be that hearing that a peer experienced a situation in which their body image was threatened highlighted the "common humanity" of body image struggles, making the listeners realize that they are not alone and that such experiences are (unfortunately) common for women. As such, hearing the clips in the study may have lowered any sense participants had that there is something inherently wrong with them and their bodies, allowing them to view their own body image struggles with less shame and more self-compassion and acceptance. Indeed, a qualitative study by Berry et al. (2010) found that women who self-identified as having become more self-compassionate towards their bodies noted that observing other women in their life struggle with body image was a catalyst for distress reduction and body acceptance.

A second possibility exists – in all three clips, the actress did something that helped her feel less distressed, happier, and better about her body. Therefore, independent of the preceding body image stressor discussed, it may be that hearing a peer relate to herself and her body in an adaptive way promoted positive outcomes in the listener independent of the initial distress that preceded this way of relating. Qualitative evidence suggests that for participants who self-identified as having developed positive body image, simply seeing the confidence and positivity that other women with positive body image exuded was motivation for they themselves to try and cultivate positive body image (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010). Furthermore, participants identified that surrounding themselves with others who demonstrate positive body image was important for maintaining their own adaptive body-relating (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010).

Finally, a third possibility is that it may be the combination of hearing someone else struggle with body image *and* cope with that body image struggle adaptively to reduce their distress (regardless of the specific type of positive coping strategy used) that accounted for the improved body image self-compassion and body acceptance observed across conditions in the study. Research in social and educational psychology suggests that when learning new skills, behaviours, or emotional responses, it is most beneficial to observe the exact ways in which another individual who is struggling in the same domain thought and behaved to overcome their struggle. (Sarason, 1975; Schunk et al., 1987; Meichenbaum, 1971)

Given that there is very little research examining how others' body image related attitudes and behaviours may affect one's ability to cope with momentary states of body image distress, I sought to determine which of these three aforementioned possibilities best accounts for the Study 2 results.

Introduction Study 3

The purpose of the current study was to build on the findings from Study 2 to determine which specific component(s) of hearing another person cope adaptively with body image distress is/are most beneficial to the listener. All three conditions in Study 2 contained both a description of body image distress and adaptive coping, so we retained the self-compassion condition only, given it was of greatest initial interest to us. We then added two additional conditions containing a description of body image distress only or a description of adaptive body image relating only.

Hearing a peer describe a distressing body image experience, even without the presence of adaptive coping, may provide a sense of "common humanity", which is a sense of connection to others tied to the knowledge that one is not alone in one's suffering (Neff, 2003).

Alternatively, witnessing someone display adaptive body image attitudes, including a lack of

body image distress and high positive affect, may be beneficial to a listener by modeling that it is both possible and "okay" to relate to one's body positively even in today's society of pervasive body dissatisfaction. Finally, it may be that hearing a peer both discussing personal experiences with body image distress *and* subsequently trying to relate to her body in an adaptive, positive way offer benefit.

Social psychology research on observational learning may help to inform hypotheses about which of these three body image displays may be most helpful and why. Studies have found that viewing "coping" peer exemplars who initially struggle to perform a certain behaviour or attitude but verbalize coping statements and their learning process is more helpful for the observer's skill acquisition and self-efficacy than observing a "mastery" peer exemplar (Sarason, 1975; Schunk, 1987, 1995; Schunk et al., 1987). Rather than displaying any initial difficulty, the mastery peer performs the target skill perfectly from the start and verbalizes statements reflecting confidence, high ability and low task difficulty. The theoretical mechanisms underpinning this finding are that similarity increases the likelihood of observational learning; thus, if the exemplar displays a similar initial struggle as the observer and displays sequential steps forward in the target behaviour, the observer will experience an increased sense of self-efficacy, i.e., "if this person who was struggling as much as me can learn to do it, so can I." Such an exemplar also teaches the observer the steps necessary to achieve the skill in question.

The benefits of observing a coping peer have emerged across a variety of learning targets including solving math problems and decreasing phobias (Meichenbaum, 1971; Schunk, 1995; Schunk et al.,1987). Sarason (1975) found that when participants with high test anxiety were exposed to a coping confederate who described experiencing test anxiety, as well as adaptive ways of coping with it, those participants subsequently performed better on a test of performance

than those who were exposed to either a mastery confederate who described experiencing no test anxiety, or a "no coping" confederate who endorsed and described the thoughts and feelings associated with her test anxiety, but did not describe using any coping skills. Importantly, in this study participants were not explicitly told to attend to or emulate the confederate, but still showed differing reactions to the confederates. Like test anxiety, body image distress may be amenable to the same type of implicit socially learned coping processes.

Based on these social learning findings, we hypothesized (Hypothesis 1) that hearing a peer describe her experience with body image distress and then describe how she coped adaptively with her distress using self-compassion (Adaptive Body Coping condition) would yield significantly better outcomes than hearing a peer simply share her body image distress without any coping response (Body Distressed condition) (Hypothesis 1a) or simply describe her experiences with positive body image (Body Contented) (Hypothesis 1b). We did not have any a priori hypotheses regarding whether these latter two experimental conditions would yield different outcomes from one another but examined differences on an exploratory basis.

Methods

Participants and Overview of the Procedure

The procedure mirrored that of Study 2 in that participants signed up for their in-lab timeslot (Part 2) and received a link to complete Part 1 of the study online at least three days before this scheduled session. Part 1 consisted of self-report measures assessing trait variables, which were not the focus of the current analyses. Consistent with the rationale provided in Study 2, part 2 was completed in lab and relevant state measures were assessed in the same order as in Study 2 starting with baseline measures of outcome variables followed by the negative body

image event recall, a second measurement of state outcome variables, the experimental manipulation, and a post-manipulation measure of outcome variables.

Participants. Participants were 207 female undergraduate students recruited from the same participant pool as Study 1. Participants were compensated one bonus credit towards one of their psychology courses. Participation was restricted to women for the same reasons cited in Study 2. The initial sample consisted of 273 participants; however, of those, 66 did not attend the mandatory laboratory session in which the experimental manipulation occurred. Thus the final sample consisted of 207 females with a mean age of 20.31 (SD=2.15) who were 46.8% Caucasian, 3.5% Black/African, 1.0% Hispanic, 37.3% Asian, 5.5% Middle Eastern, 3.5% West Indian/Caribbean, 2.5% Other (not listed). In order to ensure that there were no differences between completers and non-completers in terms of trait body image, an independent samples t-tests was run. Results confirmed that there were no differences in trait body image between those who completed both parts of the study and those who dropped out after the first part (*p*=.70)

Measures

Positive and Negative Affect. PA and NA were assessed pre- and post-recall using the same aggregate VAS items described in Study 2. The Cronbach's alpha was .81 for PA and .63 for NA. Given the low reliability of the NA items we acknowledge this is a limitation of the NA measure used in the current study, and results of any analyses that included NA should be interpreted cautiously.

Body Image-Focused Self-Compassion. State body image-focused self-compassion-compassion was assessed using the same version of the state SCS described in Study 2. Cronbach's alpha was .94 in the current sample.

Body Appreciation. State body appreciation was measured using an aggregate of five items drawn from the Body Appreciation Scale (Avalos et al., 2005). We felt that including more items from a validated measure of positive body image would improve upon our one-item VAS measure of body acceptance used in Study 2. These items were modified into VAS items. This was done instead of including a full-scale measure of body appreciation so as to minimize participant burden and to capitalize on initial implicit reactions (see Study 2 for full rationale for the use of VAS items). Participants were asked to indicate their current thoughts and feelings towards their body by sliding a marker on a visual scale from 0 (not at all) to 100 (extremely). The items included were "appreciative of my body", "accepting of my body's flaws," "respectful of my body's needs," "my self-worth is independent of my body shape or weight," and "positive about my body." These items were chosen as they were face valid and amenable to answering in VAS format while also tapping into the commonly cited facets of positive body image (Avalos et al., 2005) – namely, a) holding favourable opinions about one's body, b) accepting one's body despite any physical flaws or imperfections, and c) respect for one's body by attending to its needs and engaging in healthy behaviours. We chose not to include the last facet, "protection of the body by rejecting unrealistic body images portrayed in the media," as we did not think participants would be able to reliably report on this facet in a momentary manner and within the context of the study. Scores were averaged across the five VAS items to create a total score for body appreciation. Cronbach's alpha was .90 in the current sample indicating strong internal consistency.

Body Image Distress. State body image distress was measured using the same aggregate of 4 VAS items used in Study 2. Cronbach's alpha was .92 in the current sample.

Engagement and Attention. Participant engagement and attention to the overall study was measured using the same VAS item as in Study 2.

Distraction. Participants' level of distraction during the audio clip was measured using the same VAS item and multiple-choice list of distracting activities as in Study 2.

Procedure

Participants signed up for their in-lab timeslot (Part 2) from the online psychology research pool at the university and received a link to complete Part 1 of the study online at least three days before this scheduled session. Part 1 consisted of self-report measures assessing trait variables, which were not the focus of the current analyses. The laboratory session, (Part 2) also followed the same sequence as Study 2, where participants reported on their PA and NA (Time 1), recalled a time when they felt self-conscious or negative about their body, and then reported on their PA and NA again (Time 2) allowing us to confirm that recalling the negative body image event was indeed distressing. Then, outcome variables (body image-focused selfcompassion, body appreciation, body image distress) were measured at Time 2, to serve as covariates in analyses. The same cover story was provided that was used in Study 2 as a rationale for asking the participants listen to the audio clip. Participants were then randomly assigned to listen to one of three audio clips of someone describing a situation where their own body image was threatened and then sharing their reaction. After hearing their assigned audio clip, participants again completed the state SCS and the relevant VAS outcome measures (Time 3) which would serve as dependent variables in analyses. After completing Time 3 outcome measures, participants completed measures of attention and engagement. Lastly, participants were provided with a debriefing that explained the true purpose of the study and why partial disclosure and deception was necessary.

Experimental Manipulation

The new clips were created following the same process as in Study 2, wherein researchers created the clips to be face valid and theoretically sound, with multiple revisions based on input from other researchers studying body image, affect, and interpersonal relationships. The Self-Compassion audio clip from Study 2 was retained as the Adaptive Body Coping condition wherein the actor in the clip reported experiencing body image distress and also treated herself and her body with compassion, resulting in reduced distress. Two new conditions, Body Distressed and Body Contented, replaced these latter two conditions. The Body Distressed clip described an experience with body image distress, including the negative feelings that the participant experienced towards herself, the situation, and her body but lacked a component involving a positive coping strategy and way of relating to one's body. The Body Contented condition lacked any depiction of body image distress, but instead portrayed someone behaving adaptively towards their body, denying that she struggles with body image distress, instead expressing that she eats intuitively and feels a sense of effortless comfort with her body.

Both the Body Distressed and Body Contented conditions began with the same distressing scenario described in Study 2. The Body Distressed condition depicted the participant experiencing body image distress as a result of the negative comments made by her grandfather without attempts at distress reduction or adaptive body image relating; i.e.,

"...I was bothered by his comment for sure. I was really shocked and embarrassed that my weight gain was noticeable enough for him to comment on. I was also hurt, and again pretty humiliated because he is my grandfather, and I kind of thought he wouldn't notice or care about that kind of thing. I felt really self-conscious the rest of the night."

Unlike the other two conditions the Body Contented condition depicted someone who denies experiencing a distressing body image situation and relates well to her body, going on to describe how she feels about her body, and how that affects her ability to eat, be physically active and engage in her daily life; i.e.,

"...I honestly can't think of what else to talk about that is related to body image. I've never had to deal with really drastic weight gain or anything, my size has always been pretty stable. Like I guess in terms of body image I'd say I'm just like.... comfortable, and it's nice. Like I don't spend a ton of time in front of the mirror in the morning trying on multiple outfits, which I know some people have to deal with. And food-wise I pretty much eat whatever I want."

Steps were taken to remove any implication of prior body image distress to differentiate this condition from the other two conditions. It was stressed that the individual's comfort with her body and intuitive behaviours were not a conscious decision to protect and cultivate positive body image, or as a way to stave off negative body image, but were rather an unconscious byproduct of her personality and life experiences. That is, she is simply not invested in engaging in behaviours to try to change or control her weight and shape. As such, the type of adaptive body image behaviour in the Body Contented condition is different from the Adaptive Body Coping clip; in the latter, the individual consciously engages in strategies to cultivate positive body image and decrease body image distress.

Following the experimental manipulation, participants were asked to again bring to mind the negative personal body image event they had earlier recalled and answer the same VAS questions assessing body image and affect, as well as full scale measures of body image-focused

self-compassion. Following this they filled out measures of attention/engagement and distraction and were debriefed about the true nature of the study.

Results

Analytic Strategy

Following the analytic strategy used in Study 2 all analyses were conducted in IBM SPSS Statistics 22 using one-way analyses of covariance (ANCOVAs) for the main analyses and repeated measures and one-way ANOVAs for auxiliary analyses. The main independent variable was condition ("Body Distressed"- hearing a display of body image distress, "Adaptive Body Coping" -hearing a display of body image distress followed by adaptive coping and positive body relating, or "Body Contented"-hearing someone deny experiencing body image distress and instead relate well to their body). The main dependent variables were participants' body image-focused self-compassion, body acceptance and body image distress after listening to the audio clip, while covariates were pre-clip levels of these same variables.

Preliminary Analysis

Descriptive Statistics and Correlations. Normality was assessed within each condition for each dependent variable. All outcome variables demonstrated normal distributions across conditions. Two participants demonstrated outlying values on the body image focused state self-compassion as modelled by Tukey's boxplots, however upon inspecting the raw data, the scores were valid. One of the participants endorsed being distracted during the audio clip as rated by the multiple choice questions asking participants whether they were doing anything else while listening to the audio clip. However the other appeared to be a valid representation of the participant's body image focused self-compassion. As such we retained both participant's data in the main analyses. Means and standard deviations were calculated for each independent and

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

dependent variable. Table 6 presents zero-order Pearson correlation coefficients between all study variables at pre-manipulation, as well as for positive and negative affect before and after recalling a personally negative body image event (body image distress induction). As expected positive and negative affect after recalling a negative body image situation were significantly moderately correlated with the main outcome variables at pre-manipulation. In terms of the main outcome variables, correlations were in the expected directions such that body image distress correlated positively with negative affect and negatively with positive affect, body image focused self-compassion, and body appreciation. All outcome variables demonstrated moderate-strong correlations with each other at pre-manipulation.

Table 6Zero-Order Correlations Between Study 3 Variables

	Pre- recall NA	Pre- recall PA	Post- recall NA	Post- recall PA	Pre-clip BI Distress	Pre-clip Body Appreciation	Pre-clip BI Self- compassion
Pre-recall NA	-						
Pre-recall PA	.28**	-					
Post-recall NA	.33**	45 ^{**}	-				
Post-recall PA	17	.68**	60 ^{**}	-			
Pre-clip BI Distress	.20*	43**	.69**	.61 ^{**}	-		
Pre-clip Body Appreciation	17	.61**	57 ^{**}	.80**	75 ^{**}	-	
Pre-clip BI Self- Compassion	17 [*]	.49	55 ^{**}	.56 ^{**}	75 ^{**}	.72 ^{**}	-

^t p < .10; * p < .05; ** p < .01; *** p < .001

Baseline Differences Between Conditions Table 7 presents means and standard deviations for all variables at baseline/pre-manipulation by condition. As seen in Table 7, one-

way ANOVAs revealed that there were no differences in pre-manipulation levels of body imagefocused self-compassion, body appreciation, or body image distress, or in pre-recall NA or PA across conditions.

Pre and Post-Recall Affect. Because the experimental manipulation was predicated on participants recalling a personal body image related situation that was negative/distressing, we needed to verify that the recall portion of the manipulation worked as intended. We conducted a repeated measures ANOVA to examine changes in participants' NA and PA from pre to post recall using the composite measures of positive and negative affect described in the measures section. The analyses revealed that the recall seemed to sufficiently engage the participants' emotions in the way it was intended. There was a significant effect of time on affect; NA increased significantly across conditions from pre- to-post recall (F(1, 130) = 72.43, p < .001, $\eta^2_p = .36$) and PA decreased significantly across conditions from pre to post recall (F(1, 181) = 109.42, p < .001, $\eta^2_p = .38$). As expected, there were no significant time by condition interactions for either NA or PA (p = .28 and p = .12 respectively) as the negative event recall happened before the participants listened to one of the three different experimental audio clips (Table 7).

Table 7Means (and Standard Deviations) of Study 3 Variables at Baseline

	Adaptive Body Coping	Body Contented	Body Distressed	Effect of Condition
Pre-clip NA ^a	44.47 (24.34)	36.33 (22.20)	42.50 (22.76)	F(2, 182)=2.07, p=.13
Pre-clip PA ^b	53.22 (24.88)	54.97 (23.64)	45.35 (24.56)	F(2, 183)=2.82, p=.06
Pre-clip BI Self- Compassion ^c	3.46 (0.63)	3.58 (0.63)	3.49 (0.67)	F(2, 204)=0.66, p=.52
Pre-clip Body Appreciation ^d	54.72 (27.05)	58.45 (24.05)	48.87 (24.16)	F(2, 186)=2.38, p=.10
Pre-clip BI Distress	51.67 (26.76)	48.28 (26.67)	52.04 (26.78)	F(2, 172)=0.34, p=.72

^an=185, ^bn=186, ^cn=207, ^dn=189 ^en=175

Engagement and Attention. The average rating of engagement with the study was 86 out of 100 (SD = 13.94) and there were no differences in participant engagement across conditions (F(2, 204) = 0.65, p = .94). The average rating of attention paid during the audio clip was 92 out of 100 (SD = 12.00). There were also no differences in ratings of attention to the audio clip across study conditions (F(2, 202) = .57, p = .57. Overall it appeared that the participants across experimental conditions were engaged with the overall study and paid close attention to their assigned audio clip. Six participants reported being distracted during the audio clip as evidenced by their endorsement of at least one item on our distraction measure (e.g., falling asleep, moving on to the next page of the survey etc.); however, the pattern of results remained the same when these individuals' data were excluded from analyses and so we chose to retain them.

Main Analyses

Body Image Focused State Self-Compassion. A one-way ANCOVA was conducted to examine the effect of condition on state body image focused self-compassion, controlling for pre-clip body image focused state self-compassion. The test of the intercept revealed a significant increase in levels of body image focused state self-compassion, independent of condition, from pre to post clip, $(t(203) = 2.57, p < .011, \eta^2_p = .03)$, with scores increasing by an average of 0.35 out of 5 (SE = 0.14) yielding a small effect size. There was also a significant main effect of condition on post-clip state body image related self-compassion ($F(2, 203) = 12.24, p < .001, \eta^2_p = .11$) with medium effect size. As seen in Table 8, contrasts revealed that those in the Adaptive Body Coping condition had significantly higher body related state self-compassion after listening to their randomly assigned audio clip than those in both the Body Distressed condition ($p = .04, \eta^2_p = .02$) and than those in the Body Contented condition ($p < .04, \eta^2_p = .02$) and than those in the Body Contented condition ($p < .04, \eta^2_p = .02$) and than those in the Body Contented condition ($p < .04, \eta^2_p = .02$) and than those in the Body Contented condition ($p < .04, \eta^2_p = .02$)

.001 η^2_p = .11) with small and medium effects respectively. Furthermore, those in the Body Distressed Condition also had significantly higher post-clip state body image focused self-compassion than those in the Body Contented Condition (p = .004, η^2_p = .04) with a small effect.

State Body Appreciation. A one-way ANCOVA was used to examine the effect of condition on post-clip state body appreciation, controlling for pre-clip state body appreciation. A test of the intercept showed a significant increase in levels of body appreciation across all conditions, from pre to post clip, $(t(180) = 4.85, p < .001, \eta^2_p = .12)$, with scores increasing by an average of 11.74 out of 100 (SE = 2.42) yielding a medium effect. Results showed that there was a significant main effect of condition on post-clip state body appreciation ($F(2, 180) = 8.14, p < .001, \eta^2_p = .08$) with a medium effect size. As seen in Table 8, contrast showed that those in the Adaptive Body Coping condition had significantly higher body appreciation after listening to the audio clip than those in either the Body Contented condition ($p < .001, \eta^2_p = .08$) or the Body Distressed condition ($p = .017, \eta^2_p = .03$) with medium and small effects respectively. There were no significant differences in levels of post-clip state body appreciation between the Body Distressed condition and the Body Contented Condition ($p = .09, \eta^2_p = .02$).

State Body Image Distress. A one-way ANCOVA was used to examine the effect of condition on post-clip state body image distress controlling for pre-clip state body image distress. When testing the intercept, results revealed that there was no significant change in average levels of body image distress across conditions, from pre to post clip, $(t(159) = 0.47, p < .64, \eta^2_p = .001)$, with scores increasing by an average of 1.30 out of 100 (SE = 2.80). However, results showed that there was a significant but small main effect of condition on post clip state body image distress ($F(2, 159) = 3.53, p = .032, \eta^2_p = .04$. As seen in Table 8, contrasts revealed that those in Adaptive Body Coping condition had lower state body image distress than those in the

DISPLAYS OF ADAPTIVE BODY IMAGE BY OTHERS

Body Distressed condition at a trend level (p = .07, $\eta_p^2 = .02$) and had significantly lower body image distress than those in the Body Contented condition (p = .01, $\eta_p^2 = .04$) with a small effect. There were no significant differences in body image distress between the Body Distressed and Body Contented conditions (p = .37, $\eta_p^2 = .005$).

 Table 8

 Multiple Comparisons and Mean Differences in Dependent Variables (Study 3)

Comparison	Mean Difference	SE	95% CI	
	Body Image Self-Compassion ^a			
Adaptive Body Coping vs Body Contented	0.29*	0.06	0.17, 0.41	
Adaptive Body Coping vs Body Distressed	0.12*	0.06	0.006, 0.24	
Body Distressed vs Body Contented	0.17*	0.06	0.05, 0.28	
		Body Appreciation ^b		
Adaptive Body Coping vs Body Contented	9.35*	2.33	4.75, 13.95	
Adaptive Body Coping vs Body Distressed	5.46*	2.27	0.97, 9.95	
Body Distressed vs Body Contented	3.89	2.29	-0.63, 8.42	
	Body Image Distress ^c			
Adaptive Body Coping vs Body Contented	-7.02*	2.71	-6.62, -1.36	
Adaptive Body Coping vs Body Distressed	-4.68 ^t	2.58	-4.96, 0.40	
Body Distressed vs Body Contented	-2.35	2.63	-7.54, 2.84	

Note. a Comparisons based upon ANCOVA adjusted means controlling for pre-clip Body Image Self-Compassion mean of 3.51.

Summary of Results

After recalling a personally distressing body image event, participants in the Adaptive Body Coping condition experienced significantly greater state self-compassion and body appreciation than those in the Body Distressed and Body Contented conditions. Those in the Adaptive Body Coping condition also reported lower body image distress than those in the Body Distressed condition at a trend level, and significantly lower body image distress than those in the Body Contented. Those in the Body Distressed Condition reported significantly greater state self-compassion than those in the Body Contented condition, but did not differ significantly from the Body Contented condition on the other two outcome variables.

^b Comparisons based on ANCOVA adjusted means controlling for pre-clip Body Appreciation mean of 54.33.

^c Comparisons based on ANCOVA adjusted means controlling for pre-clip Negative Affect mean of 52.38.

^tSignificant at trend level (*p*=.07)

Discussion Study 3

Results supported our hypothesis such that hearing someone display initial body image distress and cope with it effectively yielded more adaptive body image outcomes – namely, greater body image-related self-compassion and body appreciation – than hearing someone simply display body image distress with no attempt at coping, or relate well to their body without any distress or coping. There were no a priori hypotheses about the relative impact of hearing someone share body image distress only versus someone conveying positive body image only, and these conditions did not differ in their impact on body image distress or body appreciation. However, those who heard someone share body image distress had significantly better state body image related self-compassion than those who heard someone disclose their positive body image.

These results suggest that if one is actively distressed about a body image threat, then the types of attitudes and behaviours that are most beneficial to observe in others, and thus reinforcing to emulate, may be ones that convey some experience with body image distress.

Furthermore, both social learning theory and research on observationally learned coping stipulate that similarity is a moderator of social learning (Bandura, 1977; Schunk, 1987). It may be that when an individual is actively facing a body image threat, it is difficult to relate to another individual displaying adaptive body image with no hint of body image distress; this difficulty relating may deter the distressed individual from emulating the other person's positive outlook. Additionally, without knowledge that the other person has experienced body image distress, there is no "roadmap" for the observer to follow in terms of the types of cognitions and behaviours to engage in to reduce their distress and foster a subsequently more adaptive body image. These results support existing literature suggesting that this roadmap may be key to the

benefits of observing coping models over and above mastery models, though these mechanisms require direct investigation.

The results of this study are somewhat contradictory to qualitative evidence suggesting that simply being around others who have a positive orientation towards their body facilitates positive body image (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010). However, this qualitative research asked participants to retrospectively report on factors that helped them develop and maintain positive body image *in general*, thus it is unclear whether or how being around those with positive body image may benefit individuals who may not have already established a baseline of stable positive body image, and/or when trying to cope in moments of active body image distress.

Indeed, the findings of this study suggest that the impact of observing others' body image coping on one's own body image is not a simple matter of mirroring the body image of one's interaction partner; rather, the propensity to emulate another person's body image attitudes may vary with both *intra* and *inter*-personal context. Results showed that not only was hearing someone display uniformly positive body image less helpful to participants than hearing someone cope effectively with body image distress, but it was no more beneficial than hearing someone express body image distress with no subsequent coping, and was in fact less beneficial for participants' state self-compassion. Given that common humanity, a subcomponent of self-compassion, requires an awareness that one is not alone in one's suffering (Neff, 2003), it makes sense that hearing someone else express body image distress may facilitate more self-compassion vis-à-vis personal body image distress than hearing someone deny experiences with body image distress and instead express positive body attitudes. Indeed, experimental research in the area of fat talk has shown that when participants were trying on a swimsuit, which is a known body image threat, hearing someone else engage in fat talk decreased their body dissatisfaction.

Conversely, if they were trying on a sweater, which is not as threatening to body image, hearing fat talk was detrimental to their body image (Gapinski et al., 2003). Taken together with the current findings, it may be that when one is experiencing active body image distress, it is most beneficial to hear someone describe how they cope effectively with body image distress, but it can also be beneficial to simply hear that others also experience body image struggles. It will be important for future research to explore these possibilities. A fruitful next step might be to replicate the present study by experimentally manipulating whether or not participants are facing or recalling body image distress to see if this context moderates the effects of the peer's body image displays on outcomes.

Practically the conclusions from this research have both clinical and day-to-day applications. Clinically it may be useful for a therapist to model adaptive coping with body image distress, such that the patient understands that the therapist is drawing on lived body image experience. This may increase patient motivation and buy-in towards relevant body image interventions. In terms of how this research may be applied in one's day-to-day experience, it may allow individuals to leverage their social context to help them cope with an acute body image threat. This research suggests that if one is in acute body image distress, perhaps counter intuitively, it may be less helpful to seek out someone who has never had body image difficulties and/or feels very positively about their body, and will be more helpful to seek out the company of someone who has dealt with body image issues in an effective way. Conversely, if one is approached by someone experiencing body image distress, one is likely to have a more positive impact on that person by sharing personal experiences with body image distress rather than denying such distress, and this is likely to be most helpful if one can share some form of adaptive

coping with those body image difficulties (e.g., trying to be self-compassionate, trying to boost self-esteem, trying to distract oneself).

Discussion of Study 2 & 3

These two studies examined whether and which displays of adaptive body image in others can benefit personal body image when faced with a body image threat. Study 2 revealed that hearing someone respond to their own body image distress in a way that effectively lowered their distress was beneficial for the listener. However, contrary to our hypotheses, it did not matter what specific type of coping strategy was heard; rather body image experiences improved independent of whether participants heard someone talk about being self-compassionate, boosting their self-esteem, or distracting themselves in the face of their own body image threat. Our second study, Study 3, sought to extend on these findings by breaking down and comparing the variables that were common across all three conditions (initial distress, effective coping, and subsequent positive affect and body image relating) in order to identify which components were most beneficial for the body image of the listener. Results indicated that in the face of recalled body image distress, it was most beneficial to hear someone cope effectively with body image distress rather than simply express body image distress or simply relate well to their body in general. Overall, these two studies indicate that when facing a body image threat, witnessing adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours can indeed benefit the body image of the observer; moreover, a display that acknowledges personal experience with body image distress may be more helpful than one that conveys uniformly positive body image.

Theoretical Implications

These studies are notable in that they were among the first to experimentally examine how interpersonal transmission of body image attitudes and behaviours may facilitate more

adaptive outcomes in the face of body image threats. Both studies support the idea that adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours are amenable to interpersonal transmission and may provide benefits for those experiencing body image distress. This is an important addition to the body image literature, which thus far has established the negative but not positive impact that interpersonal factors can have on one's body image, both at a state level and a trait level (Paxton et al., 1999; Lieberman et al., 2001; Miething et al., 2018; Stice, 2003; Gapinski et al., 2003). The present research also highlights that not only does witnessing others experience and cope with body image distress mitigate body image distress and dysfunction, it also promotes body appreciation and body image-focused self-compassion. Both body appreciation and body image-focused self-compassion are associated with positive and adaptive body image, rather than merely the absence of negative and dysfunctional body image (Cox et al., 2019; Homan & Tylka, 2015; Braun et al., 2016; Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2015).

When considering the broader body image literature, it may be true that being around those with positive body image contributes to individuals' ability to experience positive body image in general (Wood-Barcalow et al., 2010). However, the present findings suggest that the ways in which others' adaptive body image impacts one's own body image may be dependent on one's current levels of state body image distress. Social learning theory (Bandura, 1977) offers a compelling, though speculative explanation for the mechanism of action underlying these contextual differences. According to the theory, one must be able to either consciously or unconsciously process and attend to the behaviour that is being modelled, as well as the reinforcing results of the behaviour, in order for observational learning to occur. It may be that when one is actively experiencing body image distress, the attitudes and behaviours of someone who simply expresses contentment and positivity towards their body is not as relevant or salient

as those of someone who has also experienced body image distress. Furthermore, attitudes and behaviours that are aimed at reducing body image distress may serve as stronger vicarious reinforcement for adopting the same behaviour than those of someone whose behaviour does not directly address body image distress. Thus, displays associated with body image distress may be more closely attended to and may be more likely to be emulated in a moment of body image distress. However, if one is not actively distressed about their body, they may be able to notice the reinforcing consequences of having positive body image (i.e., increased ability to eat intuitively, increased confidence, less compulsions to exercise excessively or diet), vicariously reinforcing the adoption of a more positive body image orientation. Given the speculative nature of these ideas, it will be important for future research to directly test the causal mechanisms underlying these results. Furthermore, the current study chose to focus on how one specific type of interpersonal factor (the modelling of adaptive body image coping in the face of body image threats) may benefit individuals' body image, and these encouraging results highlight the need to expand and broaden this line of research. Next steps include identifying other types of interpersonal factors and situational contexts that facilitate adaptive body image outcomes.

Practical Implications

Practically speaking, this research has important implications for programs that seek to foster positive body image in young women such as The Body Project (Stice & Presnell, 2007)

The present findings suggest that interventions pairing education around effective strategies for coping with body image distress with encouragement for group participants to vocalize their experience of using these strategies both within the group and in their personal lives, would be an effective way to capitalize on this body image transmission effect. Similar interventions could be applied within Health at Every Size [®] (Association for Size Diversity and Health, n.d.)

programs to help participants combat weight stigma and share their experience of doing so with others. On a broader level, the present research suggests that it is important to both equip women with effective coping strategies for dealing with negative body image, and to facilitate the opportunity for young women to have open dialogues about their experiences of coping with body image distress.

Limitations and Future Directions

There were several limitations to the current studies. First, the samples were of modest size and relatively homogenous in nature, consisting of young adult female university students. Although the samples were limited to females for feasibility reasons, and to control for general aspects of similarity between the participant and the model in the audio clip, it will be important to replicate these findings within other demographic groups. Indeed, research shows that men experience body image distress and dissatisfaction (Jones & Crawford, 2005; Smolak & Stein, 2006); however Martz et al. (2009) found that men reported greater pressure to engage in self-accepting talk then fat talk or positive body image talk, thus it may be that although men experience body image distress, current social norms discourage them from self-disclosing these types of feelings. As such, social disclosure around body image distress may not typically occur in male populations, precluding men from experiencing the transmission of adaptive body image coping; however, expanding on the current research may elucidate this question in the future.

Additionally, participants were asked to recall a past situation that caused them body image distress, and although analyses suggested that even recalling such experiences induced distress and negative affect, as well as sufficient differences in body image outcomes resulting from the experimental manipulation, it will be important to confirm the ecological validity of this research paradigm using in vivo exposure to a body image threat, as well as examining in person

VAS measures used in the current set of studies were face valid and demonstrated good internal validity, the use of non-validated measures is a limitation and it will be important to replicate these findings using validated scales. Relatedly, the reliance on self-report measures alone is a limitation due to potential response bias. Future research may augment the use of self-report measures with behavioural indicators of body image, for example with an exercise or eating task.

Given that these studies did not include a follow up session, it is unclear how long the experimental body image effects lasted. Future research should investigate the downstream effects of exposure to adaptive responses to body image distress. It will be important to determine if this exposure is only helpful if one is immediately faced with their own body image distress, or whether one be able to incorporate the type of coping they witnessed into their own response to personal body image distress days, weeks, or months later.

It will also be critical to examine how and whether the benefits associated with witnessing displays of adaptive body image coping reactions changes when women share maladaptive coping strategies for dealing with body image concerns. The strategies presented in these audio clips modelled coping that allows for either a positive or neutral stance towards oneself and one's body; however, other research shows that women tend to cope with body image distress in maladaptive ways (i.e., appearance fixing, and avoiding) (Cash et al., 2005; Melnyk et al., 2004) which may effectively reduce immediate body image distress, but not foster a more positive and accepting relationship with the body. Given that people seem to be regularly turning to these strategies and they may provide short-term relief from body image distress, social learning theory suggests that they may be amenable to vicarious reinforcement (i.e., "Oh you're feeling fat today? Well when I'm having a fat day I just fast until dinner and I feel so

much better!"). Correlational research suggests that such strategies may be amenable to this interpersonal transmission effect. A study on body image within and across peer groups of adolescent girls show that use of extreme-weight loss behaviours such as purging, crash dieting and using diet pills are significantly correlated within friend groups (Paxton et al., 1999). Thus, it will be important to experimentally examine this transmission effect when witnessing maladaptive but seemingly effective strategies and how this affects one's own body image.

Lastly, as these studies were generally oriented as providing proof of concept, we did not examine interpersonal or intrapersonal factors that may moderate the transmission effect, for example closeness to the encounter partner, the body weight and shape of the encounter partner etc. which were precluded from analyses using the current vignette methodology.

Conclusions

Overall the results of the present two studies suggest that adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours are indeed amenable to interpersonal contagion. Results also suggests that when faced with a body image threat, it may be most helpful to witness a display of adaptive body image that involves the use of effective coping strategies to reduce body image distress.

Interestingly it appears that not all types of adaptive body image are equally beneficial to witness when experiencing body image distress. This research highlights the important potential that exists for interpersonal context to both protect and optimize one's body image outcomes, and speaks to the need for continued study of the ways in which body image attitudes and behaviours may have adaptive effects via interpersonal transmission.

General Discussion

Summary of Findings

This dissertation explored whether and how an individual's interpersonal context can positively influence body image. Specifically, three studies examined whether and how exposure to adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours in others can result in more beneficial body image experiences for a given individual, such as lower levels of body image distress and more positive body image. This series of studies sought to examine this question in two ways: by investigating how day-to-day interactions with others displaying adaptive body image influence personal body image, and by examining how witnessing a peer cope adaptively with a difficult body image situation influences personal coping with body image distress. Findings from this research, summarized below, highlight that certain attitudes and behaviours in others can positively influence college women's body image.

Study 1

The goal of the first study was to naturalistically examine the unique effects of exposure to others who were body focused (i.e., who talked about dieting, were focused on exercising and working out, and who were preoccupied with their bodies) and non-body focused (i.e., who focused little on body image, and who ate intuitively) on both positive and negative body image. A daily diary methodology was used, allowing women to track the frequency of their daily interactions with body focused and non-body focused others as well as relevant body image outcomes over the course of a week. Positive body image criterion variables were body appreciation and intuitive eating, and negative body image criterion variables were dietary restraint and body dissatisfaction. It was hypothesized that frequency of interactions with body focused others and frequency of interactions with non-body focused others would uniquely

contribute to women's body image at the between persons level and at the within persons level. Between-persons, it was hypothesized that participants with more overall exposure to body focused others over the week would report higher dietary restraint and body dissatisfaction, as well as less body appreciation and intuitive eating, and that those with more overall exposure to non-body focused others would show the reverse pattern. At the within-persons level, it was hypothesized that having more frequent interactions with body focused others on a given day as compared to participants' usual level would be related to worse body image and that more frequent interactions with non-body focused others than usual would be related to better body image.

Hypotheses were fully supported at the between-persons level. Specifically, multilevel modelling revealed that higher average levels of exposure to non-body focused others over the week uniquely predicted greater intuitive eating, greater body appreciation, and less dietary restraint, whereas higher average exposure to body focused others predicted these outcomes in the opposite direction. Hypotheses were partially supported at the within-persons level: daily levels of exposure to body focused others did not significantly predict eating and body image, but daily exposure to non-body focused others did. On days when women had more exposure to non-body focused others than their personal average level over the week, or than their previous day's level, eating and body image were better. Taken together, findings offered support for the theory that being around others perceived as having adaptive body image may be linked to better body image in general and around the time of this exposure.

Study 2

The goal of the second study was to experimentally examine the impact of witnessing someone cope adaptively with a body image threat on an individual's momentary body image-

related experiences when faced with personal body image distress. Self-compassion has been associated with reduced negative body image, as well as more positive body image, thus selfcompassionate coping was chosen as the adaptive coping method to be examined. Participants underwent a body image distress induction and were then asked to listen to a vignette in which a peer described how they reacted to a distressing body image event using either self-compassion, self-esteem enhancement, or distraction to reduce their distress. Outcome variables were participants' body image focused self-compassion, body image distress, and body acceptance. It was hypothesized that those who heard a self-compassionate response would experience greater body image focused self-compassion and body acceptance, and lower body image distress, compared to those who heard a self-esteem boosting or distracting response. There was no effect of condition on any of the outcome variables, contrary to our hypotheses. However, participants reported significantly higher body acceptance and body image focused self-compassion after hearing their assigned audio clip, regardless of whether they heard a self-compassionate, selfesteem enhancing or distracting coping reaction to body image distress. Participants' level of body image distress, however, did not change from before to after hearing the audio clip.

Study 3

Results of Study 2 suggested that participants benefited from hearing a peer describe their coping reaction in a distressing body image situation regardless of the specific type of coping used. Study 3 sought to understand the active components of these coping vignettes that accounted for participants' beneficial response. The common features across all three conditions from Study 2 were that the alleged peer: a) experienced distress related to a body image situation and b) engaged in adaptive body image behaviour via the conscious use of a coping strategy to reduce her body image distress. As such the current study created two new vignettes to isolate

these factors in order to examine whether the therapeutic benefit for participants was derived from 1) hearing that peers also struggle with body image distress 2) hearing a peer engage in adaptive body image behaviour and ultimately relate well to their body image or 3) a combination of the first two factors. Because all three vignettes from Study 2 depicted both initial body image distress and someone ultimately relating adaptively to their body, only one was retained: the self-compassionate clip, called the Adaptive Body Coping condition. The two new vignettes depicted someone reacting solely with distress to their body image situation but not displaying adaptive coping (Body Distressed condition), and someone who denied body image distress and simply relates well to their body (Body Contented condition). The same procedures were used as in Study 2. It was hypothesized that those who heard the condition that combined the sharing of distress with adaptive body image coping would experience significantly better momentary body image – namely, greater body image related selfcompassion, body appreciation, and less body image distress – than those who heard the other two conditions. This hypothesis was supported: those in the Adaptive Body Coping Condition experienced significantly greater state body image related self-compassion and body acceptance than those in the other two conditions; they also experienced significantly less body image distress than those in the Body Contented condition, and less body image distress than those in the Body Distressed (trend level). Furthermore, those in the Body Distressed condition experienced greater body image related self-compassion than those in the Body Contented condition.

Synthesis of the Findings

There is existing research to support the idea that witnessing dysfunctional body image attitudes and behaviours can influence personal body image in a negative way by increasing

body dissatisfaction, body image preoccupation, and maladaptive behaviours such as dieting, fattalk, and the use of extreme weight loss behaviours (Stice et al., 2003; Wertheim et al., 1997;
Tucker et al., 2007; Paxton et al., 1999). This dissertation is notable in that it is among the first
set of studies to empirically examine the effects of exposure to adaptive body image in others.

Findings support the idea that in the same way that others' maladaptive body image behaviours
and attitudes can negatively influence personal body image, others' adaptive body image
behaviours and attitudes can positively influence personal body image.

This research has important implications for our understanding of body image in general, and for the positive body image literature specifically. Firstly, all three studies in this dissertation supported the idea that positive body image variables are amenable to change at a state level as a function of situational interpersonal factors. Avalos and Tylka (2006) have shown that interpersonal factors impact positive body image generally, finding that individuals who perceive those in their life as generally more accepting of their body have higher overall positive body image. The present research extends this work by highlighting that a given individual's level of positive body image may fluctuate on a given day (Study 1) or in a given moment (Studies 2 and 3) based on the extent to which she is exposed to others portraying, or perceived as having, adaptive body image. The fact that this pattern of results emerged in both experimental and observational research lends strength to these conclusions. Moreover, findings are encouraging as they suggest that prolonged exposure to adaptive interpersonal influences are not required to reap the body image benefits. Nevertheless, longitudinal studies should follow-up on the present research to determine the sustainability of these benefits following exposure to adaptive body image in others.

Secondly, there has been much work done to establish positive body image as unique from the absence of negative body image with distinct *intra*personal outcomes and patterns. That is, positive body image variables, such as body appreciation and intuitive eating, contribute uniquely, and often times in differential ways to an individual's psychological and behavioural outcomes compared to negative body image variables, and furthermore can coexist with negative body image (Bailey et al., 2016; Tiggemann & McCourt, 2013). The current research is among the first to explore this dichotomy in the interpersonal realm.

In Study 1, we discovered that daily and weekly exposure to non-body focused others contributed uniquely to body image outcomes when accounting for exposure to body focused others. If positive and negative body image simply lay at opposite ends of the same spectrum, we would not expect that exposure to non-body focused others would contribute uniquely to these outcomes beyond the impact of low exposure to body-focused others. Furthermore, we found that body appreciation and intuitive eating were positively influenced by exposure to non-body focused others at both the between- and within-persons level, while being negatively influenced by exposure to body focused others at only the between-persons level. Therefore, in general, participants' positive body image seemed to be more strongly influenced by adaptive body image in others than by negative body image in others. In Studies 2 and 3, positive body image experiences (i.e., body appreciation, body acceptance and body image related self-compassion) were higher on average after listening to a peer's body image coping response, whereas levels of body image distress did not change significantly. Together, these findings further supports the idea that positive and negative body image are two distinct constructs, and further highlights that they may be differentially sensitive to positive and negative interpersonal factors respectively. Given how pervasive and entrenched body dissatisfaction is within our society, the present

results are encouraging as they suggests that even if individuals' remain body-dissatisfied, they may still be able to benefit from the effects of social exposure to adaptive body image in the form of more positive body image.

Finally, although the present results require replication, it appears that context may play an important role in how and what type(s) of positive body image in others is most beneficial for an individual at a given time. In Study 3, results suggest that in times of active body image distress, displays of adaptive body image are more beneficial for the observer when they are framed as the result of effective coping with some experience of body image distress, rather than simply existing without a history of body image distress. At first glance, these findings appear to contrast the findings of Study 1. Those results suggested that exposure to others who are focused on their body image is detrimental to personal body image while exposure to others who eat intuitively and focus little on their body, like the positive body image displayed in Study 3's "Body Contented" condition, positively influences personal body image experiences. Study 3's results also seemingly contradicts the qualitative findings of Wood-Barcalow et al. (2010) which suggested that simply observing the favourable sequale of adaptive body image in others is sufficient to motivate individuals to adopt a more positive orientation to one's own body. However, there is previous research to suggest that the ways in which body image displays impact an individual depend on the level of body image threat that the individual is experiencing in that moment. Gapinski et al. (2003) showed that when women were placed in a situation more threatening to their body image – trying on a swimsuit – they in fact experienced less body dissatisfaction in response to overhearing someone else fat talk, while if they were in a non-body image threatening situation they experienced greater body dissatisfaction in response to hearing someone else fat talk.

In studies 2 and 3, we successfully induced a state of acute body image threat by having participants recall a negative body image situation, and it was from this state that participants responded to interpersonal body image displays. However, given the daily diary methodology used in Study 1, it is unlikely that participants were in a state of acute body image threat every time they interacted with others. Rather, it is more likely that the information captured in Study 1 reflected participants' normative body image fluctuations in response to interpersonal body image exposure from their personal baseline rather than from a place of especially high body image distress.

Thus, it may be that on a day-to-day basis, when one is not in a state of acute body image distress, it is indeed beneficial to interact with others who display adaptive body image regardless of whether they demonstrate lived experience with body image distress. However, when in a state of acute body image distress, it may be most beneficial to seek out others who have effectively dealt with body image distress to ultimately achieve a more positive body image orientation. Overall, the results of the present studies have demonstrated that displays of adaptive body image can positively impact the body image of those who are exposed to them, however, not all displays of adaptive body image are equally helpful in a given context. Future research should seek to replicate and confirm these findings, as well as explore other contextual factors that may impact how and what types of adaptive body image displays are interpersonally beneficial.

Theoretical and Empirical Contributions

Positive body image has been linked to a variety of important outcomes including lower levels of depression, anxiety, and disordered eating, greater psychological well-being, engagement in health related behaviours, more intuitive eating, and more adaptive sexual

functioning (Andrew et al., 2016a, 2016b; Avalos & Tylka, 2006; Gillen, 2015; Ramseyer et al., 2019; Satinsky et al., 2011; Tylka & Kroon Van Diest, 2013)

Intrapersonal factors such as personality style, age, and perfectionism have been shown to relate to differences in body appreciation, (Swami et al., 2013; Tiggeman & McCourt, 2013; Innantuono & Tylka, 2012) however Cook-Cottone (2015) points to the intricate connections between an individual's intrapersonal experience of their body with their interpersonal experiences within their greater social context. Accordingly, the literature has started to examine how interpersonal factors influence positive body image (e.g., Waring & Kelly, 2020; Cline, 2017; Arroyo et al., 2018; Damiano et al., 2019) however, this dissertation is among the first to examine this question using both experimental and observational methodology, and to specifically examine how displays of adaptive body image impact an observer – that is, how the intrapersonal attitudes of others can positively influence the intrapersonal experiences of self in the body image domain.

Extending the Acceptance Model of Body Appreciation and Intuitive Eating

The Acceptance Model of Intuitive Eating (Avalos & Tylka, 2006) is one of the foremost theoretical models that offers a mechanistic explanation for how positive body image, including body appreciation and intuitive eating, is interpersonally influenced. The model draws on humanistic psychology and objectification theory, stating that when individuals feel unconditionally accepted and supported, both generally and with regards to their body, they will be better able to harness a more self-actualized approach to their body and eating, including being more attuned and responsive to their body's needs and cravings and taking a more appreciative attitude towards their body. Conversely, when women are given messages that they and their body is unacceptable and should be changed, they may be more compelled to use the

standards of others or society to dictate their eating and body image rather than letting their internal experiences guide them. That is, they may come to view their body as an object that needs to be fixed through dietary restriction rather than focusing on their internal experience of hunger, fullness or cravings to guide what they eat.

Waring and Kelly (2020) examined how college women's body image and eating varied across their specific relationships as a function of the features of these specific others (i.e., how much the other was perceived to be accepting of the participant's body, and how much the other appeared to be preoccupied with their own body). Participants' self-reported body image and eating fluctuated across their specific relationships, such that with others perceived to show greater acceptance of the participant's body and to be less focused on their own body, the participant reported eating more intuitively, experiencing greater body appreciation, and investing less in their appearance. Notably, body image varied more within a participant from one specific relationship to another than it did across participants (i.e., from one participant to another). Waring and Kelly's findings support and extend the Acceptance Model to demonstrate that not only does feeling that one's body is generally accepted by others predict adaptive body image, but one's body image fluctuates based on perceived acceptance of one's body within specific relationships. The current dissertation research further supports these findings by confirming that interpersonal variables may play a pivotal role in one's positive body image, and that one's positive body image may fluctuate across different social contexts as a function of the features of others. The findings of this dissertation also extend and build upon these findings by specifically demonstrating the beneficial impact that others' adaptive body image self-attitudes can have on one's body image across different contexts from day to day (Study 1) and moment to moment (Studies 2 & 3). Taken together, the present research suggests that in the

interpersonal sphere, it is not only how accepting we believe others feel towards our body that affects our body image, but also whether and how accepting others appear to feel vis-à-vis their own bodies.

Methodological Contributions

Previous body image research examining the impact of others' body image on personal body image has largely not been able to account for the limitation that participants' perception of others' body image attitudes could be impacted by the participant's own body image orientation. For example, if the participant is high in appearance investment and feels dissatisfied with her body, she may be more likely to perceive others as body preoccupied. In Study 1, the daily diary design allowed for cross-lagged analysis that revealed that changes in participants' body image did not subsequently predict their perception of other's body image. As such, it is unlikely that participants' personal body image was driving their perceptions of others' level of body focus, suggesting that the qualities of others were indeed contributing to participants' body image. In studies 2 and 3, we used an experimental design that systemically and purposefully varied the body image characteristics of the peer that the participant was exposed to, meaning that participants were differentially impacted by the actual disparities in the body image attitudes and reactions modeled in each condition. Taken together the complementary study methodologies comprising this thesis support the idea that it is primarily the adaptive nature of an interpersonal display of body image that impacts an observer, rather than an observer's own body image impacting their perception of that display; nevertheless, these findings require replication.

Social Learning of Body Image Attitudes and Behaviours

This dissertation also provides support for tenants of Social Learning Theory as it applies to intrapersonal attitudes and outcomes (Bandura 1977). The results of this dissertation suggest

that adaptive body image attitudes may indeed be learned from observing displays of those same attitudes in others. Thus, this study provides valuable information on how to optimize interpersonal transmission of adaptive body image that is in line with previous research on the differential impact of various modelling styles on learning. Specifically, this research supports the value of coping models, whereby someone displays initial difficulty with a task and subsequently models the cognitive, affective, and behavioural steps in mastering the task, over mastery models, whereby someone displays no initial struggle with the task and simply displays proficiency from the outset (Schunk, 1987, 1995).

Social Learning Theory also offers a compelling mechanistic explanation that may be common to both the findings of this study and the Acceptance Model. Social Learning Theory suggests that receiving support and acceptance from others related to one's body would facilitate self-reinforcement processes rooted in adaptive body image, while receiving judgement and criticism would facilitate self-reinforcement processes (Bandura, 1971) rooted in negative body image; that is, one would learn through direct reinforcement experiences that his or her body is either acceptable in its natural state or flawed and in need of fixing. Social Learning Theory also suggests that similar self-reinforcement processes could occur via observational learning such that observing others model adaptive or maladaptive body image attitudes would allow the observer to infer that being thin and fit is more or less desirable and valued in the eyes of the other. This may activate in the observer the same self-reinforcement strategies (i.e., selfdisgust/criticism or self-compassion/acceptance) in order to obtain the reinforcing outcomes associated with pursuing thinness or body acceptance. As the underlying mechanism(s) behind the transmission of adaptive body image were not directly tested in the current set of studies, further research should test some of these hypothesized mechanisms of action.

Although more work is needed to examine the mechanisms that drive body image transmission, our findings support the efficacy of cognitive modeling as an effective learning strategy. Cognitive modeling is considered one type of observational learning and consists of modeled explanations with verbalizations of the model's thoughts and reasons for performing their actions (Schunk, 1987). This dissertation, specifically studies 2 and 3, supports the superiority of "coping" models versus "mastery" models in the acquisition of different body image attitudes. Coping models initially display the same struggles or deficits as the observer – in this case, becoming swept up in body image distress – but persevere in their attempts at change. Coping models gradually gain confidence and proficiency in the target skill or behaviour – for example, relating more positively to their body – while verbalizing the self-talk, behaviours, and cognitive-affective processes leading to their improvement. Mastery models demonstrate initial competency in the skill and cognitively model attitudes and reasoning consistent with someone who already has the target skill in their repertoire rather than someone who is going through the process of learning it. Coping models have demonstrated superiority not only in teaching concrete skills such as math (Schunk et al., 1987), but in imparting adaptive attitudinal change and coping skills when faced with test anxiety (Sarason, 1975). To our knowledge this is the first set of studies to examine this type of modeled coping with regards to body image.

Schunk (1995) outlines a mechanistic explanation for the differential outcomes of mastery and peer coping models, specifying that similarity and self-efficacy may be determining factors as to why coping models yield better outcomes. Research further outlines that a mastery model may be perceived as too dissimilar from the observer to provide useful cues for successful task performance; for example, one might think, "They don't struggle with body image like I do,

so I'm not going to be able to think or act like them." If one believes they will not be able to successfully emulate the behaviour being modelled, there would be decreased expectancy regarding the reinforcing value of performing the behaviour. A coping model may be perceived as more similar due to the shared initial struggle with body image distress. Witnessing a similar peer overcome a body image threat may provide the observer with an increased sense of self-efficacy such that if they can apply the same attitudes and behaviours used by the model, they too may experience the reinforcing consequences of improved body image. For example, an observer may think, "She was also really struggling with body image. If I try to think about it the same way she did, and do the things she described, I bet I will feel better about my body image too." Future research should examine whether self-efficacy may indeed be a mechanism via which exposure to coping models can help to change body image attitudes and behaviours; to our knowledge, this is a relatively unstudied in the current literature.

Clinical and Practical Applications

Prevention Programs

Body image dissatisfaction is known to be a pivotal risk factor in the development of eating disorders, and has been shown to impact individuals at a very early age, such that children as young as 3-6 years of age have reported body image concerns (Tatangelo et al., 2016).

Additionally, studies have reported that approximately fifty percent of elementary school age children want to weigh less, and anywhere from fifteen to forty percent have already attempted to lose weight (Maloney et al., 1989; Schaur et al., 2000). As such, significant effort has been dedicated to prevention programming, aimed at reducing and inoculating youth against negative body image. Understandably, these programs have largely been designed from a disease prevention standpoint to target body dissatisfaction rather than a health promotion standpoint to

facilitate adaptive body image. Interestingly, the most efficacious programs to date have used a cognitive dissonance group-based format, including interventions whereby participants are required to practice verbally challenging the thin ideal, and to identify characteristics of themselves, both physical and non-physical, that they appreciate and to share what they appreciate with the group (Stice et al., 2007; Watson et al., 2016; Halliwell & Diedrichs, 2019). Both of these exercises reflect facets of positive body image that participants are required to verbalize (i.e., model) in the group context, where participants not only talk about themselves positively but also hear others talk about themselves positively. Indeed, outcome research on these programs indicated an increase in body appreciation and intuitive eating and a decrease in negative body image following completion (Halliwell et al., 2015; Halliwell & Diedrichs, 2019). Notably, the effects on positive body image were not as longitudinally robust as those on negative body image (Kroon Van Diest & Perez, 2013), thus it could be important for such programs to incorporate more exercises that target positive body image, and that do so in a way that continues to require participants to share their experiences of moving towards more positive body image attitudes and behaviours with other group members.

For example, during a mirror exercise, programs could invite participants to identify positive aspects of themselves and their appearance, and encourage them to explain initial thoughts, feelings and urges associated with body image distress, and then sharing the specific thoughts or actions that allowed them to feel more positively towards their bodies. For instance, a participant might be prompted to share an initial experience of distress such as, "When I first looked in the mirror all I noticed was how huge my legs are and how they jiggle when I move. I felt pretty depressed and it made me want to restrict..." She could then be guided to share how she coped with it adaptively, for example,

"...but then I reminded myself that these legs allow me to play with my kids and go on the walks with my friends that I enjoy so much. I know when I restrict I don't have the energy to do these things so even though my legs aren't as toned as I want them to be, and even though I still don't like how they look, reminding myself of these things helped me feel a bit more accepting of my legs and resist the urge to skip my snack that morning".

It would be important to examine the efficacy of such interventions as compared to interventions that do not require outward expressions of positive body image, such as interventions that require participants to write our their body-positive thoughts and feelings for themselves only. Such a study would help to determine whether, as the results of this dissertation suggest, there is additional benefit derived from hearing those around us express adaptive body image sentiments.

The research on programs that seek to improve body image indirectly through the development of other skills (i.e., practicing yoga, mindfulness) have demonstrated mixed results in terms of efficacy (Atkinson & Wade, 2015; Klingbeil et al., 2017; Lauche et al., 2017; Mitchell et al., 2007; Scime & Cook Cottone, 2008) Given that our research suggests that when one is suffering from body image distress, it may be important to be exposed to others modelling the cognitive affective process that one goes through to ultimately relate to their body more adaptively, it could be beneficial to add a "debriefing" component at the end of such sessions where participants and instructors are encouraged to share with the group if and how the practice of yoga positively impacted their body image, as well cognitive modeling of body attunement and appreciation. For example, participants might share, "During warrior pose, I appreciated how strong my legs felt in rooting me to the ground" or "I was able to notice extra tension in my hips today and listened to my body by not pushing the stretch as far as I normally would." This could

facilitate social learning processes that orient women more specifically to the body image benefits of yoga, whereas simply practicing yoga with no "road map" for how to reap the body image benefits may result in women orienting to other benefits (i.e., the social aspect, the meditative component) or even aspects that increase body image distress such as social comparison, the latter of which previous researchers have suggested may account for the mixed results of such interventions.

Finally, our findings related to the superior body image outcomes associated with observing someone who has successfully overcome body image disturbance provide support and explanation for the findings of a study by Mills et al. (2017) which evaluated young women's opinion of common eating disorder prevention messages. In characterizing the impact that personal aspects of the presenter may have on the credibility of these prevention messages, Mills et al. (2017) found that both participants with and without a clinical eating disorder felt that a female presenter who had recovered from an eating disorder would be the most persuasive source of prevention messages. Taken together these findings support the potential importance of prevention messages being delivered by sources who make clear that they have personally overcome body image disturbance.

Intervention

The present dissertation research also offers preliminary avenues for application in a psychotherapy context, both in terms of content and process considerations. In terms of therapeutic process, the findings of this dissertation suggest that therapist modeling of adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours may be important, regardless of the formal body image interventions used. This component may be particularly beneficial with clients who may find pursuing an adaptive relationship with their own body too threatening, i.e., when body image

distress is very acute, when there is high investment in controlling weight/shape. Furthermore, there may be additional benefit if the client is able to sense that the therapist has also experienced moments of body image distress and has learned how to cope adaptively. This may increase their sense of common humanity and connection with the therapist, as well as openness to the body image coping strategies the therapist recommends. Indeed, these findings support and elucidate the results of qualitative research on the impact of self-disclosure by recovered therapists in an eating disorder setting, which indicated that 97% of patients felt that the therapist's self-disclosure regarding having lived experience with an eating disorder has a positive impact on the therapy, with the most often cited advantages being 1) feeling greater empathy from the therapist, 2) feeling that there is greater equality and safety in the therapeutic relationship and 3) feeling that the therapist has enhanced insight and knowledge into eating disorders (Costin & Johnson, 2002; De Vos et al., 2016).

In terms of group interventions, results suggest that leveraging the group context for discussions aimed at exploring adaptive ways of relating to one's body may incur a superadditive effect on participants' body image. In the context of the treatment of eating disorders, current interventions targeting body image typically focus on reducing body image distress, by encouraging participants to eliminate body avoidance and body checking as well as modifying body-related cognitive distortions (Fairburn, 2008). At times, this may include challenging negative body cognitions with positive body image content (i.e., cognitive restructuring that includes focusing on body function rather than appearance). However, as previous research suggests, there may be benefit to including experiential interventions that specifically target aspects of positive body image that can co-exist with body dissatisfaction, such as body functionality and body image flexibility, given that decreased body dissatisfaction does not

necessarily increase positive body image (Tylka & Wood-Barcalow, 2010). My findings extend the practical implications of this research in suggesting that there may also be therapeutic value to having participants share their adaptive body image experiences with other group members, especially because people attending such groups are known to one another as having struggled with body image, which should make their experiences of adaptive coping more transmissible to others in the group. Our findings also provide an empirical basis for including a mentorship aspect in body image intervention programs (e.g., Beveridge et al., 2019; Ramjan et al., 2017; Perez et al., 2014), wherein individuals who have struggled with and recovered from an eating disorder and who have developed more positive body image may offer guidance and feedback to current patients regarding what helped them to do so.

Limitations and Future Directions

Although the limitations specific to each study have been outlined in their respective discussion sections, there are a number of general limitations common across all the studies in this dissertation. Firstly, the samples across all three studies were similar and homogenous in nature, in that they were comprised predominantly of young adult White and Asian female university students. Given that body image tends to be highly salient for this population, it would be important to know whether our findings would generalize to other populations for whom body image may be either less salient, or for whom the norms for body image attitudes and behaviours are different. For example, Martz et al. (2009) found that unlike women, men felt more social pressure to engage in self-accepting talk than other forms of body talk, thus it may be that the positive impact of hearing accepting and body positive talk may be mitigated if men are used to hearing it and/or feel that it is unacceptable to express moments of body image distress.

Furthermore, there is virtually no research on interpersonal body image experiences of LGBTQ

individuals, which is a notable gap in the literature. Future research should endeavour to explore the present research questions in more diverse populations, as it is likely that interpersonal body image experiences may intersect with one's gender identity, sexuality or ethnicity in importantly different ways.

Additionally, it will be important to employ more longitudinal methods to understand the duration of the beneficial effects of exposure to displays of adaptive body image, as well as the impact of repeated exposures to others who display adaptive body image self-attitudes. In Studies 2 and 3, we observed momentary shifts in body image related to social exposure to a peer's reaction to body image distress; however, future research should examine how long the effects of such brief exposures last. Although Study 1 examined the association between exposure to body focused and non-body focused others over a week, this is still a relatively short timeframe. Furthermore, requiring participants to reflect on their social interactions, body image and eating each day may have alerted them to their body image related interactions, thus artificially increasing the magnitude of the observed effects. It would be important for future research to allow for more time between measurements in order to accurately characterize naturalistic changes over time as a function of the adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours to which individuals are exposed. In addition, when examining the impact of brief manipulations, follow-up measurements would reveal the sustainability of shifts in momentarily induced body image states.

Finally, to better leverage adaptive forms of social exposure, it will be helpful to know more about how the characteristics of others, beyond their body image, may influence the effects demonstrated in these studies. In Study 1, no information was collected on the characteristics of the individuals that participants interacted with each day. In studies 2 and 3, the characteristics of

the peer in the vignette that participants were exposed to was standardized across conditions such that all participants received the same information about the peer. To expand on the results of this dissertation it will be important for future research to capture how partner variables such as BMI, attractiveness, and closeness of relationship to the participant moderate these exposure effects.

Conclusions

The three studies presented in this dissertation represent, to my knowledge, the first attempts at quantitatively investigating how an individual's body image is impacted by exposure to adaptive body image in others. This set of studies used experimental and observational methods to characterize the role that exposure to adaptive body image attitudes and behaviours in others play in women's day-to-day body image experiences, as well as in their moments of acute body image distress. Findings highlight a range of beneficial body image outcomes associated with exposure to displays of adaptive body image by others, complementing and extending existing literature regarding the detrimental impact of social exposure to negative body image. Findings also provide support for the theoretical and clinical importance of considering the body image attitudes and behaviours displayed in one's social sphere in the development and maintenance of adaptive body image, and provide preliminary yet promising avenues for body image prevention and intervention efforts.

References

- Ahearn E. P. (1997). The use of visual analog scales in mood disorders: a critical review. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, *31*(5), 569–579. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0022-3956(97)00029-0
- Albertson, E. R., Neff, K. D., & Dill-Shackleford, K. E. (2015). Self-compassion and body dissatisfaction in women: A randomized controlled trial of a brief meditation intervention. *Mindfulness*, 6(3), 444-454. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-014-0277-3
- Ålgars M, Santtila P, & Sandnabba NK (2010). Conflicted gender identity, body dissatisfaction, and disordered eating in adult men and women. Sex Roles, 63, 118–125. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-010-9758-6
- Alleva, J. M., Paraskeva, N., Craddock, N., & Diedrichs, P. C. (2018). Body appreciation in British men: Correlates and variation across sexual orientation. *Body Image*, *27*, 169-178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2018.09.004
- Al Sabbah, H., Vereecken, C. A., Elgar, F. J., Nansel, T., Aasvee, K., Abdeen, Z., Ojala, K., Ahluwalia, N., & Maes, L. (2009). Body weight dissatisfaction and communication with parents among adolescents in 24 countries: international cross-sectional survey. *BMC Public Health*, *9*(1), 52. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-9-52
- Altabe, M. (1998). Ethnicity and body image: Quantitative and qualitative analysis. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 23(2), 153-159. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1098-108X(199803)23:2<153::AID-EAT5>3.0.CO;2-J">https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1098-108X(199803)23:2<153::AID-EAT5>3.0.CO;2-J
- Ambwani, S., Baumgardner, M., Guo, C., Simms, L., & Abromowitz, E. (2017). Challenging fat talk:

 An experimental investigation of reactions to body disparaging conversations. *Body Image*,

 23, 85–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2017.08.007

- Andrew, R., Tiggemann, M., & Clark, L. (2015). Predictors of intuitive eating in adolescent girls. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *56*(2), 209-214. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2014.09.005
- Andrew, R., Tiggemann, M., & Clark, L. (2016a). Positive body image and young women's health: Implications for sun protection, cancer screening, weight loss and alcohol consumption behaviours. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *21*(1), 28–39.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105314520814
- Andrew, R., Tiggemann, M., & Clark, L. (2016b). Predictors and health-related outcomes of positive body image in adolescent girls: A prospective study. *Developmental Psychology*, 52(3), 463–474. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000095
- Andrew, R., Tiggemann, M., & Clark, L. (2016c). Predicting body appreciation in young women:

 An integrated model of positive body image. *Body Image*, *18*, 34-42.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.04.003
- Arcelus, J., Mitchell, A. J., Wales, J., & Nielsen, S. (2011). Mortality rates in patients with anorexia nervosa and other eating disorders. A meta-analysis of 36 studies. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 68(7), 724–731. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2011.74
- Arroyo, A., & Harwood, J. (2012). Exploring the causes and consequences of engaging in fat talk. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 40, 167–187. doi:10.1080/00909882.2012.654500
- Arroyo, A., Stillion, Southard, B. A., Cohen, H., & Caban, S. (2020). Maternal Communication

 Strategies That Promote Body Image in Daughters. *Communication Research*, 47(3), 402–427. https://doi.org/10.1177/0093650218781737

- Association for size diversity and health (n.d.). *The Health at Every Size Approach*.

 https://www.sizediversityandhealth.org/images/uploaded/ASDAH%20HAES%20Principles.pdf
- Atkinson, M. J., & Wade, T. D. (2015). Mindfulness-based prevention for eating disorders: A school-based cluster randomized controlled study. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 48(7), 1024-1037. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.22416
- Augustus-Horvath, C. L., & Tylka, T. L. (2011). The acceptance model of intuitive eating: A comparison of women in emerging adulthood, early adulthood, and middle adulthood. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *58*(1), 110.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/a0022129
- Avalos, L. C., & Tylka, T. L. (2006). Exploring a model of intuitive eating with college women. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *53*(4), 486–497. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.53.4.486
- Avalos, L., Tylka, T. L., & Wood-Barcalow, N. (2005). The Body Appreciation Scale:

 Development and psychometric evaluation. *Body Image*, *2*(3), 285-297.

 doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2005.06.002
- Bailey, K. A., Cline, L. E., & Gammage, K. L. (2016). Exploring the complexities of body image experiences in middle age and older adult women within an exercise context: The simultaneous existence of negative and positive body images. *Body Image*, *17*, 88–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.02.007
- Bailey, K. A., Lamarche, L., & Gammage, K. L. (2014). Coping with Body Image Threats among College Women: The Swimsuit Problem. *International Journal of Psychological Studies*, 6(2), p19. https://doi.org/10.5539/ijps.v6n2p19

- Bair, A., Steele, J. R., & Mills, J. S. (2014). Do These Norms Make Me Look Fat? The Effect of Exposure to Others' Body Preferences on Personal Body Ideals. *Body Image*, *11*(3), 275–281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2014.04.004
- Bandini, E., Fisher, A. D., Castellini, G., Sauro, C. L., Lelli, L., Meriggiola, M. C., Casale, H., Bennie, L., Ferruccio, N., Faravelli, C., Dettorre, D., Maggi, M. & Ricca, V. (2013). Gender identity disorder and eating disorders: similarities and differences in terms of body uneasiness. *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, *10*(4), 1012-1023. https://doi.org/10.1111/jsm.12062
- Bandura, A. (1971). <u>Vicarious and self-reinforcement processes</u>. In R. Glaser (Ed.), *The nature of reinforcement* (pp. 228-278). Academic Press.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory. General Learning Press.
- Bandura, A., & Kupers, C. J. (1964). Transmission of patterns of self-reinforcement through modeling. *The Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology, 69*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0041187
- Bandura, A., & Whalen, C. K. (1966). The influence of antecedent reinforcement and divergent modeling cues on patterns of self-reward. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *3*(4), 373-382. https://doi: 10.1037/h0023022
- Barnard, L. K., & Curry, J. F. (2011). Self-compassion: Conceptualizations, correlates, & interventions. *Review of General Psychology*, *15*(4), 289–303. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025754
- Barr, S. I. (1995). Dieting attitudes and behavior in urban high school students: implications for calcium intake. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *16*(6), 458-464. https://doi.org/10.1016/1054-139X(94)00092-S
- Barwick, A., Bazzini, D., Martz, D., Rocheleau, C., & Curtin, L. (2012). Testing the norm to fat talk for women of varying size: What's weight got to do with it?. *Body Image*, 9(1), 176-

- 179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2011.08.003
- Becker, C. B., Diedrichs, P. C., Jankowski, G., & Werchan, C. (2013). I'm not just fat, I'm old: has the study of body image overlooked "old talk"?. *Journal of Eating Disorders*, 1(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1186/2050-2974-1-6
- Berry, K. A., Kowalski, K. C., Ferguson, L. J., & McHugh, T. L. F. (2010). An empirical phenomenology of young adult women exercisers' body self-compassion. *Qualitative research in sport and exercise*, *2*(3), 293-312. https://doi.org/10.1080/19398441.2010.517035
- Beveridge, J., Phillipou, A., Jenkins, Z., Newton, R., Brennan, L., Hanly, F., Torrens-Witherow, B., Warren, N., Edwards, K., & Castle, D. (2019). Peer mentoring for eating disorders: Results from the evaluation of a pilot program. *Journal of Eating Disorders*, 7(1), 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40337-019-0245-3
- Braun, T. D., Park, C. L., & Gorin, A. (2016). Self-compassion, body image, and disordered eating:

 A review of the literature. *Body Image*, *17*, 117–131.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.03.003
- Breines, J. G., & Chen, S. (2012). Self-compassion increases self-improvement motivation.

 *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 38(9), 1133-1143.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167212445599
- Britton, L., Martz, D. M., Bazzini, D., Curtin, L., & LeaShomb, A. (2006). Fat talk and self-presentation of body image: Is there a social norm for women to self-degrade? *Body Image: An International Journal of Research*, 3, 247–254.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2006.05.006

- Cachelin, F. M., Striegel-Moore, R. H., & Elder, K. A. (1998). Realistic weight perception and body size assessment in a racially diverse community sample of dieters. *Obesity Research*, *6*(1), 62–68. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1550-8528.1998.tb00316.x
- Cafri, G., Yamamiya, Y., Brannick, M., & Thompson, J. K. (2005). The influence of sociocultural factors on body image: A meta-analysis. Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice, 12, 421–433. https://doi.org/10.1093/clipsy.bpi053
- Caldwell, M. B., Brownell, K. D., & Wilfley, D. E. (1997). Relationship of weight, body dissatisfaction, and self-esteem in African American and white female dieters. *The International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 22(2), 127–130. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1098-108x(199709)22:2<127::aid-eat2>3.0.co;2-h
- Calogero, R. M., Herbozo, S., & Thompson, J. K. (2009). Complimentary weightism: The potential costs of appearance-related commentary for women's self-objectification. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *33*(1), 120-132. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.2008.01479.x
- Calogero, R. M., & Thompson, J. K. (2009). Potential implications of the objectification of women's bodies for women's sexual satisfaction. *Body Image*, *6*(2), 145-148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2009.01.001
- Carper, T. L. M., Negy, C., & Tantleff-Dunn, S. (2010). Relations among media influence, body image, eating concerns, and sexual orientation in men: A preliminary investigation. *Body Image*, 7(4), 301-309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2010.07.002
- Cash, T.F. (2002). Body image: Cognitive behavioral perspectives on body image. In T.F. Cash & T. Pruzinsky (Eds.), *Body Images: A Handbook of Theory, Research, and Clinical Practice* (pp. 38-46). Guilford Press.
- Cash, T. F., & Fleming, E. C. (2002). The impact of body image experiences: development of the

- body image quality of life inventory. *The International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *31*(4), 455–460. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.10033
- Cash, T. F., Fleming, E. C., Alindogan, J., Steadman, L., & Whitehead, A. (2002). Beyond body image as a trait: The development and validation of the body image states scale. *Eating Disorders*, *10*(2), 103–113. https://doi.org/10.1080/10640260290081678
- Cash, T. F., & Henry, P. E. (1995). Women's body images: The results of a national survey in the U.S.A. *Sex Roles: A Journal of Research, 33*(1-2), 19-28. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01547933
- Cash, T. F., Melnyk, S. E., & Hrabosky, J. I. (2004). The assessment of body image investment: an extensive revision of the appearance schemas inventory. *The International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *35*(3), 305–316. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.10264
- Cash, T. F., Santos, M. T., & Williams, E. F. (2005). Coping with body-image threats and challenges: Validation of the Body Image Coping Strategies Inventory. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 58(2), 190-199.
 - https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2004.07.008
- Cash, T. F., & Smolak, L. (Eds.). (2011). *Body image: A handbook of science, practice, and prevention, 2nd ed* (pp. xxi, 490). The Guilford Press.
- Cline, L. (2017). *Mind over Matter: Exploring the Power of a Positive Body Image*. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Brock University.
- Cohane, G.H. and Pope, H.G., Jr. (2001). Body image in boys: A review of the literature. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 29(4), 373-379. doi:10.1002/eat.1033

- Compeau, A., & Ambwani, S. (2013). The effects of fat talk on body dissatisfaction and eating behavior: the moderating role of dietary restraint. *Body Image*, *10*(4), 451–461. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2013.04.006
- Cooley, E., Toray, T., Wang, M. C., & Valdez, N. N. (2008). Maternal effects on daughters' eating pathology and body image. *Eating Behaviors*, *9*(1), 52–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2007.03.001
- Cook-Cottone, C. P. (2015). Incorporating positive body image into the treatment of eating disorders: A model for attunement and mindful self-care. *Body Image*, *14*, 158–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.03.004
- Corning, A. F., & Bucchianeri, M. M. (2016). Is fat talk more believable than self-affirming body talk?. *Body Image*, *19*, 122-125. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.09.004
- Corning, A. F., Bucchianeri, M. M., & Pick, C. M. (2014). Thin or overweight women's fat talk: Which is worse for other women's body satisfaction?. *Eating Disorders*, *22*(2), 121-135. https://doi:10.1080/10640266.2013.860850
- Cowan, P. A., Longer, J., Heavenrich, J., & Nathanson, M. (1969). Social learning and Piaget's cognitive theory of moral development. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 11*(3), 261–274. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0027000
- Cox, A. E., Ullrich-French, S., Tylka, T. L., & McMahon, A. K. (2019). The roles of self-compassion, body surveillance, and body appreciation in predicting intrinsic motivation for physical activity: Cross-sectional associations, and prospective changes within a yoga context. *Body Image*, *29*, 110–117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2019.03.002
- Crocker, J., & Park, L. E. (2004). The costly pursuit of self-esteem. *Psychological Bulletin, 130*(3), 392–414. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.130.3.392

- Crocker, J., & Wolfe, C. T. (2001). Contingencies of self-worth. *Psychological Review*, *108*(3), 593–623. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.108.3.593
- Cruwys, T., Leverington, C. T., & Sheldon, A. M. (2016). An experimental investigation of the consequences and social functions of fat talk in friendship groups. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 49(1), 84-91. https://doi: 10.1002/eat.22446
- Curran, P. J., & Bauer, D. J. (2011). The disaggregation of within-person and between-person effects in longitudinal models of change. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *62*, 583-619. https://doi: 10.1146/annurev.psych.093008.100356

 Dalai Lama. (1995). The power of compassion. HarperCollins.
- Damiano, S. R., Yager, Z., Prichard, I., & Hart, L. M. (2019). Leading by example: Development of a maternal modelling of positive body image scale and relationships to body image attitudes.

 *Body Image, 29, 132–139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2019.03.006
- Darby, A., Hay, P., Mond, J., Rodgers, B., & Owen, C. (2007). Disordered eating behaviours and cognitions in young women with obesity: relationship with psychological status. *International Journal of Obesity*, *31*(5), 876–882.

 https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0803501
- Davey, H. M., Barratt, A. L., Butow, P. N., & Deeks, J. J. (2007). A one-item question with a Likert or Visual Analog Scale adequately measured current anxiety. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 60(4), 356-360. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2006.07.015
- Demarest, J., & Allen, R. (2000). Body image: Gender, ethnic, and age differences. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 140(4), 465-472. https://doi: 10.1080/00224540009600485

- Denny, K. N., Loth, K., Eisenberg, M. E., & Neumark-Sztainer, D. (2013). Intuitive eating in young adults: Who is doing it, and how is it related to disordered eating behaviors? *Appetite*, 60(1), 13–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2012.09.029
- Drummond, M. J. (2005). Men's bodies: Listening to the voices of young gay men. *Men and Masculinities*, 7(3), 270-290. https://doi.org/10.1177/1097184X04271357
- Dumitrescu, A. L., Zetu, L., Teslaru, S., Dogaru, B. C., & Dogaru, C. D. (2008). Is it an association between body appreciation, self-criticism, oral health status, and oral health-related behaviors? *Romanian Journal of Internal Medicine*, 46, 343-350.
- Dunkley, T. L., Wertheim, E. H., & Paxton, S. J. (2001). Examination of a model of multiple sociocultural influences on adolescent girls' body dissatisfaction and dietary restraint. *Adolescence*, *36*(142), 265-79.

 https://search.proquest.com/docview/195946195?accountid=86136
- Esnaola, I., Rodríguez, A., & Goñi, A. (2010). Body dissatisfaction and perceived sociocultural pressures: Gender and age differences. *Salud Mental*, *33*(1), 21–29.
- Fairburn, Christopher G. Cognitive behavior therapy and eating disorders. Guilford Press, 2008.
- Fairburn, C. G., & Beglin, S. J. (1994). Assessment of eating disorders: Interview or self-report questionnaire? *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 16(4), 363–370. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-108X(199412)16:4<363::AID-EAT2260160405>3.0.CO;2-#
- Fairburn, C. G., Shafran, R., & Cooper, Z. (1999). A cognitive behavioural theory of anorexia nervosa. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *37*(1), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(98)00102-8
- Field, A. (2013). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics. Sage.

- Fiske, L., Fallon, E. A., Blissmer, B., & Redding, C. A. (2014). Prevalence of body dissatisfaction among United States adults: Review and recommendations for future research. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(3), 357-365. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2014.04.010
- Fitzpatrick, S., MacDonald, D. E., McFarlane, T., & Trottier, K. (2019). An experimental comparison of emotion regulation strategies for reducing acute distress in individuals with eating disorders. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science / Revue canadienne des sciences du comportement*, 51(2), 90–99. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000119
- Folstein, M. F., & Luria, R. (1973). Reliability, validity, and clinical application of the Visual Analogue Mood Scale. *Psychological Medicine*, *3*(4), 479-486. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291700054283
- French, S. A., Perry, C. L., Leon, G. R., & Fulkerson, J. A. (1994). Weight concerns, dieting behavior, and smoking initiation among adolescents: a prospective study. *American Journal of Public Health*, *84*(11), 1818–1820. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.84.11.1818
- Frisén, A., & Holmqvist, K. (2010). What characterizes early adolescents with a positive body image? A qualitative investigation of Swedish girls and boys. *Body Image*, *7*(3), 205-212. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2010.04.001
- Gapinski, K. D., Brownell, K. D., & LaFrance, M. (2003). Body Objectification and "Fat Talk": Effects on Emotion, Motivation, and Cognitive Performance. *Sex Roles*, 48(9), 377–388. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1023516209973
- Gilbert, P. (2014). The origins and nature of compassion focused therapy. *British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *53*(1), 6–41. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjc.12043

- Gillen M. M. (2015). Associations between positive body image and indicators of men's and women's mental and physical health. *Body Image*, *13*, 67–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.01.002
- Gillen, M.M., Lefkowitz, E.S. & Shearer, C.L. (2006). Does Body Image Play a Role in Risky Sexual Behavior and Attitudes?. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence 35*(2), 230–242. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-005-9005-6
- Gillett, J., & White, P. G. (1992). Male bodybuilding and the reassertion of hegemonic masculinity: A critical feminist perspective. *Play & Culture*, *5*(4), 358-369.
- Goldschmidt, A. B., Wall, M. M., Loth, K. A., & Neumark-Sztainer, D. (2015). Risk factors for disordered eating in overweight adolescents and young adults. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 40(10), 1048-1055. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsv053
- Goldstein, N. J., & Cialdini, R. B. (2007). The spyglass self: a model of vicarious self-perception. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 92(3), 402-417. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.92.3.402
- Grabe, S., Ward, L. M., & Hyde, J. S. (2008). The role of the media in body image concerns among women: A meta-analysis of experimental and correlational studies. *Psychological Bulletin*, 134(3), 460–476. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.134.3.460
- Grilo, C. M. (2014). *Eating and Weight Disorders*. Psychology Press.
- Groesz, L. M., Levine, M. P., & Murnen, S. K. (2002). The effect of experimental presentation of thin media images on body satisfaction: A meta-analytic review. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *31*(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.10005

- Haimovitz, D., Lansky, L. M., & O'reilly, P. (1993). Fluctuations in body satisfaction across situations. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 13(1), 77–84. https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-108X(199301)13:1<77::AID-EAT2260130110>3.0.CO;2-N
- Halliwell, E., & Diedrichs, P. C. (2014). Testing a dissonance body image intervention among young girls. *Health Psychology*, *33*(2), 201–204. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0032585
- Halliwell, E., & Diedrichs, P. C. (2019). Cognitive dissonance-based interventions to facilitate positive body image and embodiment. In N. Piran, & T. Tylka (Eds.), *Handbook of positive body image and embodiment: Constructs, protective factors, and interventions,* (361-374).

 Oxford University Press
- Halliwell, E., Jarman, H., McNamara, A., Risdon, H., & Jankowski, G. (2015). Dissemination of evidence-based body image interventions: A pilot study into the effectiveness of using undergraduate students as interventionists in secondary schools. *Body Image*, *14*, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.02.002
- Handford, C. M., Rapee, R. M., & Fardouly, J. (2018). The influence of maternal modeling on body image concerns and eating disturbances in preadolescent girls. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *100*, 17–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2017.11.001
- He, J., Sun, S., Zickgraf, H. F., Lin, Z., & Fan, X. (2020). Meta-analysis of gender differences in body appreciation. *Body Image*, *33*, 90-100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2020.02.011
- Hefferline, R. F., & Keenan, B. (1963). Amplitude-induction gradient of a small-scale (covert) operant 1. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, 6(3), 307-315. https://doi.org/10.1901/jeab.1963.6-307

- Hefferline, R. F., Keenan, B., & Harford, R. A. (1959). Escape and avoidance conditioning in human subjects without their observation of the response. *Science*, *130*(3385), 1338-1339. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.130.3385.1338
- Heinberg, L.J., Kraft, C. (2008). Body image disturbance and it's related disorders. In S. Loue (Ed.), *Health issues confronting minority men who have sex with men, 10*(3), 67-85. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-74539-8_3
- Herbozo, S., & Thompson, J. K. (2006a). Appearance-related commentary, body image, and self-esteem: Does the distress associated with the commentary matter? *Body Image*, *3*(3), 255–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2006.04.001
- Herbozo, S., & Thompson, J. K. (2006b). Development and validation of the verbal commentary on physical appearance scale: Considering both positive and negative commentary. *Body Image*, *3*(4), 335-344. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2006.10.001
- Herbozo, S., Menzel, J. E., & Thompson, J. K. (2013). Differences in appearance-related commentary, body dissatisfaction, and eating disturbance among college women of varying weight groups. *Eating Behaviors*, *14*(2), 204-206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2013.01.013
- Heron, K. E., & Smyth, J. M. (2013). Body image discrepancy and negative affect in women's everyday lives: An ecological momentary assessment evaluation of self-discrepancy theory. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, *32*(3), 276-295. https://doi.org/10.1521/jscp.2013.32.3.276
- Holmes, M., Fuller-Tyszkiewicz, M., Skouteris, H., & Broadbent, J. (2014). Tests of an extension of the dual pathway model of bulimic symptoms to the state-based level. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(2), 280-285.

- Holmqvist, K., & Frisén, A. (2012). "I bet they aren't that perfect in reality:" Appearance ideals viewed from the perspective of adolescents with a positive body image. *Body Image*, *9*(3), 388-395. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2012.03.007
- Homan K. (2010). Athletic-ideal and thin-ideal internalization as prospective predictors of body dissatisfaction, dieting, and compulsive exercise. *Body Image*, 7(3), 240–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2010.02.004
- Homan, K. J., & Tylka, T. L. (2015). Self-compassion moderates body comparison and appearance self-worth's inverse relationships with body appreciation. *Body Image*, *15*, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.04.007
- Iannantuono, A. C., & Tylka, T. L. (2012). Interpersonal and intrapersonal links to body appreciation in college women: An exploratory model. *Body Image*, *9*(2), 227–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2012.01.004
- Ironson, G., Taylor, C. B., Boltwood, M., Bartzokis, T., Dennis, C., Chesney, M., Spitzer, S., & Segall, G. M. (1992). Effects of anger on left ventricular ejection fraction in coronary artery disease.

 The American Journal of Cardiology, 70(3), 281–285. https://doi.org/10.1016/0002-9149(92)90605-X
- Jones, D. C., & Crawford, J. K. (2005). Adolescent boys and body image: Weight and muscularity concerns as dual pathways to body dissatisfaction. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *34*(6), 629-636. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-005-8951-3
- Jones, M. D., Crowther, J. H., & Ciesla, J. A. (2014). A naturalistic study of fat talk and its behavioral and affective consequences. *Body Image*, *11*(4), 337-345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2014.05.007
- Johnson, F., & Wardle, J. (2005). Dietary restraint, body dissatisfaction, and psychological

- distress: a prospective analysis. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 114(1), 119-125.https://doi:10.1037/0021-843X.114.1.119
- Kellner, R. (1971). Part 1. Improvement criteria in drug trials with neurotic patients.

 *Psychological Medicine, 1(5), 416-425. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291700044809
- Kellner, R. (1972). Part 2. Improvement criteria in drug trials with neurotic patients. *Psychological Medicine*, *2*(1), 73-80. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291700045645
- Kelly, A. C., Carter, J. C., Zuroff, D. C., & Borairi, S. (2013). Self-compassion and fear of self-compassion interact to predict response to eating disorders treatment: a preliminary investigation. *Psychotherapy Research : Journal of the Society for Psychotherapy Research*, 23(3), 252–264. https://doi.org/10.1080/10503307.2012.717310
- Kelly, A. C., Miller, K. E., & Stephen, E. (2016). The benefits of being self-compassionate on days when interactions with body-focused others are frequent. *Body Image*, *19*, 195-203. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.10.005
- Kelly, A. C., Vimalakanthan, K., & Carter, J. C. (2014). Understanding the roles of self-esteem, self-compassion, and fear of self-compassion in eating disorder pathology: an examination of female students and eating disorder patients. *Eating Behaviors*, *15*(3), 388–391. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eatbeh.2014.04.008
- Kelly, A. C., Vimalakanthan, K., & Miller, K. E. (2014). Self-compassion moderates the relationship between body mass index and both eating disorder pathology and body image flexibility. *Body image*, *11*(4), 446-453. https://doi:10.1016/j.bodyim.2014.07.005
- Kelly, A. C., Wisniewski, L., Matin-Wagar, C., & Hoffman, E. (2017). Group-based compassionfocused therapy as an adjunct to outpatient treatment for eating disorders: A pilot

- randomized controlled trial. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy, 24*(2), 475–487. https://doi:10.1002/cpp.2018
- Keery, H., van den Berg, P., & Thompson, J. K. (2004). An evaluation of the Tripartite Influence

 Model of body dissatisfaction and eating disturbance with adolescent girls. Body Image: An

 International Journal of Research, 1, 236–251.
- Kennedy, T. D. (1970). Verbal conditioning without awareness: The use of programmed reinforcement and recurring assessment of awareness. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 84(3), 487. https://doi: 10.1037/h0029289
- Kennedy, T. D. (1971). Reinforcement frequency, task characteristics, and interval of awareness assessment as factors in verbal conditioning without awareness. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 88(1), 103. https://doi: 10.1037/h0030649
- Keski-Rahkonen, A., Bulik, C. M., Neale, B. M., Rose, R. J., Rissanen, A., & Kaprio, J. (2005). Body dissatisfaction and drive for thinness in young adult twins. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *37*(3), 188–199. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.20138
- Kichler, J. C., & Crowther, J. H. (2001). The effects of maternal modeling and negative familial communication on women's eating attitudes and body image. *Behavior Therapy*, *32*(3), 443-457. https://doi: 10.1016/S0005-7894(01)80030-7
- Klingbeil, D. A., Renshaw, T. L., Willenbrink, J. B., Copek, R. A., Chan, K. T., Haddock, A., Yassine, J., & Clifton, J. (2017). Mindfulness-based interventions with youth: A comprehensive meta-analysis of group-design studies. *Journal of School Psychology*, *63*, 77–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2017.03.006
- Koch, G. G. (1982). Intraclass correlation coefficient. In S. Kotz & N. L. Johnson (Eds),

- *Encyclopedia of statistical sciences* (pp. 213–217). John Wiley & Sons. https://doi: 10.1002/0471667196.ess1275.pub2
- Kostanski, M., & Gullone, E. (1998). Adolescent body image dissatisfaction: Relationships with self-esteem, anxiety, and depression controlling for body mass. *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry and Allied Disciplines*, *39*(2), 255-262. https://doi: 10.1017/S0021963097001807
- Krcmar, M., Giles, S., & Helme, D. (2008). Understanding the Process: How Mediated and Peer Norms Affect Young Women's Body Esteem. *Communication Quarterly*, *56*(2), 111–130. https://doi.org/10.1080/01463370802031844
- Kroon Van Diest, A. M., & Perez, M. (2013). Exploring the integration of thin-ideal internalization and self-objectification in the prevention of eating disorders. *Body Image*, *10*(1), 16-25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2012.10.004
- Kroon Van Diest, A. M., & Tylka, T. L. (2010). The caregiver eating messages scale: Development and psychometric investigation. *Body Image*, *7*(4), 317-326. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2010.06.002
- Lamarche, L., Kerr, G., Faulkner, G., Gammage, K. L., & Klentrou, P. (2012). A qualitative examination of body image threats using Social Self-Preservation Theory. *Body Image*, *9*(1), 145–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2011.10.004
- Lauche, R., Sibbritt, D., Ostermann, T., Fuller, N. R., Adams, J., & Cramer, H. (2017). Associations between yoga/meditation use, body satisfaction, and weight management methods: Results of a national cross-sectional survey of 8009 Australian women. *Nutrition*, *34*, 58–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nut.2016.09.007

- Leahey, T. M., Crowther, J. H., & Ciesla, J. A. (2011). An ecological momentary assessment of the effects of weight and shape social comparisons on women with eating pathology, high body dissatisfaction, and low body dissatisfaction. *Behavior Therapy*, *42*(2), 197–210. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beth.2010.07.003
- Leary, M. R., Tate, E. B., Adams, C. E., Allen, A., & Hancock, J. (2007). Self-compassion and reactions to unpleasant self-relevant events: the implications of treating oneself kindly. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *92*(5), 887. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.92.5.887.
- Lieberman, M., Gauvin, L., Bukowski, W. M., & White, D. R. (2001). Interpersonal influence and disordered eating behaviors in adolescent girls: The role of peer modeling, social reinforcement, and body-related teasing. *Eating Behaviors*, *2*(3), 215–236. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1471-0153(01)00030-7
- Leit, R. A., Pope Jr, H. G., & Gray, J. J. (2001). Cultural expectations of muscularity in men: The evolution of Playgirl centerfolds. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *29*(1), 90-93. https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-108X(200101)29:1<90::AID-EAT15>3.0.CO;2-F
- Liotti, G., & Gilbert, P. (2011). Mentalizing, motivation, and social mentalities: Theoretical considerations and implications for psychotherapy. *Psychology and Psychotherapy: Theory, Research and Practice*, 84(1), 9-25. https://doi.org/10.1348/147608310X520094
- Lin, L., & Soby, M. (2017). Is listening to fat talk the same as participating in fat talk? *Eating Disorders*, *25*(2), 165–172. https://doi.org/10.1080/10640266.2016.1255106
- Lindgren, T.W., Pauly, I.B. (1975). A body image scale for evaluating transsexuals. *Archives of Sexual Behavior 4*, 639–656. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01544272

- Littleton, H., Radecki Breitkof, C., & Berenson, A. (2005). Body image and risky sexual behaviors:

 An investigation in a tri-ethnic sample. *Body Image*, *2*, 193–198.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2005.02.003
- MacBeth, A., & Gumley, A. (2012). Exploring compassion: A meta-analysis of the association between self-compassion and psychopathology. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *32*(6), 545-552. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2012.06.003
- MacNeill, L. P., Best, L. A., & Davis, L. L. (2017). The role of personality in body image dissatisfaction and disordered eating: Discrepancies between men and women. *Journal of Eating Disorders*, *5*(1), 44. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40337-017-0177-8
- Mafrici., N., (2013). The influence of peer relationships on women's lived body experiences across the lifespan. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. University of Toronto
- Magnus, C. M. R., Kowalski, K. C., & McHugh, T.-L. F. (2010). The role of self-compassion in women's self-determined motives to exercise and exercise-related outcomes. *Self and Identity*, 9(4), 363–382. https://doi.org/10.1080/15298860903135073
- Maloney, M. J., McGuire, J., Daniels, S. R., & Specker, B. (1989). Dieting behavior and eating attitudes in children. *Pediatrics*, *84*(3), 482–489.
- Marcos, Y. Q., Sebastián, M. Q., Aubalat, L. P., Ausina, J. B., & Treasure, J. (2013). Peer and family influence in eating disorders: A meta-analysis. *European Psychiatry*, *28*(4), 199-206. https://doi: 10.1016/j.eurpsy.2012.03.005.
- Marsten, A.R. (1965). Imitation, self-reinforcement, and reinforcement of another person. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology. 2*(1), 255-261. https://doi: 10.1037/h0022260

- Martz, D. M., Petroff, A. B., Curtin, L., & Bazzini, D. G. (2009). Gender differences in fat talk among American adults: Results from the psychology of size survey. *Sex Roles: A Journal of Research*, 61(1-2), 34–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-009-9587-7
- McCabe, M. P., & Ricciardelli, L. A. (2005). A prospective study of pressures from parents, peers, and the media on extreme weight change behaviors among adolescent boys and girls.

 Behaviour Research and Therapy, 43(5), 653–668.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2004.05.004
- McHugh, T. L. F., Coppola, A. M., & Sabiston, C. M. (2014). "I'm thankful for being Native and my body is part of that": The body pride experiences of young Aboriginal women in Canada. *Body Image*, *11*(3), 318-327. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2014.05.004
- Meichenbaum, D. H. (1971). Examination of model characteristics in reducing avoidance behavior. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 17*(3), 298–307. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0030593
- Miething, A., Rostila, M., Edling, C., & Rydgren, J. (2018). The peer context of dieting: The relationship between young adults' dieting frequency and their friends' weight-related characteristics. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *15*(12), 2744. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15122744
- Melnyk, S. E., Cash, T. F., & Janda, L. H. (2004). Body image ups and downs: prediction of intraindividual level and variability of women's daily body image experiences. *Body Image*, *1*(3), 225–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2004.03.003
- Menzel, J. E., Schaefer, L. M., Burke, N. L., Mayhew, L. L., Brannick, M. T., & Thompson, J. K. (2010). Appearance-related teasing, body dissatisfaction, and disordered eating: A meta-analysis. *Body Image*, 7(4), 261–270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2010.05.004

- Myers, A., & Rosen, J. C. (1999). Obesity stigmatization and coping: relation to mental health symptoms, body image, and self-esteem. *International Journal of Obesity*, *23*(3), 221 230. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0800765
- Miething, A., Rostila, M., Edling, C., & Rydgren, J. (2018). The peer context of dieting: The relationship between young adults' dieting frequency and their friends' weight-related characteristics. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *15*(12). Scopus. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph15122744
- Miller, K., & Kelly, A. (2020). Is self-compassion contagious? An examination of whether hearing a display of self-compassion impacts self-compassion in the listener. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science / Revue canadienne des sciences du comportement, 52*(2), 159–170. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000150
- Miller, K.E., Kelly, A. C., & Stephen, E. (2019). Exposure to body focused and non-body focused others over a week: A preliminary investigation of their unique contributions to college women's eating and body image. *Body Image*, *28*, 48-52.

 https://doi:10.1016/j.bodvim.2018.12.003
- Mills, J., Fuller-tyszkiewicz, M., & Holmes, M. (n.d.). Research Article State Body Dissatisfaction and Social Interactions: An Experience Sampling Study.
- Mills, J. S., & Miller, J. L. (2007). Experimental effects of receiving negative weight-related feedback: A weight guessing study. *Body Image*, *4*(3), 309–316. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2007.04.004
- Mills, J. S., Shannon, A., & Hogue, J. (2017). Beauty, Body Image, and the Media. *Perception of Beauty*. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.68944

- Mills, J. S., Vu, N., Manley, R., & Tse, S. (2017). Adolescent and young adult women's opinions of common eating disorder prevention messages. *Eating Disorders*, *25*(3), 246–262. https://doi.org/10.1080/10640266.2016.1269549
- Mintz, L. B., & Kashubeck, S. (1999). Body Image and Disordered Eating Among Asian American and Caucasian College Students: An Examination of Race and Gender Differences. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *23*(4), 781–796. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.1999.tb00397.x
- Mishkind, M. E., Rodin, J., Silberstein, L. R., & Striegel-Moore, R. H. (1986). The embodiment of masculinity: Cultural, psychological, and behavioral dimensions. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *29*(5), 545-562. https://doi.org/10.1177/000276486029005004
- Mitchell, J. E., & Crow, S. (2006). Medical complications of anorexia nervosa and bulimia nervosa. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 19(4), 438–443. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.yco.0000228768.79097.3e
- Mitchell, K. S., Mazzeo, S. E., Rausch, S. M., & Cooke, K. L. (2007). Innovative interventions for disordered eating: Evaluating dissonance-based and yoga interventions. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 40(2), 120–128. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.20282
- Mitchison, D., Hay, P., Griffiths, S., Murray, S. B., Bentley, C., Gratwick-Sarll, K., Harrison, C., & Mond, J. (2017). Disentangling body image: The relative associations of overvaluation, dissatisfaction, and preoccupation with psychological distress and eating disorder behaviors in male and female adolescents. *The International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *50*(2), 118–126. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.22592

- Myers, T. A., & Crowther, J. H. (2009). Social comparison as a predictor of body dissatisfaction: A meta-analytic review. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 118(4), 683-698. https://dx.doi.org.proxy.lib.uwaterloo.ca/10.1037/a0016763
- Myers, A., & Rosen, J. C. (1999). Obesity stigmatization and coping: relation to mental health symptoms, body image, and self-esteem. *International Journal of Obesity*, *23*(3), 221 230. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.ijo.0800765
- Neff, K. D. (2003). The development and validation of a scale to measure self-compassion. *Self and Identity*, 2(3), 223-250. https://doi.org/10.1080/15298860309027
- Neff, K. D., Hsieh, Y.-P., & Dejitterat, K. (2005). Self-compassion, Achievement Goals, and Coping with Academic Failure. *Self and Identity, 4*(3), 263–287. https://doi.org/10.1080/13576500444000317
- Neff, K. D., Kirkpatrick, K. L., & Rude, S. S. (2007). Self-compassion and adaptive psychological functioning. *Journal of Research in Personality, 41*(1), 139–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrp.2006.03.004
- Neff, K. D., & Vonk, R. (2009). Self-compassion versus global self-esteem: Two different ways of relating to oneself. *Journal of Personality*, 77(1), 23-50. https://doi: 10.1111/j.1467-6494.2008.00537.x.
- Neumark-Sztainer, D., Paxton, S. J., Hannan, P. J., Haines, J., & Story, M. (2006). Does body satisfaction matter? Five-year longitudinal associations between body satisfaction and health behaviors in adolescent females and males. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *39*(2), 244-251. https://doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2005.12.001
- Nichter, M. (2000). Fat talk: What girls and their parents say about dieting. Harvard University Press.

- Nichter, M., & Vuckovic, N. (1994). Fat talk: Body image among adolescent girls. In N. Sault (Ed.), *Many Mirrors: Body image and social relations* (pp. 109-131). Rutgers University Press.
- Oh, K., & Damhorst, M. L. (2009). Coorientation of body image among older married couples. *Body Image*, 6(1), 43-47. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2008.09.005
- Oh, K. H., Wiseman, M. C., Hendrickson, J., Phillips, J. C., & Hayden, E. W. (2012). Testing the acceptance model of intuitive eating with college women athletes. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *36*(1), 88-98. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684311433282
- Ousley, L., Cordero, E. D., & White, S. (2008). Fat talk among college students: How undergraduates communicate regarding food and body weight, shape & appearance. *Eating Disorders*, 16(1), 73-84. https://doi: 10.1080/10640260701773546
- Parker, S., Nichter, M., Nichter, M., Vuckovic, N., Sims, C., & Ritenbaugh, C. (1995). Body image and weight concerns among African American and White adolescent females: Differences that make a difference. *Human Organization*, *54*(2), 103-114. https://doi.org/10.17730/humo.54.2.06h663745q650450
- Parkinson, B. (2011). Interpersonal emotion transfer: Contagion and social appraisal. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, *5*(7), 428-439. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2011.00365.x
- Paxton, S. J., Neumark-Sztainer, D., Hannan, P. J., & Eisenberg, M. E. (2006). Body dissatisfaction prospectively predicts depressive mood and low self-esteem in adolescentgirls and boys. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *35*(4), 539-549. https://doi: 10.1207/s15374424jccp3504_5
- Paxton, S. J., Schutz, H. K., Wertheim, E. H., & Muir, S. L. (1999). Friendship clique and peer

- influences on body image concerns, dietary restraint, extreme weight-loss behaviors, and binge eating in adolescent girls. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *108*(2), 255-266. https://doi: 10.1037/0021-843X.108.2.255
- Peplau, L. A., Frederick, D. A., Yee, C., Maisel, N., Lever, J. & Ghavami, N. (2009). Body image satisfaction among heterosexual, gay and lesbian adults. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *38* (5), 713-725.https://doi:10.1007/s10508-008-9378-1
- Pike, K. M., & Rodin, J. (1991). Mothers, daughters, and disordered eating. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *100*(2), 198–204. https://doi.org/10.1037//0021-843x.100.2.198
- Piran, N., & Tylka, T. L. (Eds.). (2019). *Handbook of positive body image and embodiment:*Constructs, protective factors, and interventions. Oxford University Press.
- Pope, M., Corona, R., & Belgrave, F. Z. (2014). Nobody's perfect: A qualitative examination of African American maternal caregivers' and their adolescent girls' perceptions of body image. *Body Image*, *11*(3), 307–317. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2014.04.005
- Pope, H. G., Khalsa, J. H., & Bhasin, S. (2017). Body image disorders and abuse of anabolic-androgenic steroids among men. *JAMA*, *317*(1), 23-24. https://doi:10.1001/jama.2016.17441
- Puhl, R., & Brownell, K. D. (2001). Bias, discrimination, and obesity. *Obesity Research*, 9(12), 788–805. https://doi: 10.1038/oby.2001.108
- Puhl, R. M., Andreyeva, T., & Brownell, K. D. (2008). Perceptions of weight discrimination: prevalence and comparison to race and gender discrimination in America. *International Journal of Obesity*, 32(6), 992-1000. https://doi:10.1038/ijo.2008.22

- Rahimi-Ardabili, H., Reynolds, R., Vartanian, L. R., McLeod, L. V. D., & Zwar, N. (2018). A

 Systematic Review of the Efficacy of Interventions that Aim to Increase Self-Compassion on

 Nutrition Habits, Eating Behaviours, Body Weight and Body Image. *Mindfulness*, 9(2), 388–400. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12671-017-0804-0
- Ramjan, L. M., Hay, P., & Fogarty, S. (2017). Benefits of a mentoring support program for individuals with an eating disorder: A proof of concept pilot program. *BMC Research Notes*, 10(1), 709. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-017-3026-6
- Ramseyer Winter, V., Gillen, M. M., Cahill, L., Jones, A., & Ward, M. (2019). Body appreciation, anxiety, and depression among a racially diverse sample of women. *Journal of Health Psychology*, *24*(11), 1517–1525. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105317728575
- Raudenbush, S. W., & Bryk, A. S. (2002). *Hierarchical linear models: Applications and data analysis methods* (Vol. 1). Sage.
- Ridolfi, D. R., & Crowther, J. H. (2013). The link between women's body image disturbances and body-focused cancer screening behaviors: A critical review of the literature and a new integrated model for women. *Body Image*, *10*(2), 149-162.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2012.11.003
- Rieves, L., & Cash, T. F. (1996). Social developmental factors and women's body-image attitudes. *Journal of Social Behavior and Personality*, 11(1), 63-78.
- Robbins, A. R., & Reissing, E. D. (2018). Appearance dissatisfaction, body appreciation, and sexual health in women across adulthood. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *47*(3), 703-714. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-017-0982-9
- Rodin, J., Silberstein, L., & Striegel-Moore, R. (1984). Women and weight: A normative discontent. *Nebraska Symposium on Motivation*, *32*, 267–307.

- Rosenberg, M. (1965) *Society and the Adolescent Self-Image*. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press.
- Rosenthal, T. L., & Whitebook, J. S. (1970). Incentives versus instructions in transmitting grammatical parameters with experimenter as model. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 8(2), 189-196. https://doi.org/10.1016/0005-7967(70)90089-6
- Rosenthal, T. L., Zimmerman, B. J., & Durning, K. (1970). Observationally induced changes in children's interrogative classes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 16*(4), 681–688. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0030036
- Rucker III, C. E., & Cash, T. F. (1992). Body images, body-size perceptions, and eating behaviors among African-American and white college women. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *12*(3), 291-299. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-108X(199211)12:3<291::AID-EAT2260120309>3.0.CO;2-A">https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-108X(199211)12:3<291::AID-EAT2260120309>3.0.CO;2-A
- Rudiger, J. A., & Winstead, B. A. (2013). Body talk and body-related co-rumination:

 Associations with body image, eating attitudes, and psychological adjustment. *Body Image*, 10(4), 462-471. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2013.07.010
- Salk, R. H., & Engeln-Maddox, R. (2011). "If you're fat, then I'm humongous!" Frequency, content, and impact of fat talk among college women. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *35*(1), 18-28. https://doi: 10.1177/0361684310384107
- Salk, R. H., & Engeln-Maddox, R. (2012). Fat talk among college women is both contagious and harmful. *Sex Roles*, *66*(9-10), *636-645*. https://doi: 10.1007/s11199-011-0050-1
- Sanchez, D. T., & Kiefer, A. K. (2007). Body concerns in and out of the bedroom: Implications for sexual pleasure and problems. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *36*(6), 808-820. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-007-9205-0

- Sandoz, E. K., Wilson, K. G., Merwin, R. M., & Kellum, K. K. (2013). Assessment of body image flexibility: The body image-acceptance and action questionnaire. *Journal of Contextual Behavioral Science*, *2*(1-2), 39-48. https://doi: 10.1016/j.jcbs.2013.03.002
- Sarason, I. G. (1975). Test anxiety and the self-disclosing coping model. *Journal of Consulting* and Clinical Psychology, 43(2), 148–153. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076507
- Sasmor, R. M. (1966). Operant conditioning of a small-scale muscle response. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behaviour*, *9*(1), 69-85. https://doi:10.1901/jeab.1966.9-69
- Schoenefeld, S. J., & Webb, J. B. (2013). Self-compassion and intuitive eating in college women: Examining the contributions of distress tolerance and body image acceptance and action. *Eating Behaviors*, *14*(4), 493-496. https://doi: 10.1016/j.eatbeh.2013.09.001
- Schunk, D.H. (1987). Peer Models and Children's Behavioral Change. *Review of Educational Research*, *57*, 149 174. https:// DOI:10.3102/00346543057002149
- Schunk, D. H. (1995). Social origins of self-regulatory competence: The role of observational learning through peer modeling. [Paper presentation]. Biennial Meeting of the Society for Research in Child Development, Indianapolis, IN.
- Schunk, D. H., Hanson, A. R., & Cox, P. D. (1987). Peer-model attributes and children's achievement behaviors. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 79(1), 54–61. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.79.1.54
- Schunk, D. H., & Zimmerman, B. J. (Eds.). (1994). *Self-regulation of learning and performance: Issues and educational applications.* Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.

- Schur, E. A., Sanders, M., & Steiner, H. (2000). Body dissatisfaction and dieting in young children. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *27*(1), 74-82. https://doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-108X(200001)27:1<74::AID-EAT8>3.0.CO;2-K
- Schwarz, N. & Sudman, S. (Eds.). (1994). *Autobiographical memory and the validity of retrospective reports*. New York: Springer Verlag.
- Scime, M., & Cook-Cottone, C. (2008). Primary prevention of eating disorders: A constructivist integration of mind and body strategies. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *41*(2), 134–142. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.20480
- Seekis, V., Bradley, G. L., & Duffy, A. (2017). The effectiveness of self-compassion and self-esteem writing tasks in reducing body image concerns. *Body Image*, *23*, 206-213. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2017.09.003
- Segal, Z. V., Gemar, M., & Williams, S. (1999). Differential cognitive response to a mood challenge following successful cognitive therapy or pharmacotherapy for unipolar depression.

 **Journal of Abnormal Psychology, 108(1), 3–10. https://doi.org/10.1037//0021-843x.108.1.3
- Shafran, R., Lee, M., Payne, E., & Fairburn, C. G. (2007). An experimental analysis of body checking. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 45(1), 113-121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2006.01.015
- Shannon, A., & Mills, J. S. (2015). Correlates, causes, and consequences of fat talk: A review. *Body Image*, *15*, 158-172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2015.09.003
- Silberstein, L. R., Mishkind, M. E., Striegel-Moore, R. H., Timko, C., & Rodin, J. (1989). Men and their bodies: A comparison of homosexual and heterosexual men. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 51(3), 337–346. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006842-198905000-00008

- Singer, J. D., & Willet, J. B. (2003). *Applied longitudinal data analysis: Modeling change and event occurrence*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press. https://doi: 10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195152968.001.0001
- Sirois, F. M. (2015). A self-regulation resource model of self-compassion and health behavior intentions in emerging adults. *Preventive Medicine Reports*, *2*, 218-222. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmedr.2015.03.006
- Skinner, B. F. (1965). Science and human behavior. Simon and Schuster.
- Skinner, B. F. (2019). *The behavior of organisms: An experimental analysis*. BF Skinner Foundation.
- Smeets, E., Tiggemann, M., Kemps, E., Mills, J. S., Hollitt, S., Roefs, A., & Jansen, A. (2011). Body checking induces an attentional bias for body-related cues. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 44(1), 50–57.
- Smith-Jackson, T., Reel, J. J., & Thackeray, R. (2011). Coping with "bad body image days":

 Strategies from first-year young adult college women. *Body Image*, 8(4), 335–342.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2011.05.002
- Smolak, L., & Cash, T. F. (2011). Future challenges for body image science, practice, and prevention. In T. F. Cash & L. Smolak (Eds.), Body image: A handbook of science, practice, and prevention (2nd ed., pp. 471–478). New York: Guilford Press.
- Smolak, L., & Stein, J. A. (2006). The relationship of drive for muscularity to sociocultural factors, self-esteem, physical attributes gender role, and social comparison in middle school boys. *Body image*, *3*(2), 121-129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2006.03.002
- Snijders, T.B., & Bosker, R.J. (1999). *Multilevel analysis: An introduction to basic and advanced multilevel modeling.* London: Sage.

- Srivastava, P., Michael, M. L., Manasse, S. M., & Juarascio, A. S. (2020). Do momentary changes in body dissatisfaction predict binge eating episodes? An ecological momentary assessment study. *Eating and Weight Disorders-Studies on Anorexia, Bulimia and Obesity*, 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40519-020-00849-z
- Stice, E. (1998). Modeling of eating pathology and social reinforcement of the thin-ideal predict onset of bulimic symptoms. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *36*(10), 931-944. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(98)00074-6
- Stice, E. (2002). Risk and maintenance factors for eating pathology: a meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, *128*(5), 825-848. https://doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.128.5.825
- Stice, E., Marti, C. N., & Durant, S. (2011). Risk factors for onset of eating disorders: Evidence of multiple risk pathways from an 8-year prospective study. *Behavior Research and Therapy*, 49(10), 622-627. https://doi:10.1016/j.brat.2011.06.009
- Stice, E., Maxfield, J., & Wells, T. (2003). Adverse effects of social pressure to be thin on young women: An experimental investigation of the effects of ?fat talk? *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 34(1), 108–117. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.10171
- Stice, E., & Presnell, K. (2007). The body project: Promoting body acceptance and preventing eating disorders (Facilitator Manual). Oxford University Press.
- Stice, E., & Shaw, H. E. (2002). Role of body dissatisfaction in the onset and maintenance of eating pathology: A synthesis of research findings. *Journal of Psychosomatic**Research, 53(5), 985-993. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3999(02)00488-9
- Stice, E., Shaw, H., & Marti, C. N. (2007). A Meta-Analytic Review of Eating Disorder Prevention

 Programs: Encouraging Findings. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *3*(1), 207–231.

 https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.clinpsy.3.022806.091447

- Strahan, E. J., Spencer, S. J., & Zanna, M. P. (2007). Don't take another bite: How sociocultural norms for appearance affect women's eating behavior. *Body Image*, *4*(4), 331-342.https://DOI: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2007.06.003
- Swami, V., Airs, N., Chouhan, B., Leon, M. A. P., & Towell, T. (2009). Are there ethnic differences in positive body image among female British undergraduates? *European Psychologist*, 14(4), 288–296. https://doi.org/10.1027/1016-9040.14.4.288
- Swami, V., Hadji-Michael, M., & Furnham, A. (2008). Personality and individual difference correlates of positive body image. *Body Image*, *5*(3), 322-325. https://doi:10.1016/j.bodyim.2008.03.007
- Swami, V., Stieger, S., Haubner, T., & Voracek, M. (2008). German translation and psychometric evaluation of the Body Appreciation Scale. *Body Image*, *5*(1), 122–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2007.10.002
- Swami, V., Tran, U. S., Brooks, L. H., Kanaan, L., Luesse, E.-M., Nader, I. W., Pietschnig, J., Stieger, S., & Voracek, M. (2013). Body image and personality: Associations between the Big Five Personality Factors, actual-ideal weight discrepancy, and body appreciation. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *54*(2), 146–151. https://doi.org/10.1111/sjop.12014
- Swami, V., Tran, U. S., Stieger, S., & Voracek, M. (2015). Associations between women's body image and happiness: Results of the YouBeauty. com Body Image Survey (YBIS). *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *16*(3), 705-718. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-014-9530-7
- Tatangelo, G., McCabe, M., Mellor, D., & Mealey, A. (2016). A systematic review of body dissatisfaction and sociocultural messages related to the body among preschool children. *Body Image*, 18, 86–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2016.06.003

- Tiggemann, M. (2004). Body image across the adult life span: Stability and change. *Body Image,* 1(1), 29–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1740-1445(03)00002-0
- Tiggemann, M. (2012). Sociocultural perspectives on body image. In T. F. Cash

 (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of body image and human appearance* (pp. 758–765). Elsevier Academic Press.
- Tiggemann, M., & Boundy, M. (2008). Effect of environment and appearance compliment on college women's self-objectification, mood, body shame, and cognitive performance.

 *Psychology of Women Quarterly, 32(4), 399-405. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6402.2008.00453.x
- Tiggemann, M., & Lynch, J. E. (2001). Body image across the life span in adult women: The role of self-objectification. *Developmental Psychology*, *37*(2), 243–253. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.37.2.243
- Tiggemann, M., & McCourt, A. (2013). Body appreciation in adult women: Relationships with age and body satisfaction. *Body Image*, *10*(4), 624-627. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2013.07.003
- Thompson, J.K., Coovert, M., & Stormer, S. (1999). Body image, social comparison, and eating disturbance: a covariance structure modeling investigation. *The International Journal of Eating Disorders*, *26*(1), 43-51. https://doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-108X(199907)26:1<43::AID-EAT6>3.0.CO;2-R
- Thompson, J. K., Heinberg, L. J., Altabe, M., & Tantleff-Dunn, S. (1999). The scope of body image disturbance: The big picture. In J. K. Thompson, L. J. Heinberg, M. Altabe, & S. Tantleff-Dunn, *Exacting beauty: Theory, assessment, and treatment of body image*

- *disturbance* (pp. 19-50). American Psychological Association. https://doi: <u>0.1037/10312-</u>001
- Tribole, E., & Resch, E. (1995). *Intuitive eating: A recovery book for the chronic dieter: Rediscover the pleasures of eating and rebuild your body image*. St. Martin's Press
- Tucker, K. L., Martz, D. M., Curtin, L. A., & Bazzini, D. G. (2007). Examining "fat talk" experimentally in a female dyad: How are women influenced by another woman's body presentation style?. *Body Image*, 4(2), 157-164. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2006.12.005
- Turk, F., & Waller, G. (2020). Is self-compassion relevant to the pathology and treatment of eating and body image concerns? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 101856. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2020.101856
- Tylka, T. L. (2006). Development and psychometric evaluation of a measure of intuitive eating. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *53*(2), 226–240. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.53.2.226
- Tylka, T. L. (2011). *Positive psychology perspectives on body image.* In T. F. Cash & L. Smolak (Eds.), *Body image: A handbook of science, practice, and prevention* (p. 56–64). The Guilford Press.
- Tylka, T. L. (2013). Evidence for the Body Appreciation Scale's measurement equivalence/invariance between U.S. college women and men. *Body Image, 10*(3), 415-418 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2013.02.006
- Tylka, T. L., & Kroon Van Diest, A. M. (2013). The Intuitive Eating Scale–2: Item refinement and psychometric evaluation with college women and men. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 60(1), 137-153. https://doi: 10.1037/a0030893.

- Tylka, T. L., & Wood-Barcalow, N. L. (2015). The Body Appreciation Scale-2: Item refinement and psychometric evaluation. *Body Image*, *12*, 53–67. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2014.09.006
- van den Berg, P. A., Keery, H., Eisenberg, M., & Neumark-Sztainer, D. (2010). Maternal and Adolescent Report of Mothers' Weight-Related Concerns and Behaviors: Longitudinal Associations with Adolescent Body Dissatisfaction and Weight Control Practices. *Journal of Pediatric Psychology*, 35(10), 1093–1102. https://doi.org/10.1093/jpepsy/jsq042
- Van Vonderen, K. E., & Kinnally, W. (2012). Media effects on body image: Examining media exposure in the broader context of internal and other social factors. *American Communication Journal*, 14(2), 41-57. https://doi: 10.4103/ijpvm.IJPVM_293_18
- Vocks, S., Stahn, C., Loenser, K., & Legenbauer, T. (2009). Eating and body image disturbances in male-to-female and female-to-male transsexuals. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *38*(3), 364-377.https://doi: 10.1007/s10508-008-9424-z
- Waring, S. V., & Kelly, A. C. (2020). <u>Relational body image: Preliminary evidence that body image</u>
 varies within a person from one specific relationship to another. *Body Image*, 34, 221-232.
 doi:10.1016/j.bodyim.2020.06.006
- Wasylkiw, L., MacKinnon, A. L., & MacLellan, A. M. (2012). Exploring the link between self-compassion and body image in university women. *Body Image*, 9(2), 236-245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2012.01.007
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., & Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *54*(6), 1063-1070. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063

- Watson, H. J., Joyce, T., French, E., Willan, V., Kane, R. T., Tanner-Smith, E. E., McCormack, J., Dawkins, H., Hoiles, K. J., & Egan, S. J. (2016). Prevention of eating disorders: A systematic review of randomized, controlled trials. *International Journal of Eating Disorders*, 49(9), 833–862. https://doi.org/10.1002/eat.22577
- Webb, J. B. (2015). Body image flexibility contributes to explaining the link between body dissatisfaction and body appreciation in White college-bound females. *Journal of Contextual Behavioral Science*, 4(3), 176–183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcbs.2015.06.001
- Webb, H.J., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J. (2014). The Role of Friends and Peers in Adolescent Body

 Dissatisfaction: A Review and Critique of 15 Years of Research. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, 24(4), 564–590. https://doi.org/10.1111/jora.12084
- Webb, H.J., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J. (2015). Body image and body change strategies within friendship dyads and groups: Implications for adolescent appearance-based rejection sensitivity. *Social Development*, *24*(1), 1–19. Scopus. https://doi.org/10.1111/sode.12081
- Wertheim, E. H., Mee, V., & Paxton, S. J. (1999). Relationships among adolescent girls' eating behaviors and their parents' weight-related attitudes and behaviors. *Sex Roles*, 41(3-4), 169-187. https://doi: 10.1023/A:1018850111450
- Wertheim, E. H., Paxton, S. J., Schutz, H. K., & Muir, S. L. (1997). Why do adolescent girls watch their weight? An interview study examining sociocultural pressures to be thin. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 42(4), 345-355. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-3999(96)00368-6
- Williams, E. F., Cash, T. F., & Santos, M. T. (2004). Positive and negative body image: Precursors, correlates, and consequences. *38th annual Association for the Advancement of Behavior Therapy*, 285-297.

- Wilson, R. E., Latner, J. D., & Hayashi, K. (2013). More than just body weight: the role of body image in psychological and physical functioning. *Body Image*, *10*(4), 644-647.doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bodyim.2013.04.007
- Woertman, L., & van den Brink, F. (2012). Body image and female sexual functioning and behavior: a review. *Journal of Sex Research*, 49(2-3), 184-211. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2012.658586
- Wood-Barcalow, N. L., Tylka, T. L., & Augustus-Horvath, C. L. (2010). "But I like my body": Positive body image characteristics and a holistic model for young-adult women. *Body Image*, 7(2), 106-116. https://doi: 10.1016/j.bodyim.2010.01.001
- Yarnell, L. M., Stafford, R. E., Neff, K. D., Reilly, E. D., Knox, M. C., & Mullarkey, M. (2015).
 Meta-analysis of gender differences in self-compassion. *Self and Identity*, *14*(5), 499-520.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15298868.2015.1029966
- Yelland, C., & Tiggemann, M. (2003). Muscularity and the gay ideal: Body dissatisfaction and disordered eating in homosexual men. *Eating Behaviors*, *4*(2), 107-116. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1471-0153(03)00014-X

Appendix

Study 2 Audio Clip Vignettes

Self-Compassion Condition

"Okay hmmm... well I went home for Thanksgiving a couple weeks ago and my family hosted a big Turkey dinner with all my extended family. I hadn't seen them in a while and I guess my grandfather noticed that I had gained some weight since going away to school cause when he hugged me he kinda jokingly said "seems like that meal hall food is treating you well! There's more of you than when I saw you last" and then later on in the night as I was going back for seconds of the pie he said "wow you can really pack it in eh?" I was pretty taken aback, cause he had never made comments like that before and it made me kind of pause and think about my body and eating habits more than I usually would. I started to remember how long it has been since I've been to the gym and the fact that most of my meals these past few months were probably lacking in the leafy greens and yeah I guess my jeans have gotten tighter lately as a result.

I was bothered by his comment for sure, but then I reminded myself that it's understandable to feel insecure or hurt when someone makes that kind of comment about me and that it would make pretty much anyone pause and examine their weight and eating if this happened to them. I also know a lot of my friends gained weight when they went away to university and struggling with that is super common. The freshman 15 isn't a catchphrase for nothing! I thought about it a bit more and realized that even if I've gained weight I can't go back and change my eating from the last couple months and I am going to accept my weight now given that fact. But I also realized that if I have gained weight it maybe means that I am not taking care of myself and my health as much as I'd want to. I made a commitment to myself at

that point that, rather than beat myself up and feel lousy about my weight gain, I'd start trying to incorporate more veggies into my diet next semester and do active things that I have always enjoyed but kind of fell by the wayside in the transition to university, like hiking and bike riding. I figure, as long as I focus on health as my long-term goal my weight will fall wherever is naturally best for me and if that means that I don't lose the weight I gained then that's okay too. I even bought myself a couple new pairs of jeans because it's important to me to feel comfortable regardless of whether I lose or gain weight. And it seems to be working so far. I don't really know my weight, but I definitely feel better and have more energy since eating more veggies, and I've started hiking a couple times a week. I'm glad that I was able to avoid getting wrapped up in negative feelings after my grandfather's comment, and be at peace with my weight whatever it is, and actually in the end I was able to make some positive changes for myself and my health."

Self-Esteem Enhancement Condition

"Okay hmmm... well I went home for Thanksgiving a couple weeks ago and my family hosted a big Turkey dinner with all my extended family. I hadn't seen them in a while and I guess my grandfather noticed that I had gained some weight since going away to school cause when he hugged me he kinda jokingly said "seems like that meal hall food is treating you well! There's more of you than when I saw you last" and then later on in the night as I was going back for seconds of the pie he said "wow you can really pack it in eh?" I was pretty taken aback, cause he had never commented on my weight before and it made me kind of pause and think about my body and eating habits more than I usually would. I started to remember how long it has been since I've been to the gym and the fact that most of my meals recently have probably been lacking in the leafy greens and yeah I guess my jeans have gotten tighter lately as a result.

I was bothered by his comment for sure. I was also kind of annoyed, cause like, making the transition to university is a big deal, there is a lot to adjust to and its stressful! So what if working out wasn't my first priority! As my granddad I feel like he could have been more understanding of that, cause like, those comments were really insensitive! But I didn't really feel guilty for not going to the gym anyway, cause like said, the university transition is a big one-I am such a busy person that I should feel accomplished for even thinking about working out at all! Besides, they say you only need to do a half hour of activity a day to stay healthy and I walk to school, so that totally counts as working out. The cafeteria at my school also does a really poor job of offering healthy meal options. Sure they have salad, but it's really the only healthy choice, and unless I wanna eat salad for every meal of the day, its all burgers and pizza. I also couldn't help but notice that my grandfather isn't exactly slim himself, so he is really in no position to be commenting on other people's weight. Plus even if my jeans are a bit tighter I still get compliments all the time on my appearance. My friends tell me all the time how much they wish they had my eyes and smooth skin.

Anyway, when I got back to university after Thanksgiving, I decided to go out and buy some new clothes that accentuate my good features-a dress that brings out the green in my eyes, a flowy shirt that kinda hides my tummy, but has a really cute collar to draw attention to my neckline. I also reminded myself that there are many people, even some of my friends who are bigger than I am and a lot of them try wayyy harder to diet and workout than I do so I obviously have a pretty good metabolism. And anyway looking like a Victoria's secret model is unrealistic anyway, they are all totally airbrushed. I'm glad I was able to remind myself of these things, because I think my grandfather was just being overly critical, and there really wasn't any reason for me to feel bad about my body or weight. That being said I have started going to the gym a

couple times a week. I know I'm not fat, and no one else has made any comments about my weight since then, and I'm still getting hit on at the bar all the time, so clearly I'm still attractive and look good in my clothes."

Distraction/Control Condition

"Okay hmmm... well I went home for Thanksgiving a couple weeks ago and my family hosted a big Turkey dinner with all my extended family. We are pretty close with the whole family, but this was the first time I had seen them since going away to university. Since I hadn't seen them in a while I guess my grandfather noticed that I had gained some weight since going away to school cause when he hugged me he kinda jokingly said "seems like that meal hall food is treating you well! There's more of you than when I saw you last" and then later on in the night as I was going back for seconds of the pie he said "wow you can really pack it in eh?" He had never made comments like that before and it made me kind of pause and think about my body and eating habits more than I usually would. I started to remember how long it has been since I've been to the gym and the fact that most of my meals these past few months were probably lacking in the leafy greens and yeah I guess my jeans have gotten tighter lately as a result. Living on campus means that I eat at the cafeteria a lot and they have all kinds of food options that are delicious, but probably not great for you, like pizza and burgers and ice cream and I kind of went crazy on those even though there were healthier options I could have chosen for sure like salads or wraps. So I guess my grandfather was right, I did gain some weight after going away for school.

His comments really made me self-conscious and embarrassed, though, and threw me off, even if they were maybe somewhat accurate. After dinner, I figured, if I can kinda take my mind off of it I will probably feel better, or even forget about it. I know I read somewhere on like the

internet or something that when you are feeling upset or worried or sad about something to try and totally distract yourself for at least a half hour by like playing outside or watching a favourite tv show. It's called a "worry time out" or something like that. Basically you are supposed to like just put your worry on hold for a half hour and go do something fun or interesting. After the half hour is up hopefully you've totally forgotten what you were upset about. So I decided to try that that night. I recently started watching Orange is the New Black on Netflix, so I figured a couple episodes of that would get me laughing and take my mind off of things. And it worked pretty well. I found a quiet corner to enjoy my show, and by the time I had watched like two or three episodes it was pretty late in the night, people were getting ready to leave and my grandfather's comment was no longer at the front of my mind."

Study 3 Audio Clip Vignettes

Adaptive Coping Condition

"Okay hmmm... well I went home for Thanksgiving a couple weeks ago and my family hosted a big Turkey dinner with all my extended family. I hadn't seen them in a while and I guess my grandfather noticed that I had gained some weight since going away to school cause when he hugged me he kinda jokingly said "seems like that meal hall food is treating you well! There's more of you than when I saw you last" and then later on in the night as I was going back for seconds of the pie he said "wow you can really pack it in eh?" I was pretty taken aback, cause he had never made comments like that before and it made me kind of pause and think about my body and eating habits more than I usually would. I started to remember how long it has been since I've been to the gym and the fact that most of my meals these past few months were probably lacking in the leafy greens and yeah I guess my jeans have gotten tighter lately as a result.

I was bothered by his comment for sure, but then I reminded myself that it's understandable to feel insecure or hurt when someone makes that kind of comment about me and that it would make pretty much anyone pause and examine their weight and eating if this happened to them. I also know a lot of my friends gained weight when they went away to university and struggling with that is super common. The freshman 15 isn't a catchphrase for nothing! I thought about it a bit more and realized that even if I've gained weight I can't go back and change my eating from the last couple months and I am going to accept my weight now given that fact. But I also realized that if I have gained weight it maybe means that I am not taking care of myself and my health as much as I'd want to. I made a commitment to myself at that point that, rather than beat myself up and feel lousy about my weight gain, I'd start trying to incorporate more veggies into my diet next semester and do active things that I have always enjoyed but kind of fell by the wayside in the transition to university, like hiking and bike riding. I figure, as long as I focus on health as my long-term goal my weight will fall wherever is naturally best for me and if that means that I don't lose the weight I gained then that's okay too. I even bought myself a couple new pairs of jeans because it's important to me to feel comfortable regardless of whether I lose or gain weight. And it seems to be working so far. I don't really know my weight, but I definitely feel better and have more energy since eating more veggies, and I've started hiking a couple times a week. I'm glad that I was able to avoid getting wrapped up in negative feelings after my grandfather's comment, and be at peace with my weight whatever it is, and actually in the end I was able to make some positive changes for myself and my health."

Body Distressed Condition

"Okay hmmm... well I went home for Thanksgiving a couple weeks ago and my family hosted a big Turkey dinner with all my extended family. I hadn't seen them in a while and I guess my grandfather noticed that I had gained some weight since going away to school cause when he hugged me he kinda jokingly he said "seems like that meal hall food is treating you well! There's more of you than when I saw you last" and then later on in the night as I was going back for seconds of the pie he said "wow you can really pack it in eh?" I was pretty taken aback, cause he has never made comments like that before and it made me kind of pause and think about my body and eating habits more than I usually would. I started to remember how long it has been since I've been to the gym and the fact that most of my meals these past few months were probably lacking in the leafy greens and yeah I guess my jeans have gotten tighter lately as a result.

I was bothered by his comment for sure. I was really shocked and embarrassed that my weight gain was noticeable enough for him to comment on. I was also hurt, and again pretty humiliated because he is my grandfather, and I kind of thought he wouldn't notice or care about that kind of thing. I felt really self-conscious the rest of the night."

Body Contented Condition

"Hmmm...talk about a situation that made you feel insecure about your body?...well actually...I'm not really sure. There may have been something at some point, but nothing specific is coming to mind right now. I've always been pretty confident in my body. Like I've always just kind of eaten what I want and don't give it too much thought, and like I know my weight probably changes a bit now and then around the holidays or if I haven't been very active, but I've never had to do anything extreme to fix it, like go on a big diet or something. And I've

never really had anyone like make mean or critical comments about my body, or like I said, not that I can remember right now. I'm not sure how I would react if they did...probably like...surprised? Offended? I don't know. I hope this doesn't come off as super cocky and conceited because it's not like that! It's just not something that I have had to really deal with in terms of my life so I guess I'm not really sure what to talk about. I guess when I signed up for the study I thought we'd just have to talk about our bodies and how we feel about them in general, not necessarily a specific situation that made us feel insecure. I mean...I'm trying to think if there are times or ways I feel insecure about my body...I mean like I said I've definitely never had people make negative comments about my body, and I'm not really on social media much, so I don't know, I just don't seem to be in situations that often that would like, bring up insecurities. My family is the same as me, like we just kind of do our thing, and whatever we look like is kinda what it is. And like obviously I know there is like pressure to look fit and whatever in the media and stuff, but day to day that doesn't really seem to come into play in my life. (Again, I feel so weird saying this, but it's true, and I honestly can't think of what else to talk about that is related to body image). I've never had to deal with really drastic weight gain or anything, my size has always been pretty stable. Like I guess in terms of body image I'd say I'm just like....comfortable, and it's nice. Like I don't spend a ton of time in front of the mirror in the morning trying on multiple outfits which I know some people have to deal with. And like foodwise I pretty much eat whatever I want. Like...for lunch I had pizza from the SLC and a brownie because I like to have to have something sweet at every meal. Like obviously some days I eat like healthier than others, more veggies or whatever but it's more based on what I feel like in the moment. I guess I'm not sure what else to say at this point-like I feel fine about my body and there isn't one situation that made it like really bad or anything, and I really like being able to

just kind of eat what I want and do what I want and not feel pressure one way or the other to like diet or exercise or feel super bad about my appearance all the time so...yeah, not sure what I'm doing exactly but I think whatever it is is working! Which is maybe not super helpful for this study but I'm just really trying to kind of give my honest body image experience, so hopefully that's still useful!"